



C-714-001
POI: 1/1/2019 – 12/31/2019
Public Document
E&C/OVIII: Team

February 8, 2021

MEMORANDUM TO: Christian Marsh
Acting Assistant Secretary
for Enforcement and Compliance

FROM: James Maeder
Deputy Assistant Secretary
for Antidumping and Countervailing Duty Operations

SUBJECT: Issues and Decision Memorandum for the Final Affirmative
Determination of the Countervailing Duty Investigation of
Phosphate Fertilizers from the Kingdom of Morocco

I. SUMMARY

The Department of Commerce (Commerce) determines that countervailable subsidies are being provided to producers and exporters of phosphate fertilizers (fertilizers) from the Kingdom of Morocco (Morocco), as provided in section 705 of the Tariff Act of 1930, as amended (the Act). Below is the complete list of issues in this investigation for which we received comments from interested parties.

General Issues

Comment 1: Whether the Petition Demonstrated Sufficient Industry Support
Comment 2: Whether Commerce's "Other Assistance" Question Is Contrary to Law

Mining Rights for Less Than Adequate Remuneration (LTAR)

Comment 3: Whether Commerce Should Revise the Phosphate Rock Benchmark
Comment 4: Whether to Include or Exclude HQ, Support, Debt, and Other Costs as Costs of Producing Phosphate Rock
Comment 5: Whether to Include a Profit Component
Comment 6: Whether Freight Costs Are Double Counted in the Mining Costs
Comment 7: The Appropriate Quantity for the Mining Rights for LTAR Benefit Calculation
Comment 8: The Appropriate Analysis for the Provision of Mining Rights for LTAR

Creditworthiness

Comment 9: Whether Commerce Correctly Analyzed OCP S.A. (OCP)'s Financial Ratios



- Comment 10: Whether OCP Is Uncreditworthy in 2018
Comment 11: Whether Commerce Should Consider OCP's Long-Term Loans in the Creditworthiness Analysis
Comment 12: Whether Commerce Misinterpreted OCP's Credit Ratings

Authority Determinations

- Comment 13: Whether BCP¹ Is an Authority and Provides a Financial Contribution
Comment 14: Whether Al Mada and AWB² Are Authorities and Provide a Financial Contribution

OCP 2016 and 2018 Bond Issuance

- Comment 15: Whether OCP's 2016 Bond Issue Conferred a Benefit
Comment 16: Whether OCP's Bond Issuance Is Specific
Comment 17: Whether Commerce Should Revise the Uncreditworthy Benchmark Interest Rate

Loans

- Comment 18: Whether Direct Loans From AWB, BCP, and CAM³ Are Countervailable
Comment 19: Whether the Provision of Loan Guarantees Is Countervailable

Tax Programs

- Comment 20: Whether Commerce Overstated Taxable Income for the Tax Incentives for Export Operations Program
Comment 21: Whether Commerce Should Adjust OCP's Cash Deposit Rate
Comment 22: Whether the Reductions in Tax Fines and Penalties Is Specific

Value Added Tax (VAT)

- Comment 23: Whether the MAD⁴ 20.5 Billion VAT Refund Is Countervailable
Comment 24: Whether VAT Exemptions for Capital Goods, Machinery, and Equipment Are Countervailable

Other Subsidies

- Comment 25: Whether the Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal Is Countervailable
Comment 26: Whether the Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal Was Properly Initiated
Comment 27: Whether the Provision of Rail Service for LTAR Is Specific

¹ Banque Centrale Populaire (BCP).

² Attijariwafa Bank Group (AWB).

³ Credit Agricole du Maroc (CAM).

⁴ Morocco dirhams (MAD).

II. BACKGROUND

A. Case History

The mandatory respondent in this investigation is OCP. On November 30, 2020, Commerce published its *Preliminary Determination*.⁵ On December 29, 2020, Commerce published its *Amended Preliminary Determination*.⁶ On January 6, 2021, Commerce released its Post-Preliminary Determination.⁷

During the course of this investigation, travel restrictions were imposed that prevented Commerce personnel from conducting on-site verification. In the *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce notified interested parties that it was unable to conduct on-site verification.⁸ In lieu of on-site verification, Commerce sent supplemental questionnaires to OCP and the Government of Morocco (GOM) to collect additional or supporting documentation related to information that the parties had already submitted to the record.⁹ On December 30, 2020, we received timely supplemental questionnaire responses from both OCP and the GOM.¹⁰ We used these questionnaire responses to¹¹ verify the information relied upon in making this final determination, in accordance with section 782(i) of the Act.

On January 6, 2021, we invited parties to comment on the *Preliminary Determination*, Post-Preliminary Determination, and the December 30, 2020, responses to Commerce's in-lieu of on-site verification questionnaire responses.¹² On January 13, 2021, the petitioner,¹³ OCP, and the GOM timely filed case briefs.¹⁴ On January 19, 2021, all interested parties submitted rebuttal briefs.¹⁵

⁵ See *Phosphate Fertilizers from the Kingdom of Morocco: Preliminary Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 85 FR 76522 (November 30, 2020) (*Preliminary Determination*) and accompanying Preliminary Decision Memorandum (PDM).

⁶ See *Phosphate Fertilizers from the Kingdom of Morocco: Amended Preliminary Determination of Countervailing Duty Investigation*, 85 FR 85585 (December 29, 2020) (*Amended Preliminary Determination*) and accompanying PDM.

⁷ See Memorandum, "Post-Preliminary Determination of Countervailing Duty Investigation: Phosphate Fertilizers from the Kingdom of Morocco," dated January 6, 2020 (Post-Preliminary Determination).

⁸ See *Preliminary Determination* at 85 FR 76523.

⁹ See Commerce's Letter to OCP, "Supplemental Questionnaire in Lieu of On-Site Verification," dated December 17, 2020; see also Commerce's Letter to GOM, "Supplemental Questionnaire in Lieu of On-Site Verification," dated December 17, 2020.

¹⁰ See (GOM ILOV SQR).

¹¹ See OCP's Letter, "Response to Questionnaire in Lieu of On-Site Verification," dated December 30, 2020 (OCP ILOV SQR); see also the GOM's Letter, "In Lieu of On-Site Verification Questionnaire Response of the Government of the Kingdom of Morocco," dated December 29, 2020 (GOM ILOV SQR).

¹² See Commerce's Letter, dated January 6, 2021.

¹³ The petitioner is the Mosaic Company.

¹⁴ See Petitioner's Letter, "Petitioner's Case Brief," dated January 13, 2021 (Petitioner's Case Brief); see also OCP's Letter, "OCP's Case Brief & Request for a Closed Hearing," dated January 13, 2021 (OCP's Case Brief) and the GOM's Letter, "Case Brief," dated January 13, 2021 (GOM's Case Brief).

¹⁵ See Petitioner's Letter, "Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief" (Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief); the GOM's Letter, "Rebuttal Brief" (GOM's Rebuttal Brief); and OCP's Letter, "OCP's Rebuttal Brief" (OCP's Rebuttal Brief), all dated January 19, 2021.

On December 30, 2020, pursuant to 19 CFR 351.310(c), the petitioner, OCP, and the GOM filed hearing requests.¹⁶ On January 26, 2021, all interested parties who had requested a hearing withdrew their requests.¹⁷

B. Period of Investigation

The period of investigation (POI) is January 1, 2019, through December 31, 2019.

III. SUBSIDIES VALUATION

A. Allocation Period

Commerce made no changes to the allocation period, ten years, and the allocation methodology used in the *Preliminary Determination*.¹⁸ No issues were raised by interested parties in case briefs regarding the allocation period or the allocation methodology.

B. Attribution of Subsidies

Commerce made no changes to the methodologies used in the *Preliminary Determination* for attributing subsidies.¹⁹

C. Denominators

The sales denominators used in our calculations have not changed from the *Preliminary Determination*.²⁰ For a further discussion of the denominators used for each program, see Final Calculation Memorandum.²¹

IV. BENCHMARKS AND INTEREST RATES

A. Creditworthiness

We have revised our finding from the *Preliminary Determination* that OCP was uncreditworthy during 2016 and 2017, and creditworthy in 2018.²² Specifically, we now determine that OCP is creditworthy in all three years. See Comment 9, below. As a result, we have not applied an

¹⁶ See Petitioner's Letter, "Petitioner's Hearing Request," dated December 30, 2020; see also OCP's Letter, "Request for a Hearing," dated December 30, 2020, and the GOM's Letter, "Request for Hearing," dated December 30, 2020.

¹⁷ See Petitioner's Letter, "Withdrawal of Petitioner's Hearing Request," the GOM's Letter, "Withdrawal of Request for Hearing," and OCP's Letter, "Withdrawal of Request for Hearing," all dated January 26, 2021.

¹⁸ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 3, "Allocation Period."

¹⁹ *Id.* at 3-5, "Attribution of Subsidies."

²⁰ *Id.* at 5.

²¹ See Memorandum, "OCP S.A. Calculations for the Final Determination," dated concurrently with this memorandum (Final Calculation Memorandum).

²² See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 5-6, "Creditworthiness."

uncreditworthy risk premium to any interest or discount rates used in our final subsidy calculations.²³

B. Interest Rates

Consistent with the *Preliminary Determination*, we used, as our long-term interest rate benchmark, either OCP's comparable long-term commercial loans or bonds or the appropriate foreign government bond interest rates, depending on the terms of the loan or bond.²⁴ For the short-term interest rate benchmark, we used OCP's comparable commercial loans.²⁵

V. ANALYSIS OF PROGRAMS

A. Programs Determined to Be Countervailable²⁶

We made no changes to our *Preliminary Determination* and our Post-Preliminary Determination with respect to the methodologies used to calculate the subsidy rates for the following programs, except where noted below. For descriptions, analyses, and calculation methodologies for these programs, see the *Preliminary Determination* and the Post-Preliminary Determination. Except where noted below, no issues were raised regarding these programs in the parties' case briefs. The final program rates are as follows:

1. Government Loan Guarantees

We made no changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. For further discussion, see Comment 19. The final subsidy rate for this program is 0.06 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

2. Provision of Phosphate Mining Rights for LTAR

As discussed in Comments 4 through 6, we made changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. The final subsidy rate for this program is 18.42 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

3. Tax Incentives for Export Operations

As discussed in Comment 20, we made changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. The final subsidy rate for this program is 1.27 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

²³ See Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁴ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 7, "Long-Term Financing."

²⁵ *Id.* at 6-7, "Short-Term Loans."

²⁶ See Final Calculation Memorandum

4. *Reductions in OCP's Tax Fines and Penalties*

We made no changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. The final subsidy rate for this program is 0.05 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

5. *Revenue Exclusions for Minimum Tax Contributions*

We made no changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. The final subsidy rate for this program is 0.07 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

6. *Customs Duty Exemptions for Capital Goods, Machinery, and Equipment*

We made no changes to our methodology for calculating a subsidy rate under this program. While we made no changes to our methodology for calculating subsidy rates under this program, we are no longer applied a uncreditworthy risk premium for years 2016 and 2017. *See* Comment 9. The final subsidy rate for this program is 0.10 percent *ad valorem* for OCP.

B. Programs Determined Not to Have Conferred a Benefit

Commerce made no changes to its *Preliminary Determination* or to its Post-Preliminary Determination with regard to programs determined not countervailable during the POI, except where noted below.²⁷

1. OCP Bond Program

As discussed in Comment 15, we made changes to our methodology for calculating the subsidy rate under this program, which resulted in no benefit.

2. Value-Added Tax (VAT) Reform-VAT Refunds
3. VAT Exemptions for Capital Goods, Machinery, and Equipment
4. VAT Exemptions for Local Purchases under Article 94-I of the Moroccan Tax Code
5. Inward Processing Regime: VAT and Customs Duty Exemptions
6. Rail Transport Services for LTAR

C. Programs Determined Not Used or Not to Have Conferred a Measurable Benefit

Commerce made no changes to its *Preliminary Determination* or its Post-Preliminary Determination with regard to the following programs determined not used or not to have conferred a measurable benefit to OCP during the POI:²⁸

²⁷ *See Preliminary Determination PDM* at 14-16; *see also* Post-Preliminary Determination at 7-14.

²⁸ *See Preliminary Determination PDM* at 14 and 17; *see also* Post-Preliminary Determination at 7.

1. Direct Loans²⁹
2. OCP Bond Services for LTAR
3. Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal
4. Inter-Enterprise Mining Vocational Training Fund

VI. ANALYSIS OF COMMENTS

General Issues

Comment 1: Whether the Petition Demonstrated Sufficient Industry Support

OCP's Case Brief:³⁰

- Commerce did not have sufficient industry support to justify the initiation of the investigation. Thus, Commerce cannot lawfully impose CVD duties on imports of phosphate fertilizers.
- Section 702(c)(5) of the Act defines “domestic producers or workers” for industry support purposes to include certain interested parties.³¹ Thus, Commerce must consider the views of these interested parties.³²
- Because Commerce did not adjust the industry support calculations to account for the views of these interested parties, Commerce cannot fully evaluate industry support for a petition and cannot find that the 50 percent industry support threshold has been met.³³
- Commerce explained that it did not consider the views of these interested parties because these entities did not provide Commerce with any volume data.³⁴ This shifted the burden of establishing industry support onto the commenting parties.³⁵ However, Commerce is legally obligated to investigate and account for these viewpoints or rely on other information accounting for them.³⁶
- Furthermore, Commerce failed to account for bulk-blended NPK fertilizer producers in its industry support calculations, even though NPK fertilizers are covered by the scope.
- Bulk blenders, who produce a significant amount of the domestic like product, qualify as “domestic producers” and should have been included in the industry support calculation.
- Commerce has not addressed evidence placed on the record that total U.S. production of like product, including bulk-blended NPK fertilizers, is much higher than the estimate listed in the Petition.³⁷ Thus, the petitioner’s industry support is lower than 50 percent.

²⁹ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 14. The calculation of the benefit resulted in a subsidy rate that is less than 0.005 percent; therefore, this program did not confer a measurable benefit to OCP during the POI.

³⁰ See OCP’s Case Brief at 4-10.

³¹ See Memorandum, “Business Proprietary Information Accompanying the Issues and Decisions Memorandum,” dated concurrently with this memorandum (IDM BPI Memorandum) at Note 1.

³² *Id.*

³³ *Id.*

³⁴ *Id.* at Note 2.

³⁵ *Id.* at Note 3.

³⁶ *Id.*

³⁷ See “Petitions for the Imposition of Countervailing Duties,” dated June 26, 2020 (Petition).

Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief.³⁸

- Commerce is statutorily prohibited from reconsidering its determination of industry support, pursuant to section 702(c)(4)(E) of the Act. Commerce has previously considered requests to reconsider industry support improper.³⁹
- The Court of International Trade (CIT) and the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit (CAFC) have held that section 702(c)(4)(E) prohibits Commerce from reconsidering a finding of adequate industry support once an investigation is initiated.⁴⁰
- OCP does not cite to any case law or Commerce decision for the proposition that there are any exceptions to the statutory bar on reconsideration of industry support.
- Regarding the opposition of certain interested parties, Courts have repeatedly recognized that Commerce has “broad discretion” in deciding to initiate an investigation.⁴¹ Furthermore, the CIT has previously upheld Commerce’s decision to rely on a petitioner’s industry support data when the opposing domestic manufacturer “provided no information as to its share of the domestic market.”⁴²
- Commerce’s decision not to poll the industry was an appropriate exercise of its discretion in determining whether there was sufficient industry support.
- In its Initiation Checklist, Commerce explained that bulk-blended NPK fertilizers fall outside the scope of the investigation based on information provided by Mosaic and supported by industry publications.⁴³

Commerce’s Position:

Section 702(c)(4)(E) of the Act directs Commerce as follows with respect to the consideration of comments by interested parties regarding industry support:

Before the administering authority makes a determination with respect to initiating an investigation, any person who would qualify as an interested party under section 771(9) if an investigation were initiated, may submit comments or information on the issue of industry support. *After the administering authority makes a determination with respect to initiating an investigation, the determination regarding industry support shall not be reconsidered.*⁴⁴

³⁸ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 4-8.

³⁹ *Id.* at 4 (citing *Wooden Cabinets and Vanities and Components Thereof from the People’s Republic of China: Final Affirmative Determination*, 85 FR 11962 (February 21, 2020) (*Wood Cabinets from China*), and accompanying Issues and Decision Memorandum (IDM) at Comment 1).

⁴⁰ *Id.* at 5 (citing *PT Pindo Deli Pulp v. United States*, 825 F. Supp. 2d 1310, 1323 (CIT 2012) and *Downhole Pipe & Equipment, L.P. v. United States*, 776 F.3d 1369, 1377 (Fed. Cir. 2015)).

⁴¹ *Id.* at 6 (citing *Minebea Co., Ltd. v. United States*, 782 F. Supp. 117, 119 (CIT 1992) (*Minebea*) and *Citrosuco Paulista, S.A. v. United States*, 704 F. Supp. 1075, 1085–86 (CIT 1988)).

⁴² *Id.* (citing *Minebea*, 782 F. Supp. at 119).

⁴³ *Id.* at 7 (citing Countervailing Duty Initiation Checklist, dated July 16, 2017 (Initiation Checklist), Attachment II at 14)).

⁴⁴ See section 702(c)(4)(E) of the Act (emphasis added); see also *Certain Uncoated Groundwood Paper from Canada: Final Determination of Sales at Less Than Fair Value*, 83 FR 39412 (August 9, 2018), and accompanying IDM at Comment 1.

Therefore, Commerce is statutorily precluded from reconsidering its industry support determination at this stage of the investigation. As a result, we continue to rely on our determination of industry support provided in the Initiation Checklist. We will not reconsider our initiation decision and will not consider any new arguments regarding initiation, which were not properly raised at the initiation stage.⁴⁵

As stated in the Initiation Checklist:

We find that...the petitioner has provided reasonably available information to account for all production of the domestic like product in its industry support calculation and has demonstrated the industry support required by section 702(c)(4)(A) of the Act...Commerce further finds that the domestic producers and workers who support the Petitions account for more than 50 percent of the total production of the domestic like product produced by that portion of the industry expressing support for, or opposition to, the Petitions. Therefore, we find that there is adequate industry support within the meaning of section 702(c)(4)(A) of the Act.⁴⁶

With respect to OCP's arguments regarding the consideration of the viewpoints of certain interested parties,⁴⁷ Commerce addressed these arguments in detail at the initiation stage of the investigation.⁴⁸ While OCP raises additional new arguments on this issue that were not made prior to initiation, when OCP had an opportunity to raise them, we have not considered those arguments pursuant to section 702(c)(4)(E) of the Act.

Further, with respect to the inclusion of bulk-blended NPK fertilizers, Commerce also addressed OCP's arguments in detail at the initiation stage of the investigation.⁴⁹ Specifically, we stated:

Commerce finds that it is not appropriate to include bulk blenders in the domestic industry because the industry support calculation properly accounts for all phosphate fertilizers produced in the United States. Thus, it necessarily includes the phosphate fertilizers produced in the United States that may be comingled or mechanically mixed or blended into a bulk blend that contains phosphate fertilizers. As a result, it is not appropriate to collect data from companies that perform such blending techniques and doing so could result in double-counting.⁵⁰...Further, Commerce finds that the petitioner provided sufficient information to establish all known producers of the domestic like product...Moreover, with regard to the bulk

⁴⁵ See Initiation Checklist at Attachment II.

⁴⁶ *Id.* at Attachment II, 13-14.

⁴⁷ See IDM BPI Memorandum at Note 1.

⁴⁸ See Initiation Checklist at Attachment II, 10-11.

⁴⁹ *Id.* at Attachment II, 13-14.

⁵⁰ *Id.* at Attachment II, 14 (citing *Certain Corrosion Inhibitors from the People's Republic of China: Initiation of Less-Than-Fair-Value Investigations*, 85 FR 12506 (March 3, 2020), and the Antidumping Duty Initiation Checklist: *Certain Corrosion Inhibitors from the People's Republic of China*, dated February 27, 2020, at Attachment II (included in Petitioner's Response at Exhibit 1); see also *Biodiesel from Argentina and Indonesia: Initiation of Less-Than-Fair-Value Investigations*, 82 FR 18428 (April 19, 2017), and the Antidumping Duty Initiation Checklist: *Biodiesel from Argentina*, dated April 12, 2017, at Attachment II).

blenders identified by OCP,⁵¹ the record does not contain information indicating that any are producers of phosphate fertilizers. Further, in the Argus NPK Analytics Report cited in the OCP Submission, it states that, “blending is more a technique than a finished product,” and therefore bulk blending activities do not warrant inclusion in the industry support calculation.⁵²

Thus, we determined that record information regarding the production of the domestic like product supported a conclusion that the petitioner properly accounted for all production of the domestic like product and demonstrated adequate industry support for initiating the investigation, which we are not revisiting for the final determination.

Comment 2: Whether Commerce’s “Other Assistance” Question Is Contrary to Law

*OCP’s Case Brief:*⁵³

- Under the law, Commerce can investigate a potential subsidy by either: 1) investigating a program on the basis of a petitioner’s allegation; or 2) investigating potential countervailable subsidies that it “discovers.”⁵⁴
- In the rare circumstances in which Commerce self-initiates an investigation, it must have sufficient information that an investigation is warranted.⁵⁵
- With respect to potential countervailable subsidies “discovered” during investigations, section 775 of the Act provides that Commerce “shall include {a} practice, subsidy, or subsidy program in the proceeding” that was not alleged in the Petition but is “discover{ed}” during the investigation, if the practice “appears to be a countervailable subsidy.”
- A program “appears to be a countervailable subsidy” if it appears to demonstrate each element of a countervailable subsidy and if Commerce has some evidence to support the appearance of the subsidy.⁵⁶
- When considering practices “discovered” during the course of an investigation, Commerce may not “go {} on ‘fishing expeditions,’ investigating any and all government practices that might affect the respondents.”⁵⁷
- Commerce’s use of the “other assistance” question⁵⁸ exceeds Commerce’s authority and permits Commerce to investigate potential subsidies prior to meeting the threshold legal requirements for including a potential subsidy in the investigation.
- Furthermore, Commerce has not defined what it considers to be “other assistance,” and the term is overbroad as there is no meaningful limit on what constitutes “assistance.”

⁵¹ See OCP’s Letter, “Pre-Initiation Comments on Industry Support,” dated July 14, 2020 (OCP Submission) at 7-8 and Exhibits 2 through 3.

⁵² See OCP Submission at Exhibit 2, p. 34; see also Initiation Checklist at Attachment II, 14.

⁵³ See OCP’s Case Brief at 15-18.

⁵⁴ *Id.* at 15 (citing section 702(b) of the Act) and at 16 (citing section 775 of the Act and 19 CFR 351.311).

⁵⁵ *Id.* at 16 (citing section 702(a) of the Act; *NEC Corp. v. United States*, 978 F. Supp. 314, 317 (CIT 1997); and *Common Alloy Aluminum Sheet from the People’s Republic of China: Initiation of Less-Than-Fair-Value and Countervailing Duty Investigations*, 82 FR 57214 (December 4, 2017)).

⁵⁶ *Id.* at 16 (citing *Allegheny Ludlum Corp. v. United States*, 25 C.I.T. 816, 821-24 (July 18, 2001) (*Allegheny II*)).

⁵⁷ *Id.* at 16 (citing *Stainless Steel Plate in Coils from Belgium: Final Results of Redetermination Pursuant to Court Remand*, Court No. 99-06-00362 (CIT June 7, 2000) (September 5, 2001) at Issue 2).

⁵⁸ *Id.* at 17 (citing Commerce’s Letter, “Countervailing Duty Questionnaire, dated July 25, 2020, at 46).

- On this basis, Commerce improperly sought information on a number of possible subsidies, including the following five subsidies on which Commerce initiated an investigation: (1) reductions in tax fines and penalties; (2) revenue exclusions from minimum tax contributions; (3) customs duty exemptions for capital goods, machinery, and equipment; (4) VAT exemptions for capital goods, machinery, and equipment; and (5) rail transport services for LTAR.

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*⁵⁹

- Commerce acted in accordance with its legal authority when it inquired about “other assistance.”
- Pursuant to section 775 of the Act, Commerce must “consolidate in one investigation . . . all subsidies known by petitioning parties to the investigation or by {Commerce} relating to that merchandise.” Thus, asking about other forms of government assistance is part of Commerce’s obligation under the Act to investigate all potentially countervailable subsidies.
- Commerce has previously determined that the “other assistance” question is consistent with its broad discretion to seek information it deems relevant to its determination.⁶⁰
- Commerce has previously considered and rejected the argument that Commerce unlawfully examined “other subsidies” without first satisfying the initiation standard.⁶¹
- Commerce has also previously addressed and rejected the contention that the phrase “other assistance” is vague or overbroad.⁶²

Commerce’s Position:

We disagree with OCP that Commerce unlawfully examined “other subsidies” without first finding that the initiation standard had been satisfied. Commerce has addressed these and similar arguments numerous times in the past.⁶³

OCP is correct in stating that investigations into potentially countervailable subsidies to a class or kind of merchandise are initiated in one of two ways. First, an investigation can be self-

⁵⁹ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 11-12.

⁶⁰ *Id.* at 11 (citing *Certain Steel Racks and Parts Thereof from the People’s Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 84 FR 35592 (July 17, 2019), and accompanying IDM at 13; and *Certain Softwood Lumber Products from Canada: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination, and Final Negative Determination of Critical Circumstances*, 82 FR 51814 (November 8, 2017) (*Softwood Lumber from Canada*), and accompanying IDM at 29).

⁶¹ *Id.* at 12 (citing *Multilayered Wood Flooring from the Peoples Republic of China: Final Results and Partial Rescission of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2017*, 85 FR 76011 (November 27, 2020), and accompanying IDM at 63–64).

⁶² *Id.* at 12 (citing *Certain Collated Steel Staples from the People’s Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 85 FR 33626 (June 2, 2020), and accompanying IDM at 28; and *Softwood Lumber from Canada* and accompanying IDM at 29).

⁶³ See, e.g., *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Stainless Steel Sheet and Strip from the People’s Republic of China: Final Affirmative Determination, and Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination, in Part*, 82 FR 9714 (February 8, 2017), and accompanying IDM at 16-21; and *Countervailing Duty Order on Certain Passenger Vehicle and Light Truck Tires from the People’s Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2017*, 85 FR 22718 (April 23, 2020), and accompanying IDM at Comment 8).

initiated by Commerce.⁶⁴ Second, a domestic interested party may file a petition for the imposition of countervailing duties on behalf of an industry.⁶⁵ Under the second mechanism, those parties are obligated to support their subsidy allegations with information reasonably available to them, and those allegations must identify the elements of a countervailable subsidy (*i.e.*, specificity, benefit, and financial contribution).⁶⁶ However, OCP ignores the fact that once an investigation has been initiated through one of the above mechanisms, then, under section 775 of the Act, Commerce may also investigate potential subsidies it discovers in the course of the proceeding.

Specifically, in the course of an investigation, Commerce may “discover {} a practice which appears to be a countervailable subsidy, but was not included in the matters alleged in the countervailing duty petition.”⁶⁷ In such a case, Commerce “shall include the practice, subsidy, or subsidy program in the proceeding.”⁶⁸ As the petitioner states in its case brief, section 775 of the Act imposes an affirmative obligation on Commerce to “consolidate in one investigation ... all subsidies known by petitioning parties to the investigation or by {Commerce} relating to {subject} merchandise” to ensure “proper aggregation of subsidization practices.”⁶⁹ Commerce’s regulations carve out a limited exception to its obligation to investigate what “appear {}” to be countervailable subsidies: when Commerce discovers a potential subsidy too late in a proceeding, it may defer its analysis of the program until a subsequent review, if any.⁷⁰

OCP cites to *Allegheny II* to support the existence of a threshold countervailability finding requirement before including non-initiated programs in an investigation. However, *Allegheny II* is distinguishable, as it concerned Commerce’s decision not to investigate a late-filed subsidy allegation. In that disparate context, the CIT examined what it meant for a practice to “appear” to be countervailable within the meaning of section 775 of the Act, such that Commerce had an obligation to investigate the discovered program.⁷¹ Commerce explained that when an allegation was insufficient, it was not required to go on “fishing expeditions” to determine whether an alleged subsidy or practice was countervailable. However, the facts of this investigation differ. Here, Commerce requested information regarding potentially countervailable subsidies in order to determine whether any such assistance appeared to be countervailable (*i.e.*, the elements necessary for the imposition of countervailing duties are present) and attributable to subject merchandise. The request was within its independent investigative authority and not precluded by *Allegheny II*.

⁶⁴ See section 702(a) of the Act.

⁶⁵ See section 702(b) of the Act.

⁶⁶ See section 702(b)(1) of the Act.

⁶⁷ See section 775 of the Act.

⁶⁸ *Id.* (emphasis added).

⁶⁹ See S. Rep. No. 96-249, at 98 (1979); see also *Allegheny Ludlum Corp. v. United States*, 112 F. Supp. 2d 1141, 1150 (CIT 2000) (*Allegheny I*).

⁷⁰ See 19 CFR 351.311(b)(2).

⁷¹ See *Changzhou Trina Solar Energy Co., Ltd., et al v. United States*, , 195 F. Supp. 3d 1334, 1343 (CIT 2016) (*Trina Solar*) (“{B}ecause the issue here is not whether Commerce was required to examine these additional programs pursuant to a petitioner’s request that the agency invoke {section 775 of the Act}, cf. *Allegheny II*, 25 CIT at 824 ..., but rather whether Commerce reasonably exercised its own independent investigative authority, *Allegheny Ludlum {i.e., Allegheny II}* is not controlling.”).

Moreover, Commerce’s question regarding “all other assistance” is not vague and does not exceed Commerce’s information-collecting authority.⁷² Commerce has broad discretion to determine which information is relevant to its determination and to request that information. Thus, consistent with the CIT’s holding in *Trina Solar*,⁷³ we find that Commerce’s “other assistance” question enables Commerce to effectuate its obligation to investigate subsidies that it discovers that appear to be countervailable in the course of a proceeding and is consistent with its broad discretion to seek information it deems relevant to its determination. Commerce also pursues information regarding “other assistance” expressly to satisfy the intent of the CVD law, to investigate and catalogue all potentially countervailable subsidies, and to consolidate all relevant subsidies into a single investigation.⁷⁴ Consistent with U.S. law, Commerce is not precluded from inquiring about other assistance to make determinations.⁷⁵ Commerce “has independent investigative authority” to ask questions about other governmental assistance, beyond the subsidies alleged by the petitioner.⁷⁶

Given that we acted consistently with our statutory authority, prior CIT determinations, and practice in investigating the five programs at issue, we find that we properly inquired into the programs that OCP reported in response to our “other subsidies” question. We also note that the petitioner timely filed new subsidy allegations with respect to the five programs at issue, and we initiated investigations on these five programs⁷⁷ and addressed them in our Post-Preliminary Determination and this final determination, where appropriate.

Mining Rights for Less Than Adequate Remuneration (LTAR)

Comment 3: Whether Commerce Should Revise the Phosphate Rock Benchmark

*Petitioner’s Case Brief:*⁷⁸

- The world market benchmark price for phosphate rock that Commerce constructed is too low, given the value of the phosphate rock that OCP obtains under the phosphate mining rights provided by the GOM.
- The bone phosphate of lime (BPL) information that OCP submitted is incomplete because OCP only reported average BPL content levels for its locally consumed and exported rock and did not provide BPL content levels for its rock that was produced and held in storage during the POI.⁷⁹
- Commerce should question the reliability of the BPL information that OCP reported.

⁷² See *Trina Solar 2016*, 195 F. Supp. 3d at 1346 (“Commerce’s inquiry concerning the full scope of governmental assistance provided by the {Government of China} and received by the Respondents in the production of subject merchandise was within the agency’s independent investigative authority pursuant to {sections 702}(a) and {775 of the Act}, this inquiry was not contrary to law”).

⁷³ See *Trina Solar*, 195 F. Supp. 3d at 1346.

⁷⁴ *Id.*, 195 F. Supp. 3d at 1342-43.

⁷⁵ *Id.*, 195 F. Supp. 3d at 1345-46.

⁷⁶ *Id.*, 195 F. Supp. 3d at 1346.

⁷⁷ See Petitioner’s Letter, “New Subsidy Allegations,” dated October 14, 2020; see also Memorandum, “New Subsidy Allegations,” dated November 3, 2020.

⁷⁸ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 3-13.

⁷⁹ *Id.* at 5 (citing OCP’s Letter, “OCP S.A. Supplemental Questionnaire Response Part Four,” dated November 9, 2020 (OCP 11/9/20 SQR) at 2, FN 1).

- Commerce should consider OCP’s statements about phosphate ore and rock quality that it submitted⁸⁰ to the International Trade Commission (ITC).⁸¹
- In its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce included two Egyptian phosphate rock prices in its benchmark calculation: the CRU price of Egyptian rock with a BPL content level range of 60-68 percent and the Profercy price of Egyptian rock with a P₂O₅ content level of 30-31 percent.⁸² The record demonstrates that Egyptian phosphate rock prices should be excluded from the benchmark price because there are significant differences between Egyptian rock and OCP’s rock.
- Egyptian phosphate rock is low quality in terms of its P₂O₅ and BPL content level, is degraded by its carbonate and iron content, and is mostly used in low-value application markets.⁸³
- In contrast, 6 out of 8 of the types of phosphate rock originating from the Khouribga and Gantour mining sites have BPL content levels in the range of 65-75 percent.⁸⁴ There is no evidence that shows OCP’s phosphate rock is low-quality or only acceptable for low-value applications.
- In order to account for the fact that it selected rock prices on a free-on-board (FOB) basis from industry publications⁸⁵ and did not use benchmark prices reported on a cost and freight (CFR) basis in its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce should add amounts for freight, import duties, and VAT to reach a “delivered” benchmark price that can be compared to OCP’s rock costs inclusive of transportation costs.
- Commerce’s regulations concerning the provision of goods or services for LTAR state that it will use delivered prices (inclusive of import duties) to construct a Tier 1 or Tier 2 benchmark.⁸⁶ Commerce’s practice is to use delivered benchmarks in Tier 3 LTAR analyses as well where the benchmark is, or approximates, a world market price for the good being valued and there is suitable data available.
- In *Silicon Metal from Australia*, Commerce analyzed the provision of quartz for LTAR by comparing the respondent’s per-unit costs, including transportation expenses, to “average quartz prices for several global silicon metal producers reported by CRU” that also included transportation costs.⁸⁷

⁸⁰ *Id.* at 7-8 (citing Petitioner’s Letter, “Comments on Deficiencies and Submission of Factual Information Supplemental Questionnaire Response of November 9, 2020,” dated November 19, 2020 (Petitioner 11.19 Comments) at Exhibit 1 at 3-4, 10, and 15-16).

⁸¹ Information publicly available in OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 12-13.

⁸² *Id.* at 8 (citing Memorandum, “Preliminary Determination Calculations for OCP.S.A.,” dated November 23, 2020 (OCP Prelim Calc Memo) at Attachment 1, Calculation Worksheet: Phosphate Rock Benchmark).

⁸³ *Id.* at 8-9 (citing Petitioner’s Letter, “Submission of Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct,” dated November 16, 2020, at Exhibit 1).

⁸⁴ *Id.* at 9 (citing Petitioner’s Benchmark Submission, dated November 4, 2020, at Exhibit 8(a)).

⁸⁵ *Id.* at 10 (citing *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 12 Petition at Volume II at Exhibit II-23).

⁸⁶ *Id.* at 11 (citing 19 CFR. 351.511(a)(2)(iv) and *Countervailing Duties; Final Rule*, 63 FR 65348, 65378 (November 25, 1998) (*CVD Preamble*) (“Paragraph (a)(2)(iv) provides that, in determining the adequacy of remuneration, the Department will adjust comparison prices to reflect the price a company would pay if it imported the good or service. This adjustment will account for delivery charges and import duties. In addition, if the price of the imported good includes antidumping or countervailing duties imposed by the country in question, we would use the price inclusive of those duties for comparison purposes.”)).

⁸⁷ *Id.* (citing *Silicon Metal from Australia: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 83 FR 9834 (March 8, 2018) (*Silicon Metal from Australia*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 5).

- In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce relied on a Tier 3 benchmark analysis to countervail mining rights for LTAR but excluded freight entirely from its benefit calculation after it found that it did not have suitable freight rate data to arrive at a freight-inclusive benchmark price and a freight-inclusive government price.⁸⁸ Unlike in that proceeding, there is substantial freight data on the record for both sides of the comparison.
- Commerce should use the mining costs inclusive of transportation costs that OCP reported⁸⁹ for the government side and apply the Maersk data and the phosphate rock freight data that the petitioner submitted⁹⁰ for the market benchmark side to calculate amounts for freight, VAT, and import duties.
- If Commerce declines to add freight charges to the phosphate rock benchmark, then it should at least exclude transportation costs from its calculation of OCP's mining costs or else it would be conducting the type of imbalanced benefit calculation that it tried to avoid in *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*.⁹¹

OCP's Case Brief:⁹²

- Commerce used phosphate rock price information compiled by CRU, *Argus Phosphates*, Fertecon, and Profercy Phosphates to establish a world benchmark price for phosphate rock in its *Preliminary Determination*. However, the Argus pricing data that were provided in the petition are incomplete and should not be used to create a price benchmark.
- Commerce should not include the Argus pricing data from the petition because they are just a summary of information in a table that references underlying source data.⁹³ There is no evidence on the record of this underlying source data.
- In past proceedings Commerce has previously refused to rely on benchmark data submitted as a summary table that does not include primary factual support. In *Stainless Steel Kegs from China*, Commerce declined to rely on world benchmark prices consisting of “a monthly summary sheet of stainless steel coil prices, without the underlying data,” finding that it could not determine the accuracy of the summary worksheet and how it was prepared without the underlying data.⁹⁴ Instead, Commerce used a price benchmark that included source data.

⁸⁸ *Id.* at 12-13 (citing *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Certain Cold-Rolled Steel Flat Products from the Russian Federation: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Negative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 81 FR 49935 (July 29, 2016) (*Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 17 at 97 (“in the absence of any other suitable freight rate data, and in order to avoid an imbalance in the benefit calculation, we have excluded freight entirely from the benefit calculation”)).

⁸⁹ *Id.* at 13 (citing OCP's Letter, “OCP S.A. Supplemental Questionnaire Response Part Three,” dated November 6, 2020 (OCP 11/6/20 SQR) at Exhibit MIN2-3.)

⁹⁰ *Id.* (citing Petitioner's Letter, “Petitioner's Submission of Factual Information to Measure the Adequacy of Remuneration and Other Factual Information,” dated November 4, 2020 (Petitioner's Benchmark Submission) at Exhibits 9-11).

⁹¹ *Id.* at 13 (citing *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at 18-19).

⁹² See OCP's Case Brief at 19-23.

⁹³ *Id.* at 20 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-23).

⁹⁴ *Id.* at 20-21 (citing *Refillable Stainless Steel Kegs from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Affirmative Determination of Critical Circumstances, in Part*, 84 FR 57005 (October 24, 2019) (*Stainless Steel Kegs from China*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 4).

- If Commerce continues to use Argus pricing data in its final determination, it should at least remove the “North Africa” price from that source.
- Argus states its North Africa phosphate rock price consists of “sales to Europe, India, and Brazil from OCP/GCT.”⁹⁵ Therefore, these price data are comprised of prices for Moroccan phosphate rock sold for export by OCP,⁹⁶ which would likely represent a large share of any rock price stemming from North Africa.
- Relying on the North Africa phosphate rock price from Argus would lead to a circular price comparison of OCP to itself. A benchmark that includes the prices in which it is being compared is not a real benchmark but rather a comparison of an alleged subsidy to itself.
- Commerce usually seeks to avoid circular price comparisons in constructing benchmarks and has rejected this kind of prospective benchmark source on multiple occasions. In *Softwood Lumber from Canada*, Commerce declined to apply a circular comparison methodology in measuring whether the Government of British Columbia (GBC) purchased electricity from a respondent for more than adequate remuneration. In that investigation, the respondent argued that Commerce should use a benchmark consisting of prices that the GBC paid for electricity purchased from other private companies under the same electricity program. Commerce determined that this methodology would amount to “comparing an allegedly subsidized price with the same allegedly subsidized price.”⁹⁷
- Commerce’s preferred practice is to disregard private, in-country prices as benchmarks where the market for the good allegedly provided for LTAR may be distorted by significant government involvement⁹⁸ because in this context all potential in-country prices “would reflect the very market distortion which the comparison is designed to detect.”⁹⁹
- Therefore, Commerce should exclude Argus’ North Africa rock price from its benchmark calculation to avoid comparing the OCP rock cost build-up to a benchmark that relies on OCP’s prices for the same rock because this methodology leads to a circular price comparison.

⁹⁵ *Id.* at 21 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-26 at 10).

⁹⁶ *Id.*

⁹⁷ *Id.* at 22 (citing *Certain Softwood Lumber Products from Canada: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination, and Final Negative Determination of Critical Circumstances*, 82 FR 51814 (November 8, 2017) (*Softwood Lumber from Canada*), and accompanying IDM at 167).

⁹⁸ *Id.* at 22-23 (citing *CVD Preamble* at 65377).

⁹⁹ *Id.* at 23 ((citing *e.g.*, *Steel Concrete Reinforcing Bar from the Republic of Turkey: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 79 FR 54963 (September 15, 2014), and accompanying IDM at “Provision of Gas for LTAR”); *Light-Walled Rectangular Pipe and Tube from the People’s Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Investigation Determination*, 73 FR 35642 (June 24, 2008), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7; *Steel Concrete Reinforcing Bar from the Republic of Turkey: Preliminary Determination in the Countervailing Duty Investigation*, 82 FR 12195 (March 1, 2017), and accompanying IDM at Section IX.A.1 (rejecting use of private Turkish natural gas prices as benchmark because “the GOT’s overwhelming involvement in the Turkish natural gas market . . . would reflect the distortions of the GOT’s presence in the market”); *Quartz Surface Products from India: Final Determination in the Countervailing Duty Investigation*, 85 FR 25398 (May 1, 2020), and accompanying IDM at Comment 3 (using Indian benchmark price in investigation of India would be “akin to comparing the benchmark to itself”)).

*Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:*¹⁰⁰

- Commerce should reject OCP's argument to exclude *Argus Phosphates'* data from the phosphate rock benchmark calculation due to a lack of supporting documentation. There is substantial evidence on the record that confirms the accuracy of the Argus price data and explains the methodology used to collect and report those data.¹⁰¹
- The record contains an *Argus Phosphates* report that supports the data used in the 2019 Argus FOB Jordan (60 – 70 percent BPL) price that Commerce relied on in its calculation.¹⁰²
- In making its argument that Commerce should exclude Argus' North Africa rock price from its benchmark calculation, OCP leaves out the fact that the North Africa price data include non-Moroccan prices. Argus identifies GCT as a Tunisian company, which means that including Argus North Africa data is different than using an in-country Moroccan price or comparing the phosphate rock benchmark to itself.¹⁰³
- The Argus North Africa price represents a conservative indication of the market price of OCP's phosphate rock, understating the market price in OCP's favor.

*OCP's Rebuttal Brief:*¹⁰⁴

- The petitioner's argument that OCP submitted incomplete and unreliable BPL information relies on unfounded speculation and a mischaracterization of the record. OCP provided Commerce information on the BPL content of its "expedited" rock, which is phosphate rock that is fully beneficiated¹⁰⁵ and designated either to be consumed locally or exported.¹⁰⁶
- OCP stated that it did not provide the BPL content of the phosphate rock it holds in storage because that stored rock is also fully expedited and allocated for local consumption or for export sale.¹⁰⁷ The BPL content of that stored rock will be included in the BPL content of OCP's expedited phosphate rock at a future date when the stored rock is used internally or exported.
- The petitioner uses an undated table from OCP's website that contains information about OCP's phosphate rock for export in an attempt to undermine the reliability of OCP's submitted data.¹⁰⁸ This graphic does not account for internally consumed phosphate rock and is less reliable than the extensive laboratory testing data and certificates that OCP submitted.
- Commerce should also reject the petitioner's claims that other factors make the BPL information reported by OCP inaccurate.¹⁰⁹

¹⁰⁰ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 16-18 and Attachment 1.

¹⁰¹ *Id.* at 16-17 and Attachment 1 (citing Petition at Exhibit I-20 at 7-11 and Exhibit II-23).

¹⁰² *Id.* (citing Petition at Exhibits I-37, I-40, I-66, and I-70). The petitioner mistakenly cited Exhibit I-37 in the Petition as Exhibit I-73.

¹⁰³ *Id.* at 17 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-26 at 9-10).

¹⁰⁴ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 4-20.

¹⁰⁵ Beneficiation is "the process of removing impurities from phosphate ore and converting it to phosphate rock." See Petition at II-12 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-22).

¹⁰⁶ *Id.* at 5 (citing OCP 11/9/20 SQR at 2 and FN 1).

¹⁰⁷ *Id.*

¹⁰⁸ *Id.* at 6-7 (citing Petitioner's Case Brief at 4 and Petitioner's Benchmark Submission at Exhibit 8(1)).

¹⁰⁹ *Id.* at 7-9.

- Commerce should reject the petitioner’s claim to remove Egyptian phosphate rock from the benchmark price. This assertion is based on speculation that just because the price of Egyptian rock is low, the rock has to be different, and should then be excluded.¹¹⁰
- The quotations that the petitioner highlights from OCP’s submissions before the ITC serve to confirm that the pricing of OCP’s phosphate ore and phosphate rock is based on BPL and P₂O₅ content and not other factors.¹¹¹
- Commerce followed the correct methodology for a Tier 3 analysis and excluded international delivery charges from the phosphate rock price benchmark.¹¹² Moreover, adding international freight charges to the benchmark would result in a distortion.¹¹³
- If Commerce fails to follow its regulations and its established practice, it should not use the Maersk data that the petitioner submitted because those data are for containerized shipments, and the record shows that phosphate rock is shipped in bulk and not in containers.¹¹⁴
- Commerce should also deny the petitioner’s request that Commerce exclude transportation costs from the build-up of OCP’s mining costs if it declines to add delivery charges to the benchmark because the cost build-up and benchmark are both intended to be on an FOB-basis and include inland freight.¹¹⁵

Commerce’s Position:

For the reasons explained below, we have not made changes to the phosphate rock benchmark for the final determination.

BPL Level Information

We disagree with the petitioner’s argument that OCP’s phosphate rock BPL levels are inaccurate because OCP did not submit BPL level data for its phosphate rock held in storage.¹¹⁶ In its submission providing the average BPL levels of their beneficiated phosphate rock, OCP reports that the phosphate rock held in storage is also eventually consumed locally or exported.¹¹⁷ Therefore, we find that the BPL level data for phosphate rock held in storage is already accounted for in the other production processes.

Additionally, we disagree with the petitioner’s assertion that OCP’s submissions to the ITC undermine OCP’s reported BPL information. The passages the petitioner quoted from OCP’s

¹¹⁰ *Id.* at 11-12. Furthermore, low or high prices do not mean that a particular benchmark source should be excluded.

¹¹¹ *Id.* at 12-13 (citing Petitioner’s Case Brief at 7-8).

¹¹² *Id.* at 15-16 (citing 19 CFR. 351.511(a)(2)(iv).)

¹¹³ *Id.* at 16 (“Because the mining rights at issue here reflect the right to extract a natural resource located in the country under investigation, there is no basis to add the charges to bring a tangible good to the country under investigation in the benchmark calculation”).

¹¹⁴ *Id.* at 19 (citing Petitioner’s Benchmark Submission at Exhibits 9-11; *see also* OCP’s Letter, “Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct Petitioner’s Submission of Factual Information to Measure the Adequacy of Remuneration,” dated November 16, 2020 (OCP Rebuttal NFI) at Exhibit 1).

¹¹⁵ *Id.* at 19-20 (“Removing inland freight expenses from one side of the equation would introduce a distortion rather than correct one”).

¹¹⁶ *See* Petitioner’s Case Brief at 5-6.

¹¹⁷ *See* OCP 11/9/20 SQR at 2, FN 1.

submissions before the ITC¹¹⁸ confirm that BPL and P₂O₅ levels determine OCP's phosphate rock prices.¹¹⁹ We also disagree with the petitioner's claim that the method of transportation affects the reported BPL levels of OCP's phosphate rock; the petitioner presents insufficient evidence to support this claim.¹²⁰

Benchmark Price Selection

With respect to removing the Argus pricing data from the phosphate rock benchmark, we disagree. OCP claims that we should exclude the Argus pricing data sourced from the Petition because it is only supported by a summary table without the underlying source data.¹²¹ Despite OCP's contention, the Petition contains information which explains Argus' price reporting methodology.¹²² Furthermore, the Argus summary table relies on data from phosphate rock prices sourced from four issues of *Argus Phosphates* that are included as exhibits in the Petition.¹²³ Therefore, we find that the facts in this case differ from those in *Stainless Steel Kegs from China*, as these exhibits in the Petition contain the underlying source data (*i.e.*, the prices of phosphate rocks for different quarters) that are used in the summary table.

We also decline OCP's request to remove Argus' price data for North Africa from the phosphate rock world price benchmark. Argus states that its North Africa phosphate rock price is "defined by sales to Europe, India and Brazil from OCP/GCT."¹²⁴ First, the North Africa price data include non-Moroccan prices from GCT, a Tunisian company.¹²⁵ Second, the North Africa price is an export price to Europe, India and Brazil, meaning that it is a market price that would reflect commercial realities in the world market. OCP's arguments largely pertain to Tier 1 distortion of domestic market analysis. The mere fact that domestic, in-country prices, including imports for a good or service, have been found to be distorted, do not, for purposes of this analysis, mean that the prices for goods exported from that market are also necessarily distorted.¹²⁶

In addition, we disagree with the petitioner's argument that we should exclude Egyptian phosphate rock prices from the benchmark. The petitioner asserts that because Egyptian rock is low quality, Egyptian rock prices are lower than other rock prices on the record. As OCP stated in its rebuttal brief, Commerce's benchmark price is an average comprised of prices both above and below the average price.¹²⁷ Furthermore, Commerce's practice is not to exclude particular benchmark prices just because they are low or high.¹²⁸ Therefore, in the final determination, we

¹¹⁸ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 7-8 (citing Petitioner 11.19 Comments at Exhibit 1 at 3, 4, 10, and 15-16).

¹¹⁹ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 12-13 (citing Petitioner's Case Brief at 7-8).

¹²⁰ *Id.* at 7-10. See IDM BPI Memorandum at Comment 3 at Note 1.

¹²¹ See OCP's Case Brief at 19-20.

¹²² See Petition at Exhibit I-20 at 7-11.

¹²³ *Id.* at Exhibits I-37, I-40, I-66, and I-70. See also Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at "Attachment 1" for a demonstration of how the price for Argus FOB Jordan (68-70 percent BPL) is calculated and citations to the four issues of *Argus Phosphates* that are used.

¹²⁴ *Id.* at Exhibit II-26 at 10.

¹²⁵ *Id.* at Exhibit II-26 at 9.

¹²⁶ See *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Fine Denier Polyester Staple Fiber from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Determination*, 83 FR 3120 (January 23, 2018), and accompanying IDM at Comment 4.

¹²⁷ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 11-12 (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at Attachment I., Tab "RockBenchmark").

¹²⁸ See *Certain Uncoated Groundwood Paper from Canada: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 83 FR 39414 (August 9, 2018) (*Certain Uncoated Groundwood Paper from Canada*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 31.

continue to use Egyptian phosphate rock prices in the benchmark used to value OCP's phosphate rock because it has a similar BPL or P₂O₅ content as OCP's phosphate rock.¹²⁹

International Freight, Import Duties, and VAT

We disagree with the petitioner's argument that we should adjust the phosphate rock benchmark price for freight, import duties, and VAT OCP would have to pay if it imported the product.¹³⁰ Commerce's regulations do not require it to add delivery charges and import duties to a comparison price in a Tier 3 analysis.¹³¹ We find that it would not be appropriate to add ocean freight, import charges, and the VAT that OCP would have to pay if it imported the rock to the benchmark price in this proceeding because OCP did not import phosphate rock.¹³² The costs provided by OCP are for phosphate ore extraction, stone removal, beneficiation, and transportation of the rock in Morocco.¹³³ Commerce has excluded international delivery charges from cost build-ups for the provision of natural resource rights under Tier 3 analyses in past proceedings.¹³⁴ Therefore, to ensure an "apples-to-apples" comparison for the Tier 3 analysis, for the final determination, Commerce has not included international delivery charges, import duties, and VAT for importing the rock to the benchmark price for phosphate rock.

Comment 4: Whether to Include or Exclude HQ, Support, Debt, and Other Costs as Costs of Producing Phosphate Rock

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*¹³⁵

- Commerce correctly excluded OCP's HQ, support, and debt costs from its calculation of OCP's mining costs in its *Preliminary Determination*. But Commerce erroneously added freight costs to this calculation and should make additional cost adjustments.
- Commerce previously found that there must be a principled basis to include a subsidy recipient's costs in the benefit calculation. By excluding OCP's HQ, support, and debt costs from the calculation in its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce demonstrated that there needs to be a sufficiently close relationship between reported costs and the good at issue when conducting a benefit analysis.¹³⁶
- Moreover, in assessing the GBC's provision of stumpage for LTAR in *Softwood Lumber from Canada*, Commerce found it appropriate to include reported costs that: (i) were obligatory or necessary – *i.e.*, costs that respondents "must incur" – in order to access and

¹²⁹ See Petition at Exhibit II-24 and OCP's Letter, "New Factual Information," dated November 4, 2020 (OCP Benchmarks NFI) at Exhibit 21.

¹³⁰ We also disagree with the petitioner's assertion that we should remove transportation costs from OCP's mining cost build-up if we decline to add freight to the phosphate rock benchmark. See Comment 7 for Commerce's position on this topic.

¹³¹ See 19 CFR 351.511(a)(2)(iv).

¹³² See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 20 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 17) ("We clarify at the outset that the costs associated with freight (line item 40 in Appendix MIN2-3) were not included as part of OCP's mining direct cost calculations (calculated in line item 91 in Appendix MIN2-3). These costs reflect ocean freight billed to OCP by its sea carriers and, thus, are not part of an FOB cost build-up.").

¹³³ See OCP 11/6/20 SQR at 4.

¹³⁴ See *Coated Free Sheet Paper from Indonesia: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 72 FR 60642 (October 25, 2007) (*Coated Free Sheet Paper from Indonesia*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 14 at 56.

¹³⁵ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 14-17.

¹³⁶ *Id.* at 14 (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at 7).

harvest the underlying good at issue; and (ii) which were verified to be tied to the stumpage price, the respondents' tenure obligations, or to "expenses relating to accessing, harvesting, or hauling timber to the mills."¹³⁷

- In order to prevent an over-inclusive mining cost build-up from distorting the mining rights benefit calculation, Commerce should remove OCP's cost items from its calculation unless the record shows that OCP must incur them to mine phosphate ore and produce beneficiated phosphate rock.
- Information in OCP's In-Lieu of On-Site Verification (ILOV) questionnaire response demonstrates that the mining costs included in the preliminary benefit calculation are incorrectly inflated for purposes of the benchmarking analysis because they include items that are not connected to costs necessary to produce phosphate rock.¹³⁸ In addition, the information that OCP reported in its ILOV questionnaire response about the elements that make up its HQ and support costs raises serious concerns about the other cost items that OCP did not describe in detail.¹³⁹

*OCP's Case Brief:*¹⁴⁰

- In constructing OCP's mining rights cost build-up in the *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce erroneously excluded amounts for HQ, support, and debt costs that are properly allocated to OCP's mining activities.
- OCP's HQ and support costs bolster all of the operations of the OCP corporate entity, including its mining activities. These HQ and support expenses include purchases of services (e.g., IT services, catering, accounting, and facility management), external fees (e.g., telecommunications, consulting and advertising, bank fees, and insurance), and amortization of equipment used by the entire company (e.g., IT equipment).¹⁴¹
- Significant personnel expenses are also part of OCP's HQ and support costs. Some of the jobs and salaries that OCP classified as part of its HQ and support costs directly support mining operations.¹⁴²
- Personnel in OCP's HQ departments play important roles in projects directly related to mining operations.¹⁴³
- Financing and debt costs are another major cost in OCP's mining operations. These costs mainly represent interest expenses on loans OCP has used to fund capital improvements associated with its mining operations, including the slurry pipeline and rock storage facilities.¹⁴⁴
- OCP allocated a portion of its HQ, support, and debt expenses to its mining cost build-up and Commerce should adopt this methodology.
- Commerce has included costs similar to OCP's HQ, support, and debt expenses in other proceedings involving cost build-ups for the provision of natural resource rights for LTAR allegations. In *Hot-Rolled Steel from India*, Commerce included "materials, labor,

¹³⁷ *Id.* (citing *Softwood Lumber from Canada* IDM at Comment 74).

¹³⁸ *Id.* at 15 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 6-7).

¹³⁹ *Id.* at 15-17.

¹⁴⁰ See OCP's Case Brief at 23-34.

¹⁴¹ *Id.* at 25 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 6-7).

¹⁴² *Id.* at 25-26 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 29 and Exhibit VE-MIN-4).

¹⁴³ *Id.* at 26-28.

¹⁴⁴ *Id.* at 28.

depreciation, overhead, and royalties” in constructing a cost build-up for the provision of mining rights.¹⁴⁵

- OCP must pay selling, general and administrative (SG&A) and financing expenses in order to run its mining operations.¹⁴⁶
- OCP’s HQ and support costs can be categorized as the types of expenses that are normally treated like SG&A in antidumping duty (AD) proceedings. Commerce is statutorily required to construct a cost of production in every AD proceeding¹⁴⁷ and treats SG&A and financing expenses as components of this cost.
- In previous proceedings, Commerce included corporate headquarter costs and corporate office expenses such as salaries and benefits, rent, travel expenses, electricity, vehicle expenses, and audit expenses, and other things as SG&A.¹⁴⁸ OCP’s HQ and support costs consist of many of these expenses.¹⁴⁹
- Commerce also has a practice of accounting for financing costs as a component of cost of production.

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*¹⁵⁰

- Commerce should continue to exclude OCP’s reported HQ and support expenses and debt costs from its OCP cost build-up in the mining rights benefit calculations.
- Commerce’s practice is to include only those costs that the respondent verifiably shows that it must incur. In *Magnesium from Israel*, Commerce removed from the benchmark “the extraction costs incurred by” the respondent “in its operations.”¹⁵¹
- The fact that the OCP corporate entity incurred costs that OCP categorizes as HQ/support and debt costs and OCP argues these costs are attributable to its mining operations does not mean that OCP must bear these costs to mine phosphate ore and produce phosphate rock.¹⁵²
- The evidence on the record does not corroborate OCP’s claims that its HQ/support and debt costs are necessary for its mining activities.¹⁵³

¹⁴⁵ *Id.* at 30 (citing *Certain Hot-Rolled Carbon Steel Flat Products from India: Notice of Preliminary Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review*, 73 FR 1578, 1591-82 (January 9, 2008)).

¹⁴⁶ *Id.* at 29-30 (citing *Softwood Lumber from Canada*, and accompanying IDM at 73).

¹⁴⁷ *Id.* at 32 (citing section 773(b)(2)(A)(ii) of the Act).

¹⁴⁸ *Id.* at 33 (citing *Certain Lined Paper Products from India: Notice of Final Results of the First Antidumping Duty Administrative Review*, 74 FR 17149 (April 14, 2009), and accompanying IDM at 8 (explaining that SG&A expenses usually include “corporate office expenses such as salaries and benefits, rent, travel expenses, electricity, vehicle expenses, insurance, transport expenses, audit expenses, etc.”); *Notice of Final Results of Antidumping Duty Administrative Review and Notice of Final Results of Antidumping Duty Changed Circumstances Review: Certain Softwood Lumber Products from Canada*, 69 FR 75921 (December 13, 2004), and accompanying IDM at 97 (including corporate headquarter costs in its calculation of SG&A expenses).

¹⁴⁹ *Id.* (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 6; *see also* OCP’s Letter, “OCP S.A. Supplemental Questionnaire Response Part Three,” dated November 6, 2020 (OCP 11/6/20 SQR) at Exhibits MIN2-3 and MIN2-6).

¹⁵⁰ *See* Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 18-23.

¹⁵¹ *Id.* at 19 (citing *Magnesium from Israel: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 84 FR 65785 (December 29, 2019), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7).

¹⁵² *Id.* at 20.

¹⁵³ *Id.* at 21.

- OCP’s assertion that its finance and debt costs represent interest expenses on loans it has relied on for funding capital improvements associated with its mining operations¹⁵⁴ contradicts its claims from earlier in this investigation.¹⁵⁵
- There is no support in Commerce’s past proceedings to include corporate debts in its benefit calculations.

OCP’s Rebuttal Brief.¹⁵⁶

- Commerce should include all of OCP’s reported mining costs and reject the petitioner’s request that it remove certain direct and mining site overhead costs based on an arbitrary determination that these expenses are not adequately connected to OCP’s mining activities.
- These expenses are tied to OCP’s general ledger and reflect normal elements of a company’s cost of production.¹⁵⁷
- The petitioner’s argument misinterprets Commerce’s practice in a Tier 3 cost build-up and its reference to Commerce’s determination in *Softwood Lumber from Canada* actually undermines its assertion.¹⁵⁸
- Commerce has not previously questioned how these specific costs apply to OCP’s mining activities and it should not remove these expenses from OCP’s cost build-up now. The line items in question are related to OCP’s mining operations.¹⁵⁹
- OCP properly attributed a portion of the costs associated with activities performed at its corporate headquarters offices to phosphate rock.

Commerce’s Position:

As an initial matter, when considering relevant cost adjustments, neither 19 CFR 351.511(a)(2)(iii) nor our *CVD Preamble*¹⁶⁰ imposes specific requirements that we need to take into consideration all costs incurred by a respondent company. The relevant regulation and guideline also do not require us to conduct cost analysis as if we are conducting an AD proceeding. Our benefit calculation at Tier 3 is based on a comparison of the actual per-unit cost build-up of OCP’s beneficiated phosphate rock with a market price of phosphate rock.¹⁶¹ The rationale behind this methodology is that we are investigating the provision of mining rights for LTAR and we cannot find a market price of mining rights with which we can make a direct comparison. Thus, in a Tier 3 analysis, we find it appropriate to conduct a benefit analysis not on mining rights *per se*, but on the value of the underlying good conveyed via the mining rights.

¹⁵⁴ *Id.* at 22 (citing OCP’s Case Brief at 28).

¹⁵⁵ *Id.* at 22 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 19), ““Interest on loans... represents interest paid on various debts—bonds, loans, convertible debt, or lines of credit—that are broadly applicable or fund general corporate purposes.”

¹⁵⁶ See OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 20-27.

¹⁵⁷ *Id.* at 21 (citing OCP’s Case Brief at 29-34).

¹⁵⁸ *Id.* at 21-23 (citing OCP’s Case Brief at 29-30 stating that “As OCP explained in its case brief, the Department included G&A and similar indirect costs when adjusting the log benchmark for British Columbia in *Softwood Lumber from Canada*. The rationale undergirding the inclusion of such costs is that the respondent ‘must incur’ them in order to access the resource rights that have been given to the respondents;” (citing *Softwood Lumber from Canada* IDM at 71).

¹⁵⁹ *Id.* at 24-27.

¹⁶⁰ See *CVD Preamble* at 65378.

¹⁶¹ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 12.

Therefore, when considering cost adjustments, we will take into consideration the *relevant production costs* associated with producing the phosphate rock from the minerals in the ground as well as *the pricing of phosphate rock*.

OCP argued that we should follow our established practice and include HQ and support costs, including purchases of services (*e.g.*, IT services, catering, accounting, and facility management), external fees (*e.g.*, telecommunications, consulting and advertising, bank fees, and insurance), amortization of equipment used by the entire company (*e.g.*, IT equipment),¹⁶² HQ personnel expenses and support costs, and financing and debt costs. As explained above, Commerce does not have an established practice on cost adjustments. The relevant regulation and guideline do not specify how we should conduct cost adjustments. By its nature the analysis depends upon available information concerning the benchmark and the underlying good. Therefore, cost adjustments must be developed on a case-by-case basis. Again, the relevant regulation and guideline do not require us to conduct cost analysis as if we are conducting an AD proceeding. In a prior case, we made a distinction between the cost adjustments at Tier 3 for a similar calculation and the cost of goods sold (COGS).¹⁶³

Although OCP itemized the expenses that constitute its HQ/support costs and cost of debt into generic categories, we do not have sufficient information on how each of these line items contributed to OCP's mining operations¹⁶⁴ and how these costs are relevant to the pricing of phosphate rock. Moreover, to the extent that some items in OCP's HQ/support expenses in the cost build up could arguably be related to mining operations, the record does not contain sufficient evidence that would allow us to segregate and remove those costs which are considered unrelated to mining operations.

OCP's assertion that its finance and debt costs represent interest expenses on loans it has relied on for funding capital improvements associated with its mining operations is inconsistent with its reporting in its ILOV questionnaire response that "interest on loans... represents interest paid on various debts—bonds, loans, convertible debt, or lines of credit—that are broadly applicable or fund general corporate purposes."¹⁶⁵ In addition, we note that we have not identified any prior LTAR determination that included corporate debt as part of a benefit calculation.

Furthermore, we disagree with the petitioner regarding certain direct costs and have continued to include the individual expenses in OCP's mining cost build-up.¹⁶⁶ As noted above, Commerce does not have an established practice with respect to cost adjustments. Despite the petitioner's contention that there is no substantial evidence on the record demonstrating that certain direct costs should be deducted from OCP's mining rights cost build-up, we have no reason to doubt the veracity of OCP's books and records upon which OCP relied to report these costs. Where possible, Commerce will rely on a respondent's reported information to determine the existence

¹⁶² See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 25 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 6-7).

¹⁶³ See *Coated Free Sheet Paper from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 14.

¹⁶⁴ See OCP 11/6/20 SQR at Exhibit MIN2-3 and OCP ILOV SQR.

¹⁶⁵ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 22 (citing OCP ILOV SQR at 19).

¹⁶⁶ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 16. The petitioner and OCP have treated these individual costs and their arguments with respect to them as business proprietary information. See IDM BPI Memorandum at Comment 4 at Note 1 for additional information with respect to these costs and Commerce's analysis of them.

and the amount of the benefit to the extent that such information is useable and verifiable.¹⁶⁷ Because there is no evidence on the record which would lead us to doubt the reliability of OCP's reported direct costs, and there is no evidence on the record to doubt these direct expenses are related to mining costs, we continue to include these costs in OCP's phosphate rock production cost build-up in the final determination.

Comment 5: Whether to Include a Profit Component

OCP's Case Brief.¹⁶⁸

- In its calculations of the benefit conferred by the GOM's provision of phosphate mining rights, Commerce failed to include a profit component in building up OCP's phosphate rock costs. The cost build-up reported by OCP and used by Commerce in its *Preliminary Determination* listed data pertaining to profit line items but did not actually include them in the overall build-up formulas. This means that Commerce failed to include financial or non-current profits in its calculation of OCP's total direct costs.¹⁶⁹
- Though OCP did not report its profit associated with operating income in its mining cost build-up exhibit, Commerce should add an amount for this part of profit, which would be the difference between revenues for all of the rock that is mined compared with the production costs for mining, beneficiating, and transporting the rock to the port or the processing facility.¹⁷⁰
- Commerce's omission of a profit component in its *Preliminary Determination* stands in contrast with its practice in other cases involving the government provision of rights to extract natural resources in a Tier 3 LTAR analysis. In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce stated that its practice in investigations involving the provision of mining rights for LTAR is to add an amount for profit in calculating the price paid by a respondent to the government for mining rights.¹⁷¹ Commerce included a profit component in other cases involving the alleged provision of mining rights for LTAR, namely in *Hot-Rolled Steel from India* and *Certain Oil Country Tubular Goods from India*.¹⁷²
- Commerce must include a profit component in its cost build-up to reach an appropriate comparison between OCP's costs and the price benchmark because, as Commerce explained in *Hot-Rolled Steel from India*, adding profit to a respondent's per-unit cost is

¹⁶⁷ See *Narrow Woven Ribbons with Woven Selvedge from the People's Republic of China: Preliminary Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2016*, 83 FR 50891 (October 10, 2018) and accompanying PDM at "D. Provision of Synthetic Yarn for LTAR," unchanged in *Narrow Woven Ribbons with Woven Selvedge from the People's Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2016*, 84 FR 11052 (March 25, 2019).

¹⁶⁸ See OCP's Case Brief at 34-41.

¹⁶⁹ *Id.* at 35-36 (citing OCP 11/6/20 SQR at Exhibit MIN2-3 (Excel Row 111, Line 91)).

¹⁷⁰ *Id.* at 36 (citing OCP 11/6/20 SQR at Exhibit MIN2-3).

¹⁷¹ *Id.* at 37 (citing *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at 28 (adding profit in calculating price paid by a respondent to the Government of Russia for coal mining rights and explaining that such an approach is in line with Commerce's practice of including profit in proceedings involving mining rights for LTAR)).

¹⁷² *Id.* at 37 (citing *Certain Hot-Rolled Carbon Steel Flat Products From India: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review*, 73 FR 40295 (July 14, 2008) (*Hot-Rolled Steel from India*), and accompanying IDM at 73; *Certain Oil Country Tubular Goods From India: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2013-2014*, 82 FR 18282 (April 18, 2017), and accompanying IDM at 33 ("We also agree that the Department should include an amount for profit because the benchmark value . . . includes an amount for profit.")).

necessary to ensure an “apples to-apples” comparison with a profit-inclusive benchmark.¹⁷³

- Commerce’s practice has been to use a surrogate profit rate from a non-respondent company to construct a cost build-up under Tier 3. In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce calculated a profit rate using the financial statements of an Indian mining company; in *Hot-Rolled Steel from India*, Commerce similarly calculated a per-unit profit rate utilizing publicly available financial reports from two non-respondent mining companies; and in *Uncoated Paper from Indonesia*, Commerce calculated profit using a study providing profit information for the extraction industry in Indonesia.¹⁷⁴
- Commerce should calculate a surrogate profit rate using the 2019 financial statements of JPMC, a Jordanian phosphate rock mining company that also produces fertilizer, phosphoric acid, and aluminum fluoride.¹⁷⁵ Because Commerce is constructing a cost build-up in this proceeding, it should calculate JPMC’s profit rate as a percentage of costs.
- Applying OCP’s proposed formula to figures in JPMC’s financial statements results in a profit rate of 21.6 percent, which Commerce should then apply to OCP’s fully-loaded costs, including its HQ, support, and debt costs.¹⁷⁶
- Although the record contains profit indicators for OCP, none of these items provide the same level of specificity to phosphate mining as JPMC’s financial statements. OCP’s unconsolidated financial statements can be used to calculate a profit rate that reflects all operations of the company, but unlike JPMC’s financial statements, OCP’s accounting records do not break down expenses and revenues by business unit.
- Commerce should apply JPMC’s profit rate because of the complexity of constructing an income and profitability amount for OCP’s mining operations that is independent from OCP’s other business units.

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*¹⁷⁷

- Commerce took the correct approach in its *Preliminary Determination* to the issue of adding an amount for profit to OCP’s mining cost build-up.
- OCP’s argument that Commerce should add an amount for profit to OCP’s mining cost build-up using a ratio of pre-tax profits to costs of JPMC’s “Phosphate unit” is incorrect.
- OCP’s assertion that because JPMC’s profit information is based on “fully-loaded costs,” the profit rate should be applied to OCP’s “fully-loaded costs (including HQ, support, and debt costs)” is also incorrect, as JPMC’s costs should not control the treatment of OCP’s costs.¹⁷⁸

¹⁷³ *Id.* at 38 (citing *Hot-Rolled Steel from India* IDM at 73).

¹⁷⁴ *Id.* at 38-39 (citing *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at 107; *Hot-Rolled Steel from India* IDM at 73; and *Certain Uncoated Paper from Indonesia: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2015-2016*, 83 FR 52383 (October 17, 2018), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7 (using company-specific costs and surrogate profit source)).

¹⁷⁵ *Id.* at 39 (citing OCP Benchmarks NFI at Exhibit 22 at 120).

¹⁷⁶ *Id.* at 40 and Exhibit 3.

¹⁷⁷ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 23-25.

¹⁷⁸ *Id.* at 23 (citing OCP Case Brief at Exhibit 3).

- If Commerce decides to add an amount for profit relying on JPMC’s 2019 financial statements, it should not use data from JPMC’s Phosphate unit segment.¹⁷⁹
- Instead Commerce should use JPMC’s consolidated results, which eliminate related-party transactions.¹⁸⁰

Commerce’s Position:

We agree, in part, with OCP with regard to profit. OCP has argued that Commerce assumed that profit was already included in the phosphate rock production cost build-up, because certain profit line items were included in OCP’s 2019 reported mining costs. Upon further review of the cost information reported by OCP, Commerce agrees with OCP that it should add a profit component to OCP’s phosphate rock production cost build-up in order to properly compare it to the benchmark prices which are inclusive of profit.

However, we disagree with OCP’s argument that we should use a surrogate profit ratio. In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce calculated a profit component using the financial statements of an Indian mining company because the profit rate from the Indian company was the only profit rate on the record for that proceeding.¹⁸¹ In this proceeding, OCP provided the necessary information to calculate a profit rate derived from its 2019 unconsolidated financial statements.^{182, 183} Thus, there is no need to resort to surrogate information.

Further, we disagree with OCP’s proposed profit rate formula. In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce calculated a profit ratio for a provision of mining rights for LTAR program by dividing a company’s profit before tax by its COGS.¹⁸⁴ For this final determination, we find it appropriate to calculate a profit ratio based on OCP’s 2019 financial statements. Moreover, because we are trying to ascertain profits associated with producing phosphate rock, similar to the circumstance in *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, we determine it appropriate to calculate a profit ratio for OCP by taking OCP’s “income before taxes” (profit before tax) and dividing it by its “operating expense” (COGS) from its 2019 unconsolidated profit and loss statement.¹⁸⁵ For the final determination, we will multiply this profit rate by OCP’s total phosphate rock production costs and then add the resulting amount to OCP’s cost build-up to create a total cost inclusive of profit.¹⁸⁶

¹⁷⁹ *Id.* (“JPMC’s Phosphate unit segment data reflects a significant amount of related-party transactions, and the available data are insufficient to eliminate those transactions from the segment data”).

¹⁸⁰ *Id.* at 24 (“All intra-group assets, liabilities, equity, revenues, expenses, gains and losses resulting from intra-group transactions and dividends are eliminated in full”) (citing OCP Benchmarks NFI at Exhibit 22 at 74).

¹⁸¹ See *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at “4. Provision of Mining Rights for LTAR”.

¹⁸² See OCP IQR at GEN-4(a)(iii).

¹⁸³ OCP reports that it both sells and uses in its chemical production process the phosphate rock it produces. (See OCP IQR at GEN-3.) Therefore, the profit reflected in OCP’s financial statements includes the profit from its sales of phosphate rock.

¹⁸⁴ See *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at “4. Provision of Mining Rights for LTAR”.

¹⁸⁵ See OCP’s Letter, “OCP S.A.’s Section III Questionnaire Response,” dated September 17, 2020 (OCP IQR), at Exhibit GEN-4(a)(iii) at “Profit and Loss Statement.”

¹⁸⁶ See Final Calculation Memorandum.

Comment 6: Whether Freight Costs Are Double Counted in the Mining Costs

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*¹⁸⁷

- In its calculations of the mining rights benefit in its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce incorrectly added a per-unit freight cost to OCP's per-unit phosphate rock production cost,¹⁸⁸ even though this total cost already included reported transportation costs that are related to phosphate rock production.
- OCP confirmed that its reported phosphate rock production costs include expenses associated with the transportation phase of the value chain. OCP stated that the data Commerce used to construct OCP's mining rights cost build-up reflects, among other things, OCP's reported "direct operating costs" for each mining site which "include costs associated with the extraction, stone removal, beneficiation, and transport phases of the value chain. These costs include items such as raw materials, energy, spare parts, transportation, mining taxes, personnel expenses, and amortization."¹⁸⁹
- OCP never argued that Commerce should add additional freight costs to its reported phosphate rock production costs, and it confirmed that the source exhibit included all costs related to transportation and loading of phosphate rock from mining sites to factories or ports.¹⁹⁰
- Commerce should remove its calculation of an average freight cost and the addition of that average freight expense to OCP's per-unit phosphate rock production cost.

No other interested parties commented on this issue.

Commerce's Position:

We agree with the petitioner and finds that we incorrectly added a per-unit freight cost to OCP's per-unit phosphate rock production cost. The record evidence demonstrates that the items we included in our per-unit freight cost calculation were also reported in OCP's direct operations costs for each of its mining sites.¹⁹¹ Because these freight expenses were added twice, we have revised our benefit calculations for this program accordingly.

Comment 7: The Appropriate Quantity for the Mining Rights for LTAR Benefit Calculation

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*¹⁹²

- In its preliminary mining rights benefit calculation in its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce incorrectly multiplied the per-unit benefit by the metric tons of beneficiated phosphate rock OCP produced during the POI,¹⁹³ when it should have multiplied this per-unit benefit figure by the metric tons of phosphate ore that OCP extracted in 2019.

¹⁸⁷ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 17-19.

¹⁸⁸ *Id.* at 17 (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at 8, Step 4).

¹⁸⁹ *Id.* at 17-18 (citing OCP's Letter, "Pre-Preliminary Determination Comments," dated November 16, 2020 (OCP Pre-Prelim Comments) at Attachment 1 and OCP 11/6/20 SQR at 4-5 and Exhibit MIN2-3).

¹⁹⁰ *Id.* at 18 (citing OCP Pre-Prelim Comments at 9 and Attachment 1 and OCP ILOV SQR at 1).

¹⁹¹ See OCP ILOV SQR at 1-2 and 35-36.

¹⁹² *Id.* at 19-20.

¹⁹³ *Id.* at 19 (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at 8).

- The phosphate rock benefit calculations are supposed to determine the benefit the GOM conferred by granting OCP the right to mine phosphate ore. If Commerce does not multiply the per-unit benefit figure by the total amount of phosphate ore that OCP extracted during the POI, it will fail to accurately indicate the benefit that the GOM conferred to OCP under this program.

OCP's Rebuttal Brief.¹⁹⁴

- Commerce should reject the petitioner's request that it assign the per-unit benefit for phosphate rock to phosphate ore because allotting a benefit amount determined on a per-ton basis of rock to the volume of ore would distort the benefit comparison and also lead to double counting of stored rock.¹⁹⁵
- Phosphate rock is the first commercially traded good coming from the mine. Phosphate ore newly extracted from a mine cannot fairly be compared against a benchmark for processed phosphate rock because ore does not incur the same costs as rock that has passed through the value chain.¹⁹⁶
- In its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce calculated a benefit based on costs and prices for phosphate rock and that benefit should be allocated to the same good to maintain a consistent internal calculation.

Commerce's Position:

We agree with OCP that it is inappropriate to use phosphate ore in the benefit calculation and have continued to use the volume of phosphate rock beneficiated in 2019 to calculate the total benefit for this program. As noted by the petitioner, there are no market prices for phosphate ore,¹⁹⁷ and we are therefore required to use phosphate rock in our benefit calculation. Further, phosphate ore must undergo significant processing to remove impurities in order to be converted into phosphate rock, which can either be sold on the global market or manufactured into phosphate fertilizer.¹⁹⁸ Therefore, consistent with the *Preliminary Determination*, as we are calculating a per-unit cost of producing phosphate rock to compare against the per-unit benchmark price of phosphate rock, it is appropriate to apply the difference to the volume of phosphate rock OCP produced during the POI in order to achieve accuracy in the benefit calculation.¹⁹⁹

¹⁹⁴ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 27-30.

¹⁹⁵ *Id.* at 28-30.

¹⁹⁶ *Id.* (citing OCP 11/6/20 SQR at 7 ("This further processing is extensive, consisting of extraction, stone removal, beneficiation, and transportation/loading. Substantial additional costs are incurred at each of these production stages.")).

¹⁹⁷ See Petition at II-11-II-12 ("Based on Petitioner's experience, phosphate ore is not a traded commodity, because it typically contains high levels of impurities and would be prohibitively expensive to transport in an unrefined state.").

¹⁹⁸ *Id.* at II-12.

¹⁹⁹ See Final Calculation Memorandum.

Commerce's practice is to make an "apples-to-apples" comparison between the benchmark and the good being compared to determine whether a benefit exists.²⁰⁰ Therefore, we decline the petitioner's suggestion to multiply the benefit amount calculated on a per-ton basis of phosphate rock by the total volume of phosphate ore that OCP extracted during the POI.

Comment 8: The Appropriate Analysis for the Provision of Mining Rights for LTAR

GOM's Case Brief:²⁰¹

- Commerce's preliminary finding that OCP's monopoly on mining phosphates provides a subsidy in the form of "undervalued phosphate ore"²⁰² is inconsistent with both the case record and its established practice of analyzing mining rights for LTAR allegations.
- Commerce's practice is to recognize that "mining rights" provide a countervailable "good" when those rights take the form of a required payment in exchange for the mined product.²⁰³ Commerce analyzes that payment in order to determine a benefit.
- In *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*, Commerce found that Severstal's mining license obtained from the Russian government conferred a "good" (*i.e.*, coal).²⁰⁴ Commerce then analyzed whether that good was provided for LTAR through the government-provided license.²⁰⁵
- In *Silicon Metal from Australia*, Commerce focused on the royalties Simcoa paid in exchange for mining rights for quartz and found no subsidy because the quartz royalty rates charged by the Government of Western Australia were consistent with market principles and did not confer a benefit.²⁰⁶
- The GOM's legal decree granting OCP a monopoly to mine phosphate ore²⁰⁷ did not give OCP any phosphate ore and companies in Morocco do not compete to obtain these mining rights. Companies in Morocco only have to make two types of payments to the GOM to mine: a minor administrative fee to obtain a multi-year permit and extraction taxes assessed on the quantity of minerals mined.²⁰⁸
- OCP does not have to pay administrative fees to obtain mining permits because it conducts its mining activities under the monopoly granted by the GOM.²⁰⁹ OCP already pays the highest extraction tax possible per ton of phosphate ore.²¹⁰
- The petitioner never argued that OCP did not fully pay these taxes or that they provide a form of countervailable subsidy. Commerce provided no analysis of OCP's extraction

²⁰⁰ See, e.g., *High Pressure Steel Cylinders from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 77 FR 26738 (May 7, 2012), and accompanying IDM at 44; and *Certain New Pneumatic Off-the-Road Tires from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Negative Determination of Critical Circumstances*, 73 FR 40480 (July 15, 2008), and accompanying IDM at Comment D.7 at 69.

²⁰¹ See GOM's Case Brief at 14-17.

²⁰² *Id.* at 14 (citing *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 11).

²⁰³ *Id.* at 14-15.

²⁰⁴ *Id.* at 15 (citing *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at 21).

²⁰⁵ *Id.*

²⁰⁶ *Id.* (citing *Silicon Metal from Australia* IDM at Comment 5).

²⁰⁷ *Id.* at 16 (citing GOM IQR at V-1-V-2).

²⁰⁸ *Id.* (citing GOM's letter, "Supplemental Questionnaire Response of the Government of the Kingdom of Morocco – Part 2," dated November 11, 2020 (GOM 11/11/20 SQR) at S-IX-121; and GOM IQR at V-4 and Exhibit V-7).

²⁰⁹ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/11/20 SQR at S-IX-21).

²¹⁰ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at V-4, V-9, and Exhibit V-9).

taxes when it concluded that OCP's mining rights were undervalued. Therefore, the only "good" resulting from OCP's monopoly is a waiver of an administrative fee, not "undervalued phosphate ore" as Commerce found in its *Preliminary Determination*.

- By not investigating any benefit OCP might have gained from the waiver of a small administrative permit fee, Commerce failed to investigate whether the only "good" provided by OCP's mining rights monopoly was provided for LTAR by the GOM. Thus, the basis for Commerce's financial contribution analysis of this alleged program is flawed.

Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:²¹¹

- In making the argument that Commerce incorrectly analyzed the GOM's provision of phosphate mining rights to OCP, the GOM fails to identify any factual or legal errors in Commerce's analysis.
- The GOM's allegation that the only good resulting from OCP's monopoly is a waiver of a minor administrative permit fee and not undervalued phosphate ore misinterprets the statute.²¹²
- In its Tier 3 analysis in its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce measured the adequacy of remuneration in a manner following the approaches of the *Silicon Metal from Australia* and *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* CVD proceedings.²¹³ Commerce appropriately used a phosphate rock benchmark because the underlying good is phosphate ore and there are no world market prices for this ore.
- The GOM is correct that this case differs from *Silicon Metal from Australia* and *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia*. However, that is because the GOM does not charge OCP anything for the right to mine phosphate ore. This demonstrates that the GOM's provision of phosphate mining rights is inconsistent with market principles.²¹⁴

Commerce's Position:

As an initial matter, the GOM admits in its argument that it granted OCP the monopoly to mine phosphate ore.²¹⁵ Thus, the GOM provided OCP with access to a good, that is "phosphate ore." Further, the GOM charged extraction taxes associated with mining the good, thereby allowing OCP to access the "good." We agree with the petitioner that we correctly analyzed the provision of mining rights for LTAR in the *Preliminary Determination*. The GOM's assertion that the only "good" resulting from OCP's monopoly to mine phosphate ore, is a waiver of an administrative permit fee, misinterprets Commerce's regulations and practice. The GOM's argument ignores the fact that access to the "phosphate ore" was also provided by the GOM through the monopoly mining rights it granted OCP. We continue to find that the good at issue is the right to mine phosphates, and the appropriate method to determine whether the grant of that right conferred a benefit is to measure the adequacy of remuneration pursuant to 19 CFR 351.511(a)(2). Section 351.511(a)(2)(i) of our regulations states that Commerce will normally

²¹¹ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 13-15.

²¹² *Id.* at 13-14 ("This wrongly conflates a "revenue foregone" analysis under sections 771(5)(D)(ii) and 771(5)(E) with an LTAR analysis under section 771(5)(D)(iii) and 771(5)(E)(iv).").

²¹³ *Id.* at 14 (citing *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 12).

²¹⁴ *Id.* at 15 (citing GOM's Case Brief at 15-17).

²¹⁵ See GOM's Case Brief at 16.

seek to measure the adequacy of remuneration by comparing the government price to a market-determined price for the good or service resulting from actual transactions in the country in question (Tier 1 analysis). If there is no such useable market-determined price, 19 CFR 351.511(a)(2)(ii) permits the use of a world market price for the good or service available to the purchasers in the country in question to measure the adequacy of remuneration (Tier 2 analysis). According to 19 CFR 351.511(a)(2)(iii), if there is no such world market price, Commerce will normally measure the adequacy of remuneration by assessing whether the government price is consistent with market principles (Tier 3 analysis). In this investigation, we applied Tier 3 analysis to the provision of phosphate mining rights because there are no Tier 1 market-determined phosphate mining rights in Morocco or Tier 2 world market prices for mining rights that are available to purchasers in Morocco. Lastly, we note that we have consistently countervailed mining rights for LTAR as a good for LTAR program in other CVD proceedings.²¹⁶ Therefore, we continue to find that the mining rights granted by the GOM to OCP constitute a countervailable good and that we correctly applied a Tier 3 analysis for this program.

Creditworthiness

Comment 9: Whether Commerce Correctly Analyzed OCP's Financial Ratios

*OCP's Case Brief:*²¹⁷

- Commerce failed to consider the totality of the evidence when determining OCP's creditworthiness.²¹⁸
- Commerce improperly focused on the current and quick ratios and failed to evaluate these ratios correctly.²¹⁹ Further, Commerce failed to consider other ratios like debt-to-equity and debt-to-assets, as well as OCP's interest/debt coverage ratio and profitability.
- While Commerce used a benchmark of 2.0 for creditworthiness, there is no evidence to support that a current ratio of 2.0 is a proper benchmark to use in this investigation. Rather, the record evidence demonstrates that the proper benchmark is 1.0. A current ratio of 1.0 "suggest financial well-being" and that a company has the resources to remain solvent in the short-term.²²⁰ OCP's 2016 and 2017 current ratios support it was creditworthy in both years.
- Commerce's use of a 1.0 quick ratio benchmark as a definitive threshold for creditworthiness is not supported by record evidence. Investopedia reports that Johnson & Johnson, with a quick ratio of 0.94, appears to be in a position to cover its current

²¹⁶ See *Silicon Metal from Australia* IDM at Comment 5; see also *Cold-Rolled Steel from Russia* IDM at Comment 15.

²¹⁷ See OCP's Case Brief at 56-62.

²¹⁸ *Id.* at 56 (citing *Certain Coated Paper Suitable for High-Quality Print Graphics Using Sheet-Fed Presses from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 75 FR 59212 (September 27, 2010), and accompanying IDM at Comment 33 (recognizing that financial ratios "cannot be considered in isolation")); see also OCP IQR at CRED-1 ("Generally, ratios are typically not used in isolation but rather in combination with other ratios . . . {which} will give you a comprehensive view of the company.").

²¹⁹ *Id.* at 57 (explaining Commerce should have calculated those ratios using debt in the numerator, rather than liabilities).

²²⁰ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at CRED-32, 33, and 34).

liabilities.²²¹ Like Johnson & Johnson, OCP's 2016 and 2017 quick ratios indicate it is in a position to cover its current liabilities.

- The current and quick ratios are considered liquidity ratios; both Standard & Poor's (S&P) and Fitch Ratings (Fitch) found OCP's liquidity sufficient.
- Commerce incorrectly calculated the debt-to-equity ratio as total liabilities over total equity rather than total debt over total equity.²²² Had Commerce used the proper calculation, OCP's debt-to-equity ratios would be below Commerce's benchmark of 1.0,²²³ demonstrating OCP had sufficient equity to cover its debt. If Commerce continues to use total liabilities as the numerator, then it should use a benchmark of 2.0.²²⁴
- Record evidence indicates that a debt-to-assets ratio below 1.0 suggests strong financial health.²²⁵ Commerce correctly acknowledges that the debt-to-assets ratio establishes OCP's creditworthiness. However, Commerce mistakenly used liabilities instead of debt to calculate this ratio.
- OCP's interest/debt coverage ratio and profitability, both of which were submitted to Commerce, further demonstrate that OCP is creditworthy. The standard benchmark for the interest/debt coverage ratio is 1.0, with a ratio above 1.0 being favorable.²²⁶ OCP's interest/debt coverage ratio far exceeds this benchmark. Further, OCP's profitability in 2016 and 2017 indicated to investors and lenders that the company has strong financial health.²²⁷
- Commerce's regulations provide that a company's present financial health and its ability to meet its costs and fixed financial obligations with its cash flow are factors to consider in a creditworthiness analysis.²²⁸ Commerce failed to consider evidence of OCP's historical financial performance as a successful issuer in the bond market and its ability to meet its financial obligations.
- OCP's bond market performance in the commercial market demonstrates its creditworthiness.²²⁹ OCP successfully offered international bonds in 2014 and 2015. Moreover, the secondary market for OCP's 2016 bonds is very active demonstrating a favorable view of OCP's financial health.

²²¹ *Id.* at 59 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-31).

²²² We note that OCP cited to several documents not on the record of this investigation to support its argument and thus its argument is not supported by evidence on the record.

²²³ *Id.* at 60-61 ((citing *100- to 150-Seat Large Civil Aircraft from Canada: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 82 FR 61252 (December 27, 2017) (*Aircraft from Canada*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7 (considering debt-to-equity ratio above 1.0 to be "high"); and OCP IQR at CRED-39 (A ratio of 1.0 means that "creditors and investors are on equal footing in the company's assets," so a debt-to-equity ratio below 1.0 indicates that the firm is less leveraged by debt.)).

²²⁴ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at CRED-38 (employing liabilities in the numerator and explaining that "capital intensive industries . . . tend to have debt/equity ratio of over 1"), CRED-40 (providing a formula using liabilities in the numerator and stating that debt-to-equity ratios are industry-specific and that "{l}arge manufacturing and stable publicly traded companies have ratios between 2 and 5").

²²⁵ *Id.* at 62 (citing *Citric Acid and Certain Citrate Salts from the People's Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review*, 76 FR 77206 (December 12, 2011); and OCP IQR at CRED-41-43).

²²⁶ *Id.* at 62 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-44 through 46).

²²⁷ *Id.* at 63 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-31).

²²⁸ See OCP's Case Brief at 64 (citing 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(B)-(C)).

²²⁹ *Id.* at 64 (citing *Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination: Structural Steel Beams from the Republic of Korea*, 65 FR 41051 (July 3, 2000), and accompanying IDM at Comment 1 (noting that issuance of commercial bonds is dispositive of a company's creditworthiness, where, as is the case here, the bond market was not controlled by the government)).

- OCP’s actual financial history also demonstrates that it was able to satisfy its financial obligations in 2016 and 2017. OCP never missed any interest payments on its various financial obligations leading up to or in 2016 and 2017.²³⁰

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*²³¹

- Commerce should reject OCP’s argument that Commerce did not analyze OCP’s financial ratios correctly.
- Commerce should reject OCP’s suggestion that the Commerce depart from its standard practice with respect to benchmarks for current ratios and quick ratios. Commerce has consistently relied on benchmarks of 2.0 for current ratios and 1.0 for quick ratios in its creditworthiness analysis.²³²
- With respect to the current ratio, OCP misquotes its own evidence. The evidence cited to by OCP to support its contention that 1.0 is the appropriate benchmark more accurately supports the benchmark of 2.0.²³³
- With respect to the quick ratio, OCP’s cite to a quick ratio of 0.94 allegedly demonstrating that Johnson & Johnson is in a position to cover its current liabilities omits the full sentence, which states that with a quick ratio of 0.94, Johnson & Johnson’s “liquid assets aren’t quite able to meet each dollar of short-term obligations.”²³⁴ Thus, the record evidence supports a quick ratio benchmark of 1.0.
- While OCP cites to discussion of OCP’s liquidity in credit rating reports from Fitch and S&P as evidence of liquidity, Commerce properly considered the credit agency ratings and research reports on the record as relevant evidence of OCP’s future financial position under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(D).
- OCP does not identify any legal authority in support of its arguments or cite any examples of prior cases where Commerce calculated the debt-to-equity and debt-to assets ratios using total debt as opposed to total liabilities. Articles that OCP submitted define the debt-to-equity ratio as total liabilities divided by shareholder equity and define the debt-to-assets ratio as total liabilities divided by total assets.²³⁵
- OCP highlights only two additional factors Commerce should consider: interest coverage ratio and profitability. Focusing on these in isolation presents an incomplete picture of OCP’s overall financial health and ability to meet costs and fixed financial obligations with cash flow. However, other financial ratios such as OCP’s cash flow and return on equity and net profit margin supports Commerce’s finding that OCP is uncreditworthy in 2016.²³⁶

²³⁰ *Id.* at 65 (citing OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-14 and OCP’s Letter, “OCP S.A. Supplemental Questionnaire Response,” dated November 3, 2020 (OCP 11/3/20 SQR) at 9, and BONDPURCH 2-2 and BONDPURCH 2-6).

²³¹ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 32-37.

²³² *Id.* at 33 (citing, e.g., *Certain Passenger Vehicle and Light Truck Tires from the People’s Republic of China: Preliminary Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review and Rescission, in Part*, 2017, 84 FR 55913 (October 18, 2019), and accompanying IDM at 13; *Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Cells, Whether or Not Assembled Into Modules, from the People’s Republic of China: Preliminary Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review and Intent To Rescind the Review, in Part*; 2016, 84 FR 5051 (February 20, 2019), and accompanying PDM at 15).

²³³ *Id.* at 34 (citing OCP’s Case Brief at 58; and OCP IQR at CRED-32, at 2).

²³⁴ *Id.* (citing OCP’s Case Brief at 59; and OCP IQR at CRED-35, at 4).

²³⁵ *Id.* at 36 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-38-40 and CRED-42).

²³⁶ *Id.* at 38 (citing *Wood Cabinets from China* IDM at 67).

- OCP’s return on equity was well below 10 percent in each year from 2016 to 2018.²³⁷ Investors generally consider a return on equity of less than 10 percent to be poor.²³⁸
- OCP acknowledges that “historical financial performance” is not one of the four factors that 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i) directs Commerce to consider in a creditworthiness analysis. Moreover, the evidence that OCP identifies is not relevant to any of the four factors enumerated under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i).

Commerce’s Position:

In the *Preliminary Determination*, we found that OCP was uncreditworthy during 2016 and 2017, and creditworthy in 2018.²³⁹ In consideration of the interested parties case and rebuttal briefs, and upon further review of the evidence on the record, we determine that OCP was creditworthy in 2016, 2017, and 2018, for purposes of the final determination.

Section 351.505(a)(4)(i) of our regulations provides that Commerce will determine creditworthiness on a case-by-case basis. In making this determination, according to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(A)-(D), Commerce may examine, *inter alia*, the following four types of information: 1) receipt by the firm of comparable commercial long-term loans; 2) present and past indicators of the firm’s financial health; 3) present and past indicators of the firm’s ability to meet its costs and fixed financial obligations with its cash flow; and 4) evidence of the firm’s future financial position.

According to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(ii), for companies not owned by the government, Commerce normally considers a company’s receipt of a comparable long-term loan from a commercial source, unaccompanied by a government-provided guarantee, to be dispositive of its creditworthiness. The *CVD Preamble* states that, “{w}e do not believe that the presence of commercial loans is dispositive of whether a government-owned firm could have obtained long-term financing from conventional commercial sources. This is because, in our view, in the case of a government-owned firm, a bank is likely to consider that the government will repay the loan in the event of default.”²⁴⁰ Therefore, for this investigation, because OCP is a government-owned firm, we primarily rely on the factors listed in 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D) in our examination of whether OCP is creditworthy.

We agree with OCP that we did not take the totality of OCP’s financial circumstances into consideration when making our preliminary determination as to whether OCP was uncreditworthy in the alleged years (*i.e.*, 2016, 2017, and 2018). Rather, our focus was primarily on the financial information on the record relevant to the alleged years, and we did not take into consideration the other financial information on the record relevant to prior years (*i.e.*, 2013, 2014, 2015).²⁴¹ While we also considered the financial reports from the credit rating services

²³⁷ *Id.* (citing Petition, Exhibit II-63 (showing OCP’s return on equity was 0.05 in 2016, 0.06 in 2017, and 0.07 in 2018)).

²³⁸ *Id.* at 37 (citing Petition at II-28).

²³⁹ See *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 6.

²⁴⁰ See *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65367.

²⁴¹ See OCP IQR at GEN-8(d)-(i) and CRED-31; see also, Memorandum, “Preliminary Creditworthiness Determination for OCP S.A.,” dated November 23, 2020 (Preliminary Creditworthiness Memo).

Fitch and S&P, we similarly focused on the alleged years.²⁴² In making our preliminary determination as to whether OCP was uncreditworthy, we followed *Solar Panels from China*,²⁴³ and other subsequent cases, where we emphasized our analysis and determination upon two ratios; the current and quick ratios.²⁴⁴ However, as stated above, 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i) provides that Commerce will determine creditworthiness on a case-by-case basis.

For the final determination, we have considered the totality of the financial information on the record pursuant to our regulations, including: 1) present and past indicators of OCP's financial health; 2) present and past indicators of OCP's ability to meet its costs and fixed financial obligations with its cash flow; and 3) evidence of the firm's future financial position.²⁴⁵

A reconsideration of OCP's quick and current ratios²⁴⁶ demonstrates a general stability across the years 2013 through 2018.²⁴⁷ OCP's current ratio, which gauges a company's short-term ability to pay off its debt, decreased 36 percent from 2013 to 2014, increased to 27 percent in 2015, and remained stable until 2017 when the current ratio decreased 17 percent, and increased 66 percent in 2018.²⁴⁸ OCP's quick ratio, which measures the extent to which a business can cover current liabilities with current assets readily convertible to cash, decreased marginally between 2013 and 2014 to 0.85, where it remained just below 1 from 2014 through 2016, and then decreased to 0.73 in 2017 and increased to 1.5 in 2018.²⁴⁹ While the current and quick ratios fluctuated somewhat across the years 2013 to 2018, the trend across this same period demonstrates that OCP was generally stable.

Furthermore, OCP's debt-to-asset (D/A) and debt-to-equity (D/E) ratios also demonstrate stability over the same period.²⁵⁰ OCP's D/A ratios, which indicate the extent to which a company is financing its assets through debt as an indicator of how leveraged the company is,²⁵¹ remained stable from 2013 through 2018 (*i.e.*, 0.20 to 0.36).²⁵² These D/A ratios demonstrate that OCP would be able to repay its debt if creditors demanded payment. With respect to OCP's D/E ratio, which measures a company's ability to pay its long-term debt, it also remained stable

²⁴² *Id.* at 4-5.

²⁴³ See, e.g., *Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Cells, Whether or Not Assembled into Modules, from the People's Republic of China: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 77 FR 63788 (October 17, 2012) (*2012 Solar Cells from the PRC*), and accompanying IDM at 56.

²⁴⁴ See Prelim Creditworthiness Memo at 3.

²⁴⁵ See 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D).

²⁴⁶ Commerce considers whether the firm's current ratio (current assets over current obligations) is above or below 2.0, and whether the firm's quick ratio (liquid assets over current obligations) is above or below 1.0. See *Solar Cells from the PRC* IDM at 56.

²⁴⁷ In reviewing the information on the record, we note that OCP's consolidated financial statements are public documents. See OCP IQR at GEN-8(a) through (j). Therefore, the financial data used to calculate the financial ratios are public information. See Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁴⁸ OCP's current ratios: 1.98 in 2013, 1.28 in 2014, 1.63 and 1.62 in 2015 and 2016, respectively, 1.35 in 2017, and 2.23 in 2018. See Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁴⁹ OCP's quick ratios: 1.02 in 2013, 0.85 in 2014, 0.98, and 0.99 in 2015 and 2016, respectively, 0.73 in 2017, and 1.5 in 2018. See Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁵⁰ *Id.*

²⁵¹ We note that this ratio is used to compare one company's leverage with that of other companies in the same industry. See OCP IQR at CRED-41.

²⁵² See Final Calculation Memorandum.

through the 2013-2018 period, ranging from 0.86 to 1.14.²⁵³ While OCP's D/E ratio increased from 0.86 to 1.23 (42 percent) from 2013 to 2014, the D/E ratio decreased from 2014 to 2018 from 1.23 to 1.14, respectively, which indicates OCP was not highly leveraged.²⁵⁴ We note that both the D/A and D/E ratios are compared to companies within the same industry, but typically the higher the ratio, the more leveraged the company is. In this instance, the record contains both Fitch and S&P credit rating reports, and both rating agencies report that OCP's leverage is commensurate with its peers in the industry.²⁵⁵

Additionally, with respect to OCP's future financial position, we continue to rely on the Fitch and S&P credit reports on the record. Specifically, we note that OCP has maintained a BBB-rating, fluctuating between a negative and stable outlook in 2016, 2017, and 2018. With respect to OCP's future financial position, both credit rating agencies remark on OCP's financial policy of maintaining a strict cash-to-debt ratio so that it does not become over leveraged; however, both agencies also note that OCP carries a significant amount of debt. This disclaimer is consistent with the current and quick ratios, discussed above, which call into question OCP's ability to meet its debt obligations if the investors demanded repayment. Additionally, while these rating agencies remark on the fact that OCP must pay market prices for ammonia and sulfur, two main fertilizer inputs, both Fitch and S&P make the assumption that future demand for fertilizer will increase and note that OCP has increased its ability to produce tailor-made downstream fertilizer products.²⁵⁶ For a further discussion regarding these credit reports, *see* Comment 12, below.

Additionally, we agree with OCP in part, that we incorrectly used total liabilities rather than total debt for the D/A ratio calculations.²⁵⁷ However, we disagree that we used the incorrect numerator for the D/E ratio calculations. With respect to the D/E ratio, OCP used only current and non-current debt and financial loans in its numerator.²⁵⁸ Information placed on the record by OCP indicates that D/E ratios use total liabilities in the numerator.²⁵⁹ Accordingly, we have made no changes to the D/E ratio calculations for the final determination.²⁶⁰

With respect to the D/A ratio, information placed on the record by OCP indicates that the D/A ratio formula is the sum of short-term debt and long-term debt divided by total assets.²⁶¹ In our preliminary creditworthiness determination, we used total liabilities rather than total debt.²⁶² Based on the information on the record, we have revised the D/A ratio calculations²⁶³ to accurately capture the total amount of debt OCP holds relative to its assets.²⁶⁴

²⁵³ *Id.*

²⁵⁴ We note that this ratio is also used to compare one company's leverage with that of other companies in the same industry. *See* OCP IQR at CRED-38.

²⁵⁵ *See* OCP IQR at CRED-19 (Fitch) and CRED-23 (S&P 2017 report); and GOM IQR at Exhibit IV-2 (S&P report in OCP's 2018 Bond Prospectus).

²⁵⁶ *See* OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-5 and 6, and CRED-14 through 24.

²⁵⁷ *See* OCP's Case Brief at 60-61.

²⁵⁸ *See* OCP IQR at CRED-31

²⁵⁹ *Id.* at CRED-40.

²⁶⁰ *See* Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁶¹ *See* OCP IQR at CRED-41 and CRED-42.

²⁶² *See* Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum.

²⁶³ *See* Final Calculation Memorandum.

²⁶⁴ *Id.*

Comment 10: Whether OCP is Uncreditworthy in 2018

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*²⁶⁵

- Commerce should find that OCP was uncreditworthy in 2018 and apply an uncreditworthy interest rate with respect to OCP's 2018 bond issuance.
- A market-oriented entity would have relied on OCP's 2017 financial statements in determining whether to participate in the 2018 bond issuance. To determine OCP's 2018 creditworthiness, Commerce should rely on information in OCP's 2018 bond prospectus and its 2016 and 2017 financial statements.²⁶⁶
- OCP issued its 2018 bond prospectus in April 2018, with a subscription period from May 2-4, 2018. Under Commerce's regulations,²⁶⁷ Commerce cannot take OCP's 2018 financial information into consideration in determining whether OCP was creditworthy at the time of its 2018 bond issuance.²⁶⁸
- OCP's 2018 bond prospectus relies on 2016 and 2017 financial information, and Commerce used the 2016 and 2017 financial statements to determine OCP was uncreditworthy in those years.
- The relevant Fitch and S&P credit reports for Commerce's creditworthiness determination are from 2017. Moreover, record evidence demonstrates that Fitch set its 2017 OCP credit rating at "BBB-/Negative, which reflects "a one-notch uplift from state support."²⁶⁹ If not for this state support, OCP's credit rating would be BB+ (*i.e.*, junk). In *2012 Solar Panels from China*, Commerce found a non-state-owned entity to be uncreditworthy based in part on a similar credit rating.²⁷⁰
- If Commerce continues to rely on OCP's 2018 financial statements to determine its 2018 creditworthiness, the only information that could possibly be relevant is that which is probative of OCP's financial condition as of May 2-4, 2018 (*i.e.*, the subscription period for the bond issuance).²⁷¹
- The record evidence demonstrates that OCP's 2018 financial statements present a distorted picture of OCP's financial condition (*i.e.*, proceeds from the 2018 bond issuance and the VAT refund) at the time of the bond issuance in May 2018.²⁷²

*GOM's Rebuttal Brief:*²⁷³

- Commerce should not apply an uncreditworthy benchmark to the 2018 bond issuance.
- Putting aside the petitioner's unsupported theory of contemporaneity with respect to Commerce's 2018 OCP creditworthiness determination, as the GOM explained in its case brief, Commerce's creditworthiness determination was based entirely upon a presumption

²⁶⁵ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 20-28.

²⁶⁶ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 26

²⁶⁷ *Id.* at 23 (citing 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)).

²⁶⁸ *Id.* at 22.

²⁶⁹ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at CRED-17. We note this information is publicly available at GOM IQR at Exhibit IV-2 at page 329 of the prospectus).

²⁷⁰ *Id.* (citing *2012 Solar Panels from China* IDM at 58).

²⁷¹ *Id.* at 26.

²⁷² *Id.* at 27.

²⁷³ See GOM's Rebuttal Brief at 21-22.

that does not exist, *i.e.*, that purchasers believed the GOM would guarantee the bond purchases. The 2016 and 2018 bond prospectuses explicitly state the opposite.²⁷⁴

- The petitioner correctly explains that the focus should be on what “a market-oriented entity considering whether to participate in OCP’s 2018 bond issuance” would have believed.²⁷⁵ The market recognized that both the 2016 and the 2018 bonds were safe investment opportunities, which is why they were oversubscribed by private parties.

*OCP’s Rebuttal Brief:*²⁷⁶

- Commerce should continue to find OCP creditworthy in 2018 in accordance with its practice in considering the 2018 data.
- The petitioner does not cite to any Commerce practice to support its contention. In *2012 Solar Panels from China* cited by the petitioner to support its credit ratings argument, Commerce applied the practice the petitioner is requesting Commerce reject.
- Commerce’s practice is to consider only the relevant year’s financial ratios and credit ratings in its creditworthiness analysis.
- The prior history of OCP’s commercial lending overcomes the presumption in the *CVD Preamble* that investors might assume an implicit government guarantee. Moreover, the 2018 bond prospectus explicitly stated that there “is no guarantee of the bond issue other than the commitment given by the issuer.”²⁷⁷
- Commerce properly determined that OCP’s current and quick ratios confirm OCP was creditworthy in 2018.
- Commerce incorrectly calculated the D/E and D/A financial ratios. When properly calculated and analyzed, these ratios support Commerce’s 2018 creditworthiness determination.
- OCP’s actual financial history clearly demonstrates that it was able to satisfy all of its financial obligations in 2018.
- OCP received an overall BBB- rating in 2018 from both Fitch and S&P, as well as a standalone credit rating of BBB- from S&P. Further, the 2017 Fitch and S&P credit ratings demonstrate OCP’s creditworthiness as OCP received investment grade BBB- ratings from both agencies, and a standalone BBB- credit rating from S&P.²⁷⁸
- Commerce previously found a respondent company creditworthy even where the credit rating was a non-investment grade BB, which is two levels lower than OCP’s BBB-rating.²⁷⁹
- If Commerce limits its analysis of OCP’s 2018 creditworthiness to OCP’s financial condition in 2016 and 2017, information on the record demonstrates OCP was creditworthy in those years.

²⁷⁴ *Id.* at 21 (citing GOM Case Brief at 7; and *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 10).

²⁷⁵ *Id.* at 22 (citing Petitioner’s Case Brief at 21).

²⁷⁶ See OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 30-41.

²⁷⁷ *Id.* at 34 (citing OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-6 at 358, 692).

²⁷⁸ *Id.* at 38 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-19 and CRED-24).

²⁷⁹ *Id.* at 39 (citing *Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Cells, Whether or Not Assembled Into Modules, from the People’s Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review and Rescission of Review, in Part; 2016*, 84 FR 45125 (August 28, 2019) (*2016 Solar Panels from China*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 9).

- Commerce should reject the petitioner’s request to find OCP uncreditworthy in 2014, 2015, and 2019, because Commerce did not initiate an investigation into those years and failing to do so would be fundamentally prejudicial to OCP’s due process rights.²⁸⁰

Commerce’s Position:

As noted above, for the final determination, Commerce finds OCP creditworthy in 2016, 2017, and 2018 based on the totality of OCP’s financial circumstances pursuant to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D). As an initial matter, we disagree with the petitioner’s contention that we should find OCP uncreditworthy in 2014, 2015, and 2019. It is Commerce’s practice to make a determination regarding a firm’s creditworthiness in the year(s) for which an uncreditworthiness allegation was made. Because the petitioner did not make an allegation inclusive of the years 2014, 2015, and 2019 at the initiation stage, we have not made a creditworthiness determination for these years.

The petitioner contends that Commerce should use OCP’s 2017 financial information in making a creditworthiness determination for 2018 because according to Commerce’s regulations at 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i), Commerce will generally consider a firm to be uncreditworthy if, “based on information available at the time of the government-provided loan, the firm could not have obtained long-term loans from conventional commercial sources.” As such, an investor in OCP’s 2018 bonds would use OCP’s 2017 financial information to determine whether to purchase those bonds.²⁸¹ We agree with the petitioner, in part. As discussed above, we have re-examined the years 2016 and 2017, and in doing so we have reviewed OCP’s financial ratios and its credit rating history from 2013 to 2015. Consequently, we have re-examined all the financial information from 2013 to 2018 in making our creditworthy determination for 2018. As a result of this re-examination, we continue to determine that OCP is creditworthy in 2018 based on OCP’s financial information from 2013 through 2018.

Comment 11: Whether Commerce Should Consider OCP’s Long-Term Loans in the Creditworthiness Analysis

*OCP’s Case Brief:*²⁸²

- To evaluate OCP’s “present and past financial health” and its “recent past and present ability to meet its costs and fixed obligations with its cash flow,” as required by the regulation,²⁸³ Commerce must consider the totality of the circumstances and record evidence pertaining to OCP’s financial health.²⁸⁴

²⁸⁰ *Id.* at 43 (citing *PSC VSMPO-Avisma Corp. v. United States*, 688 F.3d 751, 761-62 (Fed. Cir. 2012)).

²⁸¹ *See* Petitioner’s Case Brief at 26.

²⁸² *See* OCP’s Case Brief at 51-56.

²⁸³ *Id.* at 51 (citing 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(B)-(C)).

²⁸⁴ *Id.* (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65366 (explaining that Commerce’s regulations provide “flexibility” rather than a rigid “formulaic” approach); 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i) (enumerating four factors for evaluation of creditworthiness); and OCP IQR at CRED-35 (“While such numbers-based ratios offer insight into the viability and certain aspects of a business, they may not provide a complete picture of the overall health of the business. It is important to look at other associated measures to assess the true picture.”)).

- The first factor in Commerce’s regulations pertaining to creditworthiness requires consideration of “{t}he receipt by the firm of comparable commercial long-term loans.”²⁸⁵
- Commerce erred in its interpretation of the *CVD Preamble*. The *CVD Preamble* explains that, even in the context of government-owned entities, Commerce will consider a history of commercial lending as an important part of its creditworthiness analysis.²⁸⁶
- The record demonstrates that OCP had long-term loans in 2016 and 2017.²⁸⁷
- The record demonstrates that OCP has regularly paid its debts with no assistance from the GOM. Fitch acknowledged that there has been no record of support from the GOM since 2008.²⁸⁸ Moreover, the 2016 bond prospectus explicitly put investors on notice that neither the GOM, nor any other entity, was guaranteeing the bonds or would otherwise repay the debt.²⁸⁹

*The Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*²⁹⁰

- Commerce correctly did not consider OCP’s long-term loans when determining OCP’s creditworthiness consistent with 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(ii).
- OCP’s arguments mischaracterize Commerce’s regulation and the *CVD Preamble*. There is no “presumption” under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(ii). Rather, the language of the regulation is clear: a firm’s receipt of long-term commercial loans is only dispositive evidence of creditworthiness for firms that are not government-owned.²⁹¹
- The commercial loans that OCP identifies do not support a finding that it was creditworthy in 2016, nor does its 2016 bond issuance. As Commerce found in *CORE from Korea*, a bond issuance or financing package cannot be considered a “comparable commercial loan” under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(ii) where government-owned entities play a dominant role and are in a position to influence private entity’s actions in making investment decisions.²⁹²

Commerce’s Position:

As noted above, for the final determination, Commerce finds OCP creditworthy in 2016, 2017, and 2018 based on the totality of OCP’s financial circumstances pursuant to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D). Despite OCP’s contention to the contrary,²⁹³ we have not considered any long-term loans because OCP is a government-owned firm, and Commerce does not

²⁸⁵ *Id.* at 52 (citing 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(A)).

²⁸⁶ *Id.* at 54 (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65367 (“{W}e believe that if commercial banks are willing to provide loans to the firm, we should not substitute our judgment and find the firm to be uncreditworthy... For government-owned firms, we will make our creditworthiness determination by examining this factor and the other factors.”)).

²⁸⁷ *Id.* at 53 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-2).

²⁸⁸ *Id.* at 54 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-17).

²⁸⁹ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-5, at 362, 628 (emphasis in original) (“This bond issue is not subject to any guarantee other than the commitment given by the issuer.”)).

²⁹⁰ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 30-32.

²⁹¹ *Id.* at 30-31 (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65367).

²⁹² *Id.* (citing *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Certain Corrosion-Resistant Steel Products from the Republic of Korea: Final Affirmative Determination, and Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination, in Part*, 81 FR 35310 (June 2, 2016) (*CORE from Korea*), and accompanying IDM at 31-32).

²⁹³ See OCP’s Case Brief at 54.

consider such financing to be the type of commercial lending that is dispositive of creditworthiness under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(ii). OCP's reliance on the *CVD Preamble* as support for its receipt of commercial loans to demonstrate creditworthiness is misplaced.²⁹⁴ The *CVD Preamble* is explicit with respect to lending and state-owned enterprises such as OCP:

We do not believe that the presence of commercial loans is dispositive of whether a government-owned firm could have obtained long-term financing from conventional commercial sources. This is because, in our view, in the case of a government-owned firm, a bank is likely to consider that the government will repay the loan in the event of default. Accordingly, paragraph (a)(4)(ii) provides that the presence of comparable commercial loans will be dispositive of creditworthiness only for privately owned companies. For government-owned firms, we will make our creditworthiness determination by examining this factor and the other factors listed in paragraph (a)(4)(i).²⁹⁵

Accordingly, pursuant to our regulations and the clarification provided in the *CVD Preamble*, we have not considered OCP's commercial loans as dispositive in our creditworthiness determination.

Comment 12: Whether Commerce Misinterpreted OCP's Credit Ratings

OCP's Case Brief:²⁹⁶

- Commerce misunderstood the credit ratings from Fitch and S&P and the assumptions employed by the credit rating agencies in its conclusion that OCP's credit rating was below investment grade in 2016 and 2017. Rather, these credit ratings demonstrate that OCP's standalone credit rating was investment grade in 2016 and 2017, supporting that OCP was creditworthy in those years.
- Commerce misunderstood the Government-Related Entities (GRE) methodology employed by S&P. Under the GRE methodology where a company already has a credit rating at the same level as the country, no GRE-based uplift occurs.²⁹⁷ In 2016 and 2017, OCP had a standalone credit rating of BBB- and Morocco had a standalone rating of BBB-.²⁹⁸ Thus, S&P did not provide OCP with a bump up in its credit rating.
- Commerce also based its finding that OCP was uncreditworthy in 2016 and 2017 on Fitch's revision in 2017 of the financial outlook metric which went from "stable" to "negative" for OCP. However, OCP received the negative outlook only in 2017, which cannot be used retroactively to qualify OCP's creditworthiness in 2016.
- Both credit rating agencies found OCP to be investment-grade (*i.e.*, creditworthy) in both 2016 and 2017, receiving an overall BBB- standalone rating in both 2016 and 2017 from

²⁹⁴ *Id.*

²⁹⁵ See *CVD Preamble* at 65637.

²⁹⁶ See OCP's Case Brief at 66-71.

²⁹⁷ *Id.* at 67.

²⁹⁸ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at CRED-22 at 8, CRED-23 at 11.

each agency.²⁹⁹ Record evidence demonstrates that a credit rating of BBB- is investment grade and indicative of a low risk of credit default.³⁰⁰

- Commerce has previously found an investment grade credit rating is dispositive of creditworthiness.³⁰¹ In *2016 Solar Panels from China*, Commerce found the respondent creditworthy in 2015 where it received a credit rating of BB from Fitch and S&P. Here, OCP's credit rating of BBB- is higher by two levels than the rating received by the respondent in that case.
- Commerce incorrectly found that Fitch built into its credit rating the assumption the GOM may intervene if OCP is unable to meet its debt obligations. OCP was never financially supported by the GOM and Fitch acknowledged in its rating that there is no evidence of GOM support since 2008.³⁰²

*Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:*³⁰³

- OCP's argument ignores much of Commerce's reasoning in its discussion of OCP's credit ratings and contradicts record evidence that the credit rating agencies considered the linkage between the GOM and OCP.
- In *2012 Solar Panels from China*, Commerce found a non-state-owned entity to be uncreditworthy based on a credit rating below investment grade.³⁰⁴

Commerce's Position:

As noted above, for the final determination, Commerce finds OCP creditworthy in 2016, 2017, and 2018 based on the totality of OCP's financial circumstances pursuant to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D). We agree, in part, with OCP that we misinterpreted S&P's credit ratings. In the Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum, we reviewed the Fitch and S&P ratings for 2016, 2017, and 2018.³⁰⁵ Under 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(D), Commerce may rely on evidence of the firm's future financial position, such as market studies and country/industry economic forecasts (*e.g.*, credit rating reports) when examining a firm's creditworthiness. Despite OCP's contention, Commerce explained that during the 2016-2018 period, S&P used a GRE rating methodology,³⁰⁶ which Fitch began using in 2018.³⁰⁷ Under the GRE methodology, a government-owned firm's credit rating is linked to the government's credit rating.³⁰⁸ We disagree with OCP that we found Fitch provided OCP an up-lift in 2016. Instead, we found that, in 2018, under the GRE methodology, Fitch set OCP's credit rating at BBB- to align with Morocco's credit rating of BBB-, despite OCP's stand-alone credit rating of bb+.³⁰⁹

²⁹⁹ *Id.* at 69 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-16,18, 22, and 23).

³⁰⁰ *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at CRED-25).

³⁰¹ *Id.* (citing *2016 Solar Panels from China* IDM at Comment 9).

³⁰² *Id.* at 70 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-17).

³⁰³ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 39-42.

³⁰⁴ *Id.* at 41 (citing *2012 Solar Panels from China* IDM at 58).

³⁰⁵ See Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum at 4-5.

³⁰⁶ *Id.* at 4; see also GOM IQR at Exhibits IV-2 and 4.

³⁰⁷ See OCP's IQR at CRED-19.

³⁰⁸ *Id.* at Exhibits CRED-20 through 24.

³⁰⁹ See Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum at 4, see also OCP IQR at CRED-19.

We agree with OCP that we misstated S&P’s GRE methodology with respect to OCP. In providing S&P’s hypothetical example of its GRE methodology, we indicated that S&P provided OCP an up-lift from bb+ to BBB-.³¹⁰ OCP is correct that it received no such uplift from S&P.³¹¹ In providing S&P’s hypothetical example, we should have stated that, under the GRE methodology, *if* OCP’s stand-alone credit rating would have been bb+,³¹² the BBB- rating would remain unchanged given OCP’s strong ties with the government.³¹³ Further, in misstating S&P’s hypothetical example, we inadvertently concluded that without the GRE methodology, OCP’s credit rating in 2016 and 2107 would be bb+.³¹⁴ This is incorrect, as S&P assigned OCP a credit rating of BBB-/Stable in both 2016 and 2017.³¹⁵

As noted above, we have taken into account all of OCP’s financial information on the record in our reconsideration of OCP’s creditworthiness determination for 2016, 2017, and 2018, which includes the credit ratings provided by Fitch and S&P.

Financial Contribution

Comment 13: Whether BCP Is an Authority and Provides a Financial Contribution

*Petitioner’s Case Brief:*³¹⁶

- BCP is an authority within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act. Commerce assesses five factors to determine whether an entity is an authority.³¹⁷ Application of these factors demonstrates BCP is an authority.
- Although the GOM asserts that it divested its controlling interest in BCP in 2014, it fails to note that the government transferred its interest to the Banques Populaires Regionales (BPRs), which are part of the BCP cooperative and are also public bodies.³¹⁸
- OCP acknowledges GOM ownership or control of BCP in its financial statements.³¹⁹ The World Bank describes BCP as a partially-privatized state bank.³²⁰
- With respect to government presence on BCP’s board of directors, the previous CEO and Board Chairman Mohamed Benchaaboun was appointed CEO by the King of Morocco,

³¹⁰ See Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum at 4.

³¹¹ See GOM IQR at Exhibits II-2 and 3.

³¹² *Id.*

³¹³ *Id.* at Exhibit II-3, S&P’s 2017 credit report at 3, (“If we were to revise down the SACP {stand alone credit profile} to ‘bb+,’ the ‘BBB-’ rating would remain unchanged given the one-notch uplift we would apply for government support.”).

³¹⁴ See Preliminary Creditworthiness Memorandum at 5.

³¹⁵ See GOM IQR at Exhibits II-2 and 3.

³¹⁶ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 28-35, 46-50.

³¹⁷ *Id.* at 29 (citing *Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination: Dynamic Random Access Memory Semiconductors from the Republic of Korea*, 68 FR 37122 (June 23, 2003) (*DRAMs from Korea*), and accompanying IDM at 16-17).

³¹⁸ *Id.* at 29-30 (citing Petitioner’s Letter, “Submission of Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct the Government of Morocco’s Supplemental Questionnaire Response of November 3, 2020,” dated November 13, 2020 (Mosaic 11/13/20 NFI Submission), at Exhibit 6, at 19 (stating that “{o}n April 17, 2014, 6% of BCP’s capital held by the Treasury was transferred to the regional popular banks for a total amount of MAD 2.055 billion.”)).

³¹⁹ *Id.* at 30 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-7, 49, and 52).

³²⁰ *Id.* (citing Petition, Exhibit II-6, at 108).

who subsequently appointed him Minister of Economy and Finance.³²¹ Further, BCP's board of directors includes four representatives from the BPRs, the CEO of OCP, a former executive of OCP, and Chairman of the Management Board of Mutuelle Centrale Marocaine D'Assurances (MCMA), a close confidante of the late King of Morocco.³²²

- Commerce should apply facts available that BCP pursues government policies because OCP did not provide the necessary information as requested.³²³
- The GOM maintains significant involvement and control over BCP. BCP and the BPRs are collectively known as Crédit Populaire du Maroc (CPM). CPM operates under the supervision of the Steering Committee of CPM, whose chair, by law, is subject to ratification by the Minister of Finance.³²⁴
- Serving government policies and interests is part of BCP's mandate. CPM is responsible for fostering the activity and development of businesses through the distribution of credit, as well as local and regional banks.³²⁵ The record evidence demonstrates close ties between BCP and OCP.³²⁶
- BCP was established by law in 1961 and converted into a public limited company pursuant to Dahir No. 1-93-147 (July 6, 1993).³²⁷
- Commerce erred by not finding certain entities, and their affiliates, are authorities, and thus failed to countervail bond purchases by these entities in 2016 and 2018.
- The record demonstrates that state-owned entities purchased a significant portion of the 2016 and 2018 bonds. The significance of GOM purchases is even more apparent when the purchases are viewed by tranche.³²⁸
- The record demonstrates that OCP is an SOE, whose board of directors, comprised almost entirely of GOM ministers, approved the bond issuance.
- The bond purchases took place at a time when the GOM's official "Government Programme" included the "{c}ontinuation and strengthening of sectoral strategies relating to the productive sectors in the fields of agriculture, sea fishing, energy and mining," including, *inter alia*, by "{r}einforcing Morocco's leadership in the phosphate field and keeping up with the OCP Group's investment program."³²⁹

GOM Case Brief:

- If Commerce continues to find that the 2016 bond purchases constitute countervailable loans, then its benefit calculation must be limited to only those entities which it found are

³²¹ *Id.* at 31 (citing GOM's Letter, "Supplemental Questionnaire Response of the Government of the Kingdom of Morocco," dated November 4, 2020 (GOM 11/4/20 SQR) Exhibit SII-4 and Mosaic 11/13/20 NFI Submission at Exhibit 7).

³²² *Id.* at 31.

³²³ *Id.* at 34.

³²⁴ *Id.* (citing Petitioner's Letter, "Initial Deficiency Comments and Request for Extension of Time to Submit Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct OCP's Initial Questionnaire Response," dated September 28, 2020, (Mosaic 9/28/20 Initial Deficiency Comments) at Exhibit 10, Art. 12).

³²⁵ *Id.* at 32 (citing Mosaic 9/28/20 Initial Deficiency Comments, Exhibit 10, Art. 1).

³²⁶ *Id.* at 33 (citing Petition at Exhibit II-8, at 39, and Exhibit II-49, at 28).

³²⁷ *Id.* at 34 (citing Mosaic 9/28/20 Initial Deficiency Comments at Exhibit 10; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SII-3, Art. 1 (amending Art. 17 of Law No. 12-96)).

³²⁸ *Id.* at 50 (citing OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-12; and OCP 11/3/20 SQR at BONDPURCH2-1).

³²⁹ *Id.* at 50 (citing GOM IQR at III-3 and Exhibit V-8, at 36-37).

an “authority,” *i.e.*, CDG and CDG Capital.³³⁰ Commerce incorrectly included in its benefit calculation bonds purchased by entities that Commerce did not determine were “authorities.” There is no record evidence indicating that these entities possess, exercise, or are vested with government authority or are controlled by the GOM.³³¹

- Commerce should not have included bonds purchased by private individuals through “UCITS,”³³² which are pension and mutual funds managed by GOM entities. Despite the GOM management of these funds, the actual purchasers, *i.e.*, those providing any financial contribution, were private entities.³³³
- The record demonstrates that these entities were required under the law to make investment decisions based only on the welfare of the private investors, not in accordance with any GOM plan.³³⁴ Moroccan law sets forth investment obligations for UCITS in managing their portfolios to guarantee that they diversify their portfolio and mitigate risk,³³⁵ and the AMMC³³⁶ can enforce financial penalties or terminate such fund managers if they act contrary to the needs of their investors.

OCP’s Case Brief:

- While Commerce preliminarily found CDG is an authority, it made no such finding for the other investors that purchased the 2016 bonds. Specifically, Commerce preliminarily countervailed purchases from six investors, but only made an authority determination for one investor. As a result, Commerce was in error because it countervailed the bond purchases by these five investors without establishing that any were an authority as required under section 771(5)(B) of the Act.³³⁷
- Commerce looks to “whether an entity possesses, exercises, or is vested with government authority.”³³⁸ The record does not support that the five remaining investors are authorities.³³⁹

³³⁰ See GOM Case Brief at 11.

³³¹ *Id.* (citing *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1; *Certain Fabricated Structural Steel from Canada: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 85 FR 5387 (January 30, 2020), and accompanying IDM at Comment 13).

³³² Undertakings for the Collective Investment in Transferable Securities (UCITS). UCITS are investment funds similar to mutual funds. See OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-9.

³³³ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at II-3-4; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SV-1 and 3).

³³⁴ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SV-8 (Dahir 1-93-213, requiring that the funds be managed in the interest of the shareholders and providing liability to those shareholders if a UCITS doesn’t follow the law)).

³³⁵ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SV-8).

³³⁶ Autorite Marocaine des Marches de Capitaux (AMMC) or Moroccan Capital Market Authority, which is the GOM equivalent of the Securities and Exchange Commission. See GOM IQR at II-2 n.2.

³³⁷ See OCP’s Case Brief at 86-88.

³³⁸ *Id.* at 87 (citing *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1; and *Borusan Mannesmann Boru Sanayi ve Ticaret A.S. v. United States*, 61 F. Supp. 3d 1306, 1316-17 (CIT 2015)).

³³⁹ OCP incorporates by reference the GOM’s arguments submitted in its case brief that demonstrate neither of these entities are authorities. See OCP’s Case Brief at 88.

GOM's Rebuttal Brief.³⁴⁰

- Commerce correctly did not consider BCP, Al Mada, or AWB to be “authorities” because they are independent commercial entities in Morocco not owned by the GOM and not vested with GOM authority.
- The petitioner ignores Commerce’s normal practice and focuses on a five-factor test that Commerce no longer applies, repeatedly stating that this five-factor test is not “compelling.”³⁴¹ Instead, Commerce analyzes “whether an entity possesses, exercises, or is vested with government authority in order to determine whether it is an ‘authority’ under section 771(5)(B) of the Act.”³⁴²
- There is no evidence on the record that BCP, Al Mada, or AWB possess, exercise, or are vested with GOM authority, and the petitioners make no argument of the kind. To the contrary, the record demonstrates that BCP and AWB are independent commercial banks, subject to the same laws that govern all private banks in Morocco.³⁴³
- The record also shows that Al Mada is a private company. Indeed, the record demonstrates that each entity acts on its own behalf and is not required to answer to, or take direction from, the GOM.³⁴⁴
- The petitioner provides no argument or evidence (based either on Commerce’s current standard or its old five-factor test) for finding that the BPRs are public bodies.³⁴⁵ The BPRs are the regional affiliates of BCP and are independent banks. There is no evidence that they are GOM authorities.
- None of BCP’s board members identified by the petitioner are GOM officials.
- While the petitioner argues that the GOM still maintains the authority to ratify the chair of that committee because that particular Article was not revoked, that Article was not explicitly revoked because it became *inutile* when the law was amended in 2010 to require the Chairman of the Board of Directors of BCP to automatically be the Chairman of the Steering Committee.³⁴⁶
- There is no evidence to support the petitioner’s argument that serving GOM policies is BCP’s mandate and that BCP has an interest in OCP’s activities. While the petitioner cites only to the focus of CPM in promoting small businesses, there is no evidence that BCP is required to service this goal, and the record demonstrates the opposite by the fact that OCP is one of BCP’s clients. Nor does BCP’s investment in OCP demonstrate promotion of a GOM policy.
- The petitioner states that BCP was created by statute. Although recognizing BCP underwent reforms to become a public limited company, the petitioner dismisses this legal fact by repeating previous arguments about BPRs and the steering committee, which are not correct.

³⁴⁰ See GOM’s Rebuttal Brief at 5-14.

³⁴¹ *Id.* at 5 (citing, e.g., *Utility Scale Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1 (Commerce is not “compelled to apply the five-factor test”).

³⁴² *Id.*

³⁴³ *Id.* at 6 (citing GOM IQR at VI-10).

³⁴⁴ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at II-23 and 25, VI-14, SV-12 and Exhibit SV-4 and SII-2).

³⁴⁵ *Id.* at 7 (citing Petitioner’s Case Brief at 30).

³⁴⁶ *Id.* (citing OCP’s Letter, “Submission of Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct Petitioner’s Factual Information,” dated October 19, 2020 (OCP Rebuttal Factual Information), at Exhibit 3 at 47 (Law No. 44-08)).

- Commerce correctly found that certain authorities’ purchases of OCP’s 2018 bond issuance did not confer a countervailable subsidy because these authorities paid the same interest rate as private lenders.³⁴⁷
- The petitioner’s arguments regarding these entities are wrong and even if they are considered authorities, the petitioner has not explained why their affiliates are authorities.

Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:

- Section 771(5)(B) of the Act defines the term “authority” as “a government of a country or any public entity within the territory of the country.” Commerce properly countervailed purchases of OCP’s 2016 bonds by certain GOM entities as all the entities at issue meet this definition.³⁴⁸ Further, the GOM has identified the entities as public entities in its submission to Commerce.³⁴⁹

*OCP’s Rebuttal Brief:*³⁵⁰

- The petitioner incorrectly contends that Commerce applies a five-factor test to determine whether an entity is an authority. Commerce is not “compelled to apply the five-factor test,” and in recent years has applied a different test.³⁵¹ Commerce evaluates “whether an entity possesses, exercises, or is vested with government authority.”³⁵²
- BCP does not perform a governmental function. Unlike in *NOES from Korea*, BCP is not a “policy bank.” In contrast to the policy bank in that case, BCP’s purpose is to operate in a commercial manner, and it performs normal banking functions.³⁵³
- The GOM does not exercise control over BCP because it does not directly or indirectly own shares of the bank. BCP’s board of directors and CPM’s board of directors are entirely from the private sector, with none of the directors concurrently serving as GOM officials.³⁵⁴
- While BCP was created by statute in 1961, it was later formed as a limited liability company subject to the general banking laws of Morocco.³⁵⁵
- The petitioner provides no analysis or facts to support its assertion that the BPRs are authorities.

³⁴⁷ See GOM’s Rebuttal Brief at 22.

³⁴⁸ See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 54.

³⁴⁹ *Id.* at 54-55 (citing GOM IQR at SV-7; GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SV-4; and OCP 11/3/20 SQR at BONDPURCH2-1).

³⁵⁰ See OCP’s Rebuttal Brief 44-46, 52-62, 71-77.

³⁵¹ *Id.* at 46 (citing *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1).

³⁵² *Id.*

³⁵³ *Id.* at 47-48 (citing *Non-Oriented Electrical Steel from the Republic of Korea: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Negative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 79 FR 61605 (October 14, 2014) (*NOES from Korea*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7).

³⁵⁴ *Id.* at 48 (citing OCP Rebuttal Factual Information at Exhibit 3 at 65-66; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SII-4).

³⁵⁵ *Id.* at 49 (citing *Circular Welded Carbon Steel Pipes and Tubes from Turkey: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; Calendar Year 2013 and Rescission of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review, in Part*, 80 FR 61361 (October 13, 2015) (*Pipes and Tubes from Turkey*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7 (looking at whether an entity is created by statute can be a factor in considering whether the government exercises meaningful control over that entity)).

- The GOM did not identify RCAR³⁵⁶ as a state-owned shareholder of BCP because RCAR manages assets owned by private entities.³⁵⁷ RCAR owns 6.1 percent of BCP which does not demonstrate GOM control.
- The petitioner cannot discuss actual government presence on BCP’s board because none in fact exists.³⁵⁸
- The petitioner’s argument that the GOM controlled BCP when BCP provided financing after June 8, 2015, lacks any foundation in the record evidence and is incorrect.³⁵⁹
- There is no basis on which to find that BCP pursues governmental policies or interests and no basis to make such a finding based on adverse facts available.³⁶⁰
- Commerce should reject the petitioner’s arguments that certain entities which purchased OCP’s bonds are authorities.³⁶¹ Further, the petitioner failed to demonstrate, and the record does not support, that these entities are authorities.
- The petitioner does not demonstrate that these 16 purported affiliates of these entities possess, exercise, or are vested with government authority.³⁶²
- Record evidence demonstrates that these UCITS asset management entities are focused on protecting the interests of their private investors and thus, are fundamentally commercial in nature, rather than authorities.³⁶³
- Even if certain entities are incorrectly considered authorities, there are substantial comparable (indeed, identical) bond purchases by private investors. Because these private bond purchases were made on the exact same terms and at the same interest rates as the purchases by the alleged authorities, they demonstrate that no benefit was provided to OCP.
- If Commerce incorrectly expands which entities it considers to be authorities and also narrows its analysis to consider the bond purchases on a tranche-specific level, the petitioner concedes that private investors still purchased a meaningful volume of bonds from each of these tranches.³⁶⁴ Further, these bonds were purchased on the exact same terms by both public and private entities demonstrating no benefit was conferred.

Commerce’s Position:

Section 771(5)(B) of the Act defines “authority” as a “government of a country or any public entity within the territory of a country.” Based on the totality of the record evidence, we disagree BCP is an “authority” within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act. Thus, we determine that BCP’s lending and financial activities do not constitute a financial contribution within the meaning of section 771(5)(D) of the Act.

³⁵⁶ Régime Collectif d’Allocation de Retraite (RCAR).

³⁵⁷ *Id.* at 54 (citing GOM IQR at II-35 n.8, II-36 n.10).

³⁵⁸ *Id.* at 55-56.

³⁵⁹ *Id.* at 57-58.

³⁶⁰ *Id.* at 58-61.

³⁶¹ *See* OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 72.

³⁶² *Id.* at 74.

³⁶³ *Id.* at 75.

³⁶⁴ *Id.* at 77-78 (citing Petitioner’s Case Brief at 48).

The petitioner points to a five-factor test to support its argument concerning whether BCP is an “authority” and argues that the application of the test leads to the conclusion that BCP is an authority.³⁶⁵ As an initial matter, although Commerce has found the five-factor test instructive in other proceedings, we do not agree that Commerce is compelled to apply the five-factor test in this instance.³⁶⁶ In fact, in recent CVD proceedings, we have analyzed the totality of record evidence and whether it demonstrates that the government has meaningful control over an entity such that it possesses, exercises, or is vested with government authority in order to determine whether it is an “authority” under section 771(5)(B) of the Act.³⁶⁷ The petitioner points to no evidence on the record that the GOM has meaningful control of BCP. Nor does the petitioner point to any evidence on the record that GOM policies or directives guide the business decisions of BCP.

First, the petitioner points to the BPRs’ partial ownership of BCP as evidence of GOM ownership.³⁶⁸ The BPRs are the regional affiliates of BCP and are independent banks.³⁶⁹ There is no evidence on the record that the BPRs are GOM authorities.

Second, the petitioner contends that the GOM exercises control over BCP via its board of directors. As evidence, the petitioner points to a previous CEO who later became a GOM employee,³⁷⁰ four representatives from the BPRs, OCP’s CEO, a friend of the monarch’s secretary, and a close confidante of the late King of Morocco.³⁷¹ As noted by the GOM, the record indicates that none of these board members are GOM officials,³⁷² thus, the GOM does not exercise control of BCP via its board of directors.

Third, the petitioner argues that the GOM still maintains the authority to ratify the chair of the CPM Steering Committee, which oversees BCP, because the Article providing the GOM with that authority was not revoked.³⁷³ However, that Article was not explicitly revoked because the law was amended in 2010 to require the Chairman of the Board of Directors of BCP to automatically be the Chairman of the Steering Committee. Since that time, the GOM does not have authority to ratify that position because that the fulfillment of that position is automatic.³⁷⁴ While evidence on the record demonstrates that the GOM held positions on BCP’s board of directors until 2015, following the sale of GOM’s remaining shares in BCP in 2015, the GOM officials were no longer members of BCP’s board of directors.³⁷⁵

³⁶⁵ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 29 (citing *DRAMs from Korea* IDM at 16-17).

³⁶⁶ See, e.g., *Certain Oil Country Tubular Goods from the People’s Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2012*, 79 FR 52301 (September 3, 2014), and accompanying IDM at Comment 6; and *Certain Steel Nails from the Sultanate of Oman: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 80 FR 28958 (May 20, 2015), and accompanying IDM at Comment 3.

³⁶⁷ See, e.g., *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1.

³⁶⁸ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 29-30.

³⁶⁹ See OCP Rebuttal Factual Information at Exhibit 4 at 74.

³⁷⁰ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 31 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR, Exhibit SII-4 and Mosaic 11/13/20 NFI Submission, Exhibit 7).

³⁷¹ *Id.* at 31.

³⁷² See OCP Rebuttal Factual Information at Exhibit 3 at 65-66; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SII-4

³⁷³ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 31.

³⁷⁴ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SII-13 and Exhibit SII-3.

³⁷⁵ *Id.* See also GOM IQR at Exhibit II-32, at 52.

Fourth, the petitioner argues that serving GOM policies is BCP's mandate and that BCP has an interest in OCP's activities. However, the petitioner cites only the focus of CPM in promoting small businesses. As noted above, there is no evidence that BCP is required to service this goal, and indeed, the record demonstrates the opposite based on the fact that OCP (not a small business) is one of BCP's clients. In addition, BCP's investment in OCP does not demonstrate promotion of a GOM policy. This is a commercial bank making an investment in a large Moroccan company, *i.e.*, a normal commercial venture, not a GOM policy activity.

Additionally, we disagree with the petitioner that there is a basis for using facts available to find that BCP pursues government policies or interests.³⁷⁶ Pursuant to section 776(a) of the Act, Commerce shall, subject to section 782(d) of the Act, use the facts otherwise available if necessary information is not available on the record, or an interested party or any other person: (1) withholds information that has been requested; (2) fails to provide such information by the deadlines or in the form and manner requested, subject to sections 782(c)(1) and 782(e) of the Act; (3) significantly impedes the proceeding; or (4) provides such information but the information cannot be verified. Under section 776(b) of the Act, Commerce may use facts available with an adverse inference only when it finds that an interested party has failed to cooperate by not acting to the best of its ability to comply with a request for information.

The petitioner contends that OCP failed to provide information Commerce requested regarding BCP.³⁷⁷ However, Commerce made no such request of OCP.³⁷⁸ Accordingly, because OCP did not fail to provide information requested of it with respect to BCP, there is no basis to use facts available in determining BCP's status as an authority.

Finally, the petitioner correctly identifies that BCP was created by statute and recognizes that it was converted into a public limited liability whose majority shares are held by the BCRs. However, taking the totality of the evidence into account, this single fact alone does not demonstrate that BCP is an authority. As discussed above, there is no information on the record that the BCRs are government authorities or that they operate in any other manner than regional banks under CPM.³⁷⁹

Based on the foregoing analysis, we find that following 2015 GOM does not exercise meaningful control over BCP. That is the year when it shed its last remaining ties with the GOM, and thus, BCP is not an authority within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act for purposes of this POR. Accordingly, any of its financial activities with OCP do not constitute financial contributions under section 771(5)(D)(iii) of the Act.

³⁷⁶ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 34.

³⁷⁷ *Id.*

³⁷⁸ See Commerce's Letter to OCP, "Supplemental Questionnaire," dated October 13, 2020.

³⁷⁹ See GOM IQR at Exhibit II-32, at 52.

Comment 14: Whether Al Mada and AWB Are Authorities and Provide A Financial Contribution

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*³⁸⁰

- The GOM's contention that it is not Commerce's practice to find an entity an "authority" based on the personal property interest owned or indirectly controlled by a government employee or senior government official is nonsensical.
- Pursuant to section 771(5)(B) of the Act and Commerce's five factor analysis, Al Mada (previously known as SNI)³⁸¹ is an authority.
- The GOM failed to provide the necessary information to determine the total government ownership of Al Mada. Accordingly, Commerce should find, based on facts available, that Al Mada is majority-owned by the GOM.³⁸²
- The available record evidence demonstrates that several members of Al Mada's board of directors are either representatives of or have very close ties to the GOM. Commerce should infer from the GOM's failure to provide complete information regarding the remaining board members that they are either current or former representatives of the GOM or have close ties to the GOM.
- With respect to government control, Al Mada is controlled by the Royal Family.
- Al Mada (SNI) plays an active role in the pursuit of governmental policies and interests. For example, Al Mada supports creation of "national champions" capable of supporting Morocco's economic development, supports the GOM's strategy towards Africa, and fostering the global leadership of Moroccan companies like OCP.
- SNI, Al Mada's predecessor, was created by Royal Decree on October 22, 1966.³⁸³
- AWB is an authority whose principal shareholder is Al Mada. In total, the Royal Family and GOM entities own a controlling interest of AWB.³⁸⁴ Further, because AWB refused to provide a copy of its shareholder agreement, Commerce should infer, based on facts available, that AWB is majority-owned by the GOM.³⁸⁵
- While the GOM reported that no current or former government employees serve as board members or senior managers at AWB, evidence on the record demonstrates that several AWB board members are current or former employees of Al Mada or other entities related to the Royal Family.³⁸⁶
- The GOM controls AWB through Al Mada, Wafa Assurance, and other GOM entities. Thus, GOM entities have a majority ownership interest in AWB and effectively have control over AWB's activities.

³⁸⁰ See Petitioner's Case Brief 35-46.

³⁸¹ Société Nationale d'Investissement (National Investment Company or SNI).

³⁸² See Petitioner's Case Brief at 37 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR, Exhibit SV-3 and SV-4).

³⁸³ *Id.* at 41 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR, Exhibit SV-4 (Al Mada Articles of Incorporation at 1)).

³⁸⁴ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 41.

³⁸⁵ *Id.* at 41-42.

³⁸⁶ *Id.* at 43

- AWB supported various government-sponsored programs, including programs to expand Moroccan exports and develop strategically-important sectors of the economy.³⁸⁷
- AWB's principal shareholder Al Mada was created by statute.

GOM's Rebuttal Brief.³⁸⁸

- The petitioner's argument for why Al Mada and AWB are "authorities" relies primarily upon those entities' partial ownership by the Royal Family. The record demonstrates that there is no evidence of any GOM ownership in Al Mada, and the GOM reported that it "is unaware of any GOM ownership interest in Al Mada."³⁸⁹
- There is a legal distinction between the property of the State of Morocco (the GOM) and the property of the Sovereign and his family. Under Morocco's constitutional and legal structure, the Royal Family's private holdings are distinct from the GOM's assets. The GOM demonstrated that this fact is foundational in the Moroccan Constitution, which grants the GOM and the Sovereign only the powers vested to each under that Constitution.³⁹⁰
- The petitioner's arguments under the inapplicable five-factor test for both Al Mada and AWB fail. The petitioner's arguments for each factor are wrong because they rely upon Royal Family ownership, which the petitioner unlawfully equates with GOM ownership.
- The petitioner's arguments about Al Mada's ownership of AWB are wrong because they are based upon Al Mada owning 50 percent of Wafa Assurance, *i.e.*, not a controlling interest,³⁹¹ and the record demonstrates that the ownership interest appears to be even less.
- Regarding Al Mada's and AWB's board of directors, the petitioner fails to demonstrate a GOM presence on Al Mada's board of directors. With respect to AWB, the petitioner's arguments are based exclusively upon its arguments regarding Al Mada, and thus, are also incorrect.
- Rather than providing Commerce with any meaningful analysis of GOM control over Al Mada, the petitioner merely states that the GOM has control over Al Mada based on ownership, which is incorrect and irrelevant.³⁹²
- While the petitioner argues Al Mada pursues GOM policies, the SNI statements indicate only that SNI will act like a normal commercial investment fund with policies to invest in capital intensive industries across many sectors and countries and gain "non-majority shareholding" in "talented companies." This normal commercial activity is reflected in Al Mada's corporate documentation.³⁹³
- AWB has an independent risk management function "to maintain quality and objectivity in the decision-making process," and risk managers must sign off on all credit-related decisions.³⁹⁴

³⁸⁷ *Id.* at 45 (citing Petition, Exhibit II-58, at 53; and GOM IQR at Exhibit II-59, at 108 ("Attijariwafa bank's commitment to developing the domestic economy is unfailing. The Bank wholeheartedly supports the major government-backed programmes.")).

³⁸⁸ See GOM's Rebuttal Brief 5-14.

³⁸⁹ *Id.* at 8 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SII-12).

³⁹⁰ *Id.* at 9 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SI-2-SI-4 and Exhibit SI-1).

³⁹¹ *Id.* at 11 (citing GOM IQR at II-35 (identifying Wafa Assurance's 6.3% share of AWB)).

³⁹² *Id.*

³⁹³ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SII-12, Exhibit SV-4).

³⁹⁴ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at Exhibit II-26).

- Regarding Royal Family support for OCP, the article cited to by the petitioner simply indicates that the King inaugurated an OCP pipeline and there is “royal will” to develop the phosphate market. The article has nothing to do with Al Mada supporting GOM policies. Rather, it reflects a Head of State’s normal activities, which includes inaugurating many projects for many companies across many sectors.
- Al Mada’s articles of incorporation explain that the 1966 royal decree was repealed in 1994.³⁹⁵ The petitioner fails to address this change in the law. AWB was not formed by statute, and so, the petitioner attempts unreasonably and without explanation to impute Al Mada’s creation onto AWB.
- Because Al Mada and AWB are private entities that are not GOM owned or controlled, the GOM has no ability to compel them to disclose information. Nonetheless, the petitioner argues three times that Commerce should apply adverse facts available (AFA) because of the GOM’s failure to provide information that the GOM does not possess and cannot acquire.
- Commerce cannot accept the petitioner’s AFA invitation without developed factual or legal argument.³⁹⁶
- While the petitioner argues the GOM failed to provide necessary shareholder and board member information, the petitioner makes no attempt to explain why such information was necessary. As explained, the record demonstrates without rebuttal that the missing Al Mada and AWB information was not necessary because it would not have changed the facts with regard to these entities and the GOM.
- Commerce could only apply an adverse inference under section 776(b) of the Act, which requires that Commerce find that the GOM failed to cooperate to the best of its ability. The record demonstrates that the GOM cooperated with its best efforts to acquire the requested information from entities that the GOM does not control.

OCP’s Rebuttal Brief:³⁹⁷

- The petitioner incorrectly contends that Commerce applies a five-factor test to determine with an entity is an authority. Commerce is not “compelled to apply the five-factor test,” and in recent years has applied a different test.³⁹⁸ Commerce evaluates “whether an entity possesses, exercises, or is vested with government authority.”³⁹⁹
- AWB is not an authority because it does not perform a governmental function, rather it is a private company that makes banking decisions on a commercial basis.⁴⁰⁰ There is no indication that its corporate purpose is designed to promote the policies of the GOM.⁴⁰¹ Unlike in *NOES from Korea*, AWB is not a “policy bank” designed to “implement government industrial policies through the provision of financing.”
- The GOM does not directly own any shares of AWB and indirectly owns a small percentage. Further, the GOM certified that it is not involved in AWB’s business

³⁹⁵ *Id.* at 12 (citing GOM 11/4/ 20 SQR at Exhibit SII-2).

³⁹⁶ *Id.* at 13 (citing *Coal. for Fair Trade in Garlic v. United States*, 437 F. Supp. 3d 1347, 1358 (CIT 2020) (“It is well-settled that undeveloped arguments, such as this one, are ‘deemed waived’”) (internal citation omitted)).

³⁹⁷ See OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 44-52.

³⁹⁸ *Id.* at 46 (citing *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1).

³⁹⁹ *Id.*

⁴⁰⁰ *Id.* at 50 (citing OCP IQR at 36; and GOM IQR at Exhibit II-26 at 16-17).

⁴⁰¹ *Id.* (citing *NOES from Korea* IDM at Comment 7).

decisions and that no current or former government employees serve as AWB board members or senior managers.⁴⁰²

- Like other commercial banks in Morocco, AWB is “subject to the general laws regarding banks and bond issuance,” meaning it does not benefit from any sort of special status.⁴⁰³
- The GOM does not have a controlling interest in Al Mada, and the petitioner’s arguments regarding AFA misstate the record evidence and ignore the legal requirements for the application of AFA.⁴⁰⁴
- Under Morocco’s constitutional and legal structure, the Royal Family’s private holdings are distinct from the GOM’s assets, and AWB does not have the requisite indicia of government control to be regarded as an authority.⁴⁰⁵
- OCP and counsel are unaware of a single instance in which Commerce has found a government authority based solely on an entity’s links to the private holdings of a ruling family. Such a decision would fail to respect the structure of Morocco’s government and invite reciprocal treatment of U.S. commercial entities in which government officials own an interest.⁴⁰⁶
- The petitioner’s attempt to find the GOM’s control of Al Mada based on AFA fails. The GOM cooperated fully with Commerce’s requests for information and demonstrated that it sought the requested information, but that it could not compel compliance of a private party. The courts have recognized that under these circumstances, there is no basis to find that the respondent failed to cooperate or that AFA is appropriate.⁴⁰⁷
- The petitioner provides no evidence that Al Mada pursues government interests in Morocco. Further, the petitioner fails to address the change in law that the 1966 royal decree establishing Al Mada was repealed in 1994.⁴⁰⁸

Commerce’s Position:

As explained above, section 771(5)(B) of the Act defines “authority” as a “government of a country or any public entity within the territory of a country.” Based on the totality of the record evidence, we disagree that Al Mada or AWB are authorities within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act. Thus, we determine that AWB’s financial activities do not constitute financial contributions within the meaning of section 771(5)(D)(iii) of the Act.

Again, the petitioner points to a five-factor test to support its argument concerning whether Al Mada and AWB are authorities and argues that the application of this test leads to the conclusion that Al Mada’s shareholdings, in conjunction with shareholding from other GOM entities, demonstrate that AWB is an authority.⁴⁰⁹ As noted above, although Commerce has found the

⁴⁰² *Id.* at 51 (citing GOM IQR at II-34-II-35; and OCP IQR at App. LOAN-4); and OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 68 through 71.

⁴⁰³ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at II-24, Exhibit II-7; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SI-2).

⁴⁰⁴ *Id.* at 62.

⁴⁰⁵ *Id.* at 63 (citing GOM IQR at II-23-II-24; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SI-2 and 4).

⁴⁰⁶ *Id.* at 64.

⁴⁰⁷ *Id.* (citing *GPX International Tire Corp. v. United States*, 942 F. Supp. 2d 1343, 1359 (CIT 2013) (*GPX*) (“{The Department} cannot rely on an unaffiliated party’s failure to cooperate to justify the application of an AFA rate unless the exporter under investigation also is found responsible for the behavior in some way.”)).

⁴⁰⁸ *Id.* at 67 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SII-2).

⁴⁰⁹ *See* Petitioner’s Case Brief at 35 (citing *DRAMs from Korea* IDM at 16-17).

five-factor test instructive in certain other proceedings, we do not agree that Commerce is compelled to apply the five-factor test in this instance.⁴¹⁰ In this case, consistent with other recent proceedings,⁴¹¹ we have analyzed whether the GOM has meaningful control over the entities at issue such that the entities possess, exercise, or are vested with government authority in order to determine whether it is an “authority” under section 771(5)(B) of the Act.

We note that certain information relating to Al Mada and AWB is business proprietary. Business proprietary information related to the discussion of whether Al Mada and AWB are authorities is found in the accompanying BPI Memorandum.⁴¹²

The petitioner’s argument for why Al Mada and AWB are authorities rests primarily their partial ownership by Morocco’s Royal Family.⁴¹³ The petitioner’s contends that it is nonsensical that the personal property interest owned or indirectly controlled by a government employee or senior government official does not demonstrate control of that entity. In making this argument, however, the petitioner has not addressed the distinction made by the Moroccan Constitution (Constitution), and other GOM laws, between the Head of State and the Head of Government.

As an initial matter, the Moroccan Constitution makes a distinction between the Head of State and the Head of Government and describes the powers attributed to each.⁴¹⁴ The Constitution does not provide that the Sovereign of Morocco (or King), in his official capacity, is able to create or manage corporate entities.⁴¹⁵ Additionally, Moroccan Law No. 69-00 provides for GOM control over certain entities based on the involvement of the state, but the law does not recognize GOM control over entities merely due to the King’s or Royal Family’s involvement with those entities.⁴¹⁶ Under this constitutional and legal structure, the Royal Family’s private holdings are entirely distinct from the GOM’s assets.⁴¹⁷ Therefore, under this structure, the Royal Family’s personal shareholdings do not equate to GOM ownership.

The petitioner argues that we should apply facts available to find that Al Mada is majority owned by the GOM. As discussed in Comment 13 above, under section 776(b) of the Act, Commerce may use facts available with an adverse inference only when it finds that an interested party has failed to cooperate by not acting to the best of its ability to comply with a request for information. Here, the GOM explained that Al Mada is a private investment fund and it has no authority to compel it to provide documentation.⁴¹⁸ However, notwithstanding this explanation, the GOM put forth maximum efforts to provide the requested information and was able to

⁴¹⁰ See, e.g., *Certain Oil Country Tubular Goods from the People’s Republic of China: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review*; 2012, 79 FR 52301 (September 3, 2014), and accompanying IDM at Comment 6; *Certain Steel Nails from the Sultanate of Oman: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 80 FR 28958 (May 20, 2015), and accompanying IDM at Comment 3.

⁴¹¹ See, e.g., *Wind Towers from Indonesia* IDM at Comment 1.

⁴¹² See IDM BPI Memorandum.

⁴¹³ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 35-46.

⁴¹⁴ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SI-1.

⁴¹⁵ *Id.*

⁴¹⁶ *Id.* at Exhibit SI-2 at 3 and Exhibit SI-4.

⁴¹⁷ See GOM IQR at II-23-24; see also GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SI-2-4 and Exhibit SI-1 (“Article 42 of the Moroccan Constitution states explicitly that HM The Sovereign, as the head of state, ‘. . . exercises its missions through Dahirs within the limits of the powers expressly vested to him by the . . . Constitution”).

⁴¹⁸ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SII-12 and Exhibit SII-2.

provide relevant shareholder information and registration documentation, which does not demonstrate GOM ownership of Al Mada.⁴¹⁹ Further, AWB explained why it was unable to obtain further documentation from Al Mada. The courts have recognized that under these circumstances, there is no basis to find that the respondent failed to cooperate or that AFA is appropriate.⁴²⁰

Furthermore, we find the petitioner's arguments regarding GOM presence on Al Mada's board of directors unconvincing. The petitioner points out that three members of Al Mada's board of directors are GOM officials.⁴²¹ However, even if Commerce were to consider these individuals GOM officials, this fact alone is insufficient to demonstrate the GOM's control over Al Mada's board of directors, which makes decisions by majority vote.⁴²²

Additionally, we disagree that Al Mada pursues GOM policies and interests based on statements regarding Al Mada's predecessor entity, SNI, and statements regarding the Royal Family's support for OCP.⁴²³ The article the petitioner cites as support for Al Mada's support of GOM policies and directives indicates that SNI will act like a normal commercial investment fund with policies to invest in capital intensive industries across many sectors and countries.⁴²⁴ The article further reports that Al Mada's (SNI's) "bias is toward non-majority shareholding."⁴²⁵ Further, the King's statements regarding OCP only demonstrate the Head of State celebrating an achievement by a company which is important to the Moroccan economy, *i.e.*, OCP. There is no evidence on the record which demonstrates that Al Mada or the King provides support to OCP in pursuit of GOM policies or directives. The record contains no GOM policies or directives supporting OCP's investment projects or its business activities. In sum, there is no evidence that the GOM exercises meaningful control over Al Mada.⁴²⁶ Therefore, based on the record evidence, we find that Al Mada is not an "authority" pursuant to section 771(5)(B) of the Act.

AWB

The petitioner's argument that AWB is an "authority" rests primarily on the shares of AWB held by Al Mada and GOM entities, and on its contention that Al Mada is an "authority."⁴²⁷ With respect to AWB's ownership, the record demonstrates that Al Mada owns 46.43 percent of

⁴¹⁹ *Id.*

⁴²⁰ See *GPX*, 942 F. Supp. 2d at 1343, 1359 ("{The Department} cannot rely on an unaffiliated party's failure to cooperate to justify the application of an AFA rate unless the exporter under investigation also is found responsible for the behavior in some way.").

⁴²¹ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 37; see also IDM BPI Memorandum Note 2.

⁴²² See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SII-2; see also *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Certain Corrosion-Resistant Steel Products from Taiwan: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 81 FR 35299 (June 2, 2016), and accompanying IDM at Comment 1 (finding the Government of Taiwan could not exert meaningful control where only three members of board of directors (out of eight total directors) were nominated by the Taiwan Authority because board decisions required a majority vote).

⁴²³ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 39-40.

⁴²⁴ See Petition at Exhibit 56.

⁴²⁵ *Id.*

⁴²⁶ Commerce has found that banks which operate without considerations of profit, and act to implement government industrial policies through the provision of financing to industries and enterprises are policy banks. See *NOES from Korea* IDM at Comment 7.

⁴²⁷ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 41-42.

AWB, CDG⁴²⁸ owns 1.70 percent, and RCAR⁴²⁹ owns 6.44 percent.⁴³⁰ As explained above, we find that Al Mada is not an “authority” pursuant to section 771(5)(B) of the Act. While we found that CDG is an authority in the *Preliminary Determination*, we find that the 8.14 percent combined ownership of AWB by CDG and RCAR does not demonstrate that the GOM’s meaningful control of AWB.

We also disagree with the petitioner’s contention that AWB pursues GOM policies or interests. The petitioner points to a line in AWB’s 2016 annual report which indicates that AWB supports developing the domestic economy.⁴³¹ However, this statement does not demonstrate that AWB is following or implementing a government policy, rather it speaks to a 2016 initiative related to auto-entrepreneurship.⁴³² Other than this general statement that AWB is willing to help auto-entrepreneurship, there is no further information to demonstrate that AWB is following a directive or law which requires AWB to follow or implement a government policy. Rather, information on the record demonstrates that AWB acts as a normal commercial enterprise which invests in opportunities for profit.⁴³³

Therefore, after analyzing the record evidence, for the final determination, we find that the GOM does not have meaningful control over AWB and, thus, that AWB is not an authority within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act.

OCP 2016 and 2018 Bond Issuance

Comment 15: Whether OCP’s 2016 Bond Issue Conferred a Benefit

OCP’s Case Brief:⁴³⁴

- Commerce improperly found a benefit in conjunction with the purchases of OCP’s 2016 bond offering because it employed an uncreditworthy benchmark interest rate to calculate that benefit. In contrast, with respect to the 2018 bond purchases it found no benefit because the bonds were sold to majority GOM-owned investors and private investors at the same interest rate. These same facts hold true for the 2016 bond purchases. Commerce’s analysis renders an absurd result: OCP is found to receive a subsidy from the GOM unless OCP pays a higher rate of interest to majority GOM-owned investors than OCP pays to identically-situated private investors purchasing the 2016 bonds on the exact same terms.⁴³⁵
- The purchase of OCP’s 2016 bonds did not confer a benefit because there is *no difference* in the amount OCP paid on the bonds purchased by majority GOM-owned investors as compared to the amount OCP paid to private investors. Further, private investors made most of the 2016 bond purchases.⁴³⁶

⁴²⁸ Commerce found this GOM entity is an authority. See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 8.

⁴²⁹ RCAR is a social welfare fund managed by CDG. See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibit SV-4.

⁴³⁰ See GOM IQR at Exhibit II-31.

⁴³¹ See Petition at Exhibit 59.

⁴³² *Id.*

⁴³³ See GOM IQR at Exhibit II-26 starting at pdf 4985.

⁴³⁴ See OCP’s Case Brief at 71, and 76-82.

⁴³⁵ *Id.* at 76- 77.

⁴³⁶ *Id.*

- The bonds purchased by private investors were, in the terms of the Act, “a comparable commercial loan that {OCP} could actually obtain on the market,” demonstrating no benefit was conferred.⁴³⁷
- The CVD law has never required companies to treat government entities on more favorable terms than the private investors.⁴³⁸ This incongruous result is contrary to the Act which provides that no subsidy results when a company secures debt financing on the same terms from government and private investors.
- Commerce’s regulations do not require it to apply an uncreditworthy benchmark interest rate. Commerce’s regulation provides that Commerce “normally will calculate” an uncreditworthy benchmark interest rate.⁴³⁹ Thus, Commerce is not required to do so and must exercise its discretion *not* to do so here where application of the regulation would achieve a factually nonsensical result which violates the Act.⁴⁴⁰

GOM’s Case Brief:⁴⁴¹

- Despite finding no distinction between the 2016 and 2018 bond issuance, Commerce found that a benefit existed with respect to the 2016 bonds based on the sole reason that Commerce applied uncreditworthy interest rates to the 2016 bonds.
- Commerce should not have relied on its practice of not finding comparable commercial loans dispositive in this instance because it does not apply. Although Commerce treated the 2016 bond issuance as a loan program, it failed to consider as comparable loans the many private purchases of the 2016 bonds.
- The comparable private-party bond purchases are dispositive of OCP’s creditworthiness because the reason behind Commerce’s practice of not considering commercial loans for government-owned firms to be dispositive does not exist. The basis of not considering commercial loans as dispositive evidence of creditworthiness⁴⁴² is not applicable here because the 2016 bond prospectus explicitly states that there is no government guarantee.⁴⁴³ Therefore, the private purchases are long-term commercial loans that are explicitly *not* guaranteed by the government, and thus, are dispositive evidence of OCP’s creditworthiness.
- Commerce’s practice with respect to creditworthiness does not instruct Commerce to disregard comparable private loans. To the contrary, the *CVD Preamble* instructs that “{f} or government-owned firms, we will make our creditworthiness determination by examining this factor and the other factors listed in paragraph (a)(4)(i).”⁴⁴⁴ Regardless of

⁴³⁷ *Id.* at 78 (citing section 771(5)(E)(ii) of the Act).

⁴³⁸ *Id.* at 80 (citing section 771(5)(E) of the Act and 19 CFR. 351.505(a)(1)).

⁴³⁹ *Id.* at 81 (citing 19 CFR 351.505(a)(3)(iii)).

⁴⁴⁰ *Id.* at 81 (citing *Peer Bearing Co.-Changshan v. United States*, 884 F. Supp. 2d 1313, 1327 (CIT 2012)

(regulation’s use of “the word ‘normally’ in describing the method . . . thereby allows the reasonable exercise of discretion in making such determination.”). Commerce has relied on a regulation’s use of the word “normally” to argue that it was afforded discretion to depart from the normal situation and employ an alternative methodology. *See, e.g., Chang Chun Petrochem. Co. v. United States*, 906 F. Supp. 2d 1369, 1377 (CIT 2013); and *SeAH Steel Corp. v. United States*, 704 F. Supp. 3d 1353, 1373 (CIT 2010)).

⁴⁴¹ *See* GOM’s Case Brief at 3-11.

⁴⁴² *Id.* at 7-8.

⁴⁴³ *Id.* at 8 (citing GOM IQR at Exhibit II-2).

⁴⁴⁴ *Id.* at 9 (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65367).

the identity of the purchaser, whether they be an authority or private investor, the terms set out in the prospectus governed the bond issuance and its purchase.

- While Commerce recognized, and the record demonstrates, that the 2016 OCP bond offering was an attractive investment, Commerce did not take this into account in its creditworthiness determination. Commerce also did not consider CDG and CDG Capital's risk assessments conducted prior to purchasing the 2016 bonds, which is evidence of CDG's actions as a reasonable private investor.

Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:

- Consistent with its well-established practice for calculating benefit in the case of uncreditworthy companies, Commerce used an uncreditworthy benchmark to measure the benefit for OCP's 2016 bonds.⁴⁴⁵
- Despite the GOM's and OCP's arguments, once Commerce finds a government-owned company to be uncreditworthy, the terms of any of its commercial loans, or the terms on which private entities purchased bonds, are irrelevant to the benefit calculation.⁴⁴⁶
- OCP mischaracterizes Commerce's creditworthiness methodology by suggesting that Commerce's approach created an absurd result. If OCP were a privately-owned firm, private entities would not have been willing to purchase OCP's bonds on the terms that they did.⁴⁴⁷
- In past cases involving a financing package that includes both government and private participation, Commerce has disqualified the private loans where they accounted for a relatively small portion of the overall package and likely took into account or were influenced by the behavior of the government lenders.⁴⁴⁸ In this case, it is highly likely that private investors were influenced by the GOM's involvement, OCP's close ties with the GOM, and OCP's role in the economy.⁴⁴⁹

Commerce's Position:

In the *Preliminary Determination*, to calculate the benefit for this program, we treated the bonds sold to GOM entities as loans under section 771(5)(E)(ii) of the Act. We compared the amount of interest paid during the POI on these bonds to the amount of interest that the respondent would have paid on private bonds.⁴⁵⁰ For bonds sold in 2016, as a result of Commerce's preliminary finding that OCP was uncreditworthy in the 2016, Commerce used an uncreditworthy interest rate as the benchmark rate, which resulted in a benefit for the bonds sold to GOM entities in that year. The benefit was the difference between the uncreditworthy interest rate and the interest rate paid by OCP on those bonds.⁴⁵¹ For the 2018 bonds sold to GOM entities, we preliminarily determined those bonds conferred no benefit because the bonds in each

⁴⁴⁵ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 48.

⁴⁴⁶ *Id.* at 50.

⁴⁴⁷ *Id.*

⁴⁴⁸ *Id.* at 51 (citing *Countervailing Duty Investigation of Certain Corrosion-Resistant Steel Products from the Republic of Korea: Final Affirmative Determination, and Final Affirmative Critical Circumstances Determination, in Part*, 81 Fed. Reg. 35,310 (June 2, 2016), and accompanying IDM at 31).

⁴⁴⁹ *Id.* at 52 (citing *CORE from Korea* IDM at 31-32).

⁴⁵⁰ See 19 CFR 351.505(a).

⁴⁵¹ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 9-10.

tranche were sold at a single interest rate⁴⁵² and there was no difference between that rate and the benchmark interest rate, which was the rate that was offered to private entities.⁴⁵³ Accordingly, because the bonds were sold at the same rate to government entities, private entities, and mutual funds, there was no benefit.⁴⁵⁴

As noted above, for the final determination, Commerce determined that OCP is creditworthy in 2016, 2017, and 2018 based on the totality of OCP's financial information pursuant to 19 CFR 351.505(a)(4)(i)(B)-(D).⁴⁵⁵ Because we are finding OCP creditworthy in 2016, we are no longer applying an uncreditworthy interest rate to the terms of the bonds purchased by GOM entities in that year. Therefore, for the final determination, because the 2016 and 2018 bonds were sold at the same interest rate to government entities, private entities, and mutual funds, we find there is no benefit conferred on OCP during the POI.

Comment 16: Whether OCP's Bond Issuance is Specific

*GOM's Case Brief:*⁴⁵⁶

- Commerce inappropriately conflated CDG Capital's actions as the *placer* of the 2016 bond with GOM entities' actions as *purchasers* of those bonds.⁴⁵⁷ Commerce's specificity finding (based upon the bond issuance) has nothing to do with the subsidy it was analyzing (based upon the bond purchases). Therefore, Commerce made no determination that the "loans" were specific to OCP.
- Section 771(5A) of the Act requires that a subsidy be specific for it to be countervailable. Because Commerce did not determine that any bond purchases were specific, its preliminary determination that the bond purchases were countervailable is not permitted by the statute and should be reversed in the final determination.

*OCP's Case Brief:*⁴⁵⁸

- Commerce erred when it found the 2016 and 2018 bond issuances *de jure* specific. CDG Capital's placement services did not expressly limit, on an enterprise or industry basis, which investors could purchase OCP's bonds.
- Commerce's specificity finding conflates the purchases of bonds with another alleged program under consideration—the provision of bond issuance services--which the Commerce found not to confer a countervailable subsidy.
- While Commerce determined that the purchase of OCP's bonds should be analyzed as loans,⁴⁵⁹ its practice is to consider whether the loans were made pursuant to a policy or

⁴⁵² See OCP 11/3/20 SQR at Exhibit BONDPURCH2-1.

⁴⁵³ *Id.*

⁴⁵⁴ See *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 9.

⁴⁵⁵ See Final Creditworthiness Memorandum.

⁴⁵⁶ See GOM's Case Brief at 5.

⁴⁵⁷ *Id.* at 5 (citing the *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 9).

⁴⁵⁸ See OCP's Case Brief at 72-74.

⁴⁵⁹ *Id.* at 74 (citing 19 CFR 351.102(b)(31); and *Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination; Dynamic Random Access Memory Semiconductors from the Republic of Korea*, 68 FR 37122 (June 23, 2003) (*DRAMS from Korea Investigation*), and accompanying IDM at 24).

plan limiting access to such financing.⁴⁶⁰ Commerce lacks the evidence it relies on under its practice to find the bonds *de jure* specific because the bond purchases were not made pursuant to a GOM plan or program.

- The petitioner incorrectly asserts that specificity exists because the GOM provided the bond financing to OCP as part of OCP's capital expenditure (CapEx) program.⁴⁶¹ OCP's CapEx program is not a government plan or policy, but a commonplace investment plan for capital-intensive companies, including the petitioner.⁴⁶²
- The GOM has made clear that GOM investors purchased OCP's bonds as part of their own investment objectives that were in no way tied to OCP's CapEx plan.⁴⁶³
- The bond issuances are also not *de facto* specific because the record demonstrates that CDG Capital purchased only a small number of OCP's bonds and the other investors which purchased OCP's 2016 and 2018 bonds also purchased bonds from a wide variety of companies.⁴⁶⁴

*Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:*⁴⁶⁵

- Commerce initiated OCP's 2016 and 2018 bond issuances on the basis of *de jure* and *de facto* specificity.⁴⁶⁶ Contrary to OCP's argument, Commerce is not assessing whether the bond purchasers received a subsidy, it is assessing whether OCP received a subsidy, and whether that subsidy is specific.
- OCP acknowledges this program involved a single recipient when it replied to the Department's requests for the information by asserting that “{t}he bond issuances involved only OCP.”⁴⁶⁷ The program is *de jure* specific because the bonds were serviced and placed an authority. This program is also *de facto* specific because the actual recipients of the subsidy were limited in number and OCP received a disproportionate amount of the subsidy.
- OCP's claim that Commerce should analyze whether CDG Capital “expressly limit{ed}, on an enterprise or industry basis, which investors could purchase OCP's bonds” has no basis in the statute or in the record.⁴⁶⁸
- OCP's argument that OCP's CapEx plan is not a governmental project or plan” is without merit. OCP is a state-owned enterprise (SOE), whose board of directors is composed almost entirely of government ministers who approved the bond issuance and its terms. Further, the bond issuances occurred when the GOM's “Government Programme”

⁴⁶⁰ *Id.* (citing *Certain Oil Country Tubular Goods from the People's Republic of China: Preliminary Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination, Preliminary Negative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 74 FR 47210 (September 15, 2009) (*OCTG from China*), and accompanying PDM at Comment 21 (finding lending to be *de jure* specific, where the lending was “made pursuant to government directives,” after a careful consideration of the relevant laws and government plans pursuant to which the loans were provided)).

⁴⁶¹ *Id.* (citing Petition at II-29).

⁴⁶² *Id.* (citing OCP IQR at BONDPURCH-2 and BONDPURCH-4).

⁴⁶³ *Id.* at 74 (citing GOM IQR at II-18).

⁴⁶⁴ *Id.* at 75-75 (citing *Inland Steel Indus., Inc. v. United States*, 188 F.3d 1349, 1355, 1359 (Fed. Cir. 1999) (sustaining Commerce's finding that loans were not specific where the law creating the government-owned bank “did not limit the industries to which loans can be made”); GOM IQR at II-8, VI-19 and Exhibit II-16; and OCP 11/3/20 SQR at BONDPURCH2-1).

⁴⁶⁵ See Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 42-47.

⁴⁶⁶ *Id.* at 44 (citing Initiation Checklist at 7-8).

⁴⁶⁷ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at SV-18-20).

⁴⁶⁸ *Id.* at 45 (citing OCP Case Brief at 73).

included reference to Morocco’s leadership in phosphates and the OCP Group’s investment program and the GOM’s purchase of the bonds.⁴⁶⁹

Commerce’s Position:

As noted above, because we are no longer applying an uncreditworthy interest rate to OCP’s 2016 bonds and we are finding that OCP’s 2016 and 2018 bond issuances conferred no benefit, and, thus, the program is not countervailable, it is unnecessary for us to address arguments regarding specificity.

Comment 17: Whether Commerce Should Revise the Uncreditworthy Benchmark Interest Rate

*OCP’s Case Brief:*⁴⁷⁰

- If Commerce continues to find OCP uncreditworthy, Commerce should use the Moody’s report published in 2020,⁴⁷¹ which is more contemporaneous and relevant than the 2013 Moody’s report used by Commerce in the *Preliminary Determination*.
- Commerce should incorporate default rates in the uncreditworthy benchmark interest rate that more closely correspond to OCP’s credit rating. Commerce’s regulation does not require it to use the average of Caa to C- companies in every instance.
- Fitch and S&P both rated OCP at BBB- which is the equivalent of a Baa3 rating from Moody’s.⁴⁷² Commerce should incorporate only the risk of default for companies with a Baa credit ratings into its formula, which is the risk of default in the Moody’s report that most closely aligns with OCP’s Baa3 rating. This will ensure Commerce is fulfilling its duty to calculate CVD margins as accurately as possible.⁴⁷³

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*⁴⁷⁴

- Commerce correctly calculated uncreditworthy benchmark interest rates using the formula set forth in 19 CFR 351.505(a)(3)(iii) of its regulations.
- Commerce rejected arguments that it should revise the matching default rate in the formula provided in its regulations.⁴⁷⁵

Commerce’s Position:

As noted above, because we are no longer applying an uncreditworthy interest rate to OCP’s 2016 bonds and we are finding that OCP’s 2016 and 2018 bond issuances conferred no benefit, it is unnecessary for us to address the arguments made by the interested parties regarding this issue.

⁴⁶⁹ *Id.* at 46.

⁴⁷⁰ *See* OCP’s Case Brief at 82-86.

⁴⁷¹ *Id.* at 84 (citing OCP’s Letter, “Submission of Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct Information Placed on the Record by the Department,” dated December 21, 2020, at Exhibit 1 at 40).

⁴⁷² *Id.* at 85 (citing OCP IQR at CRED-16, 22, 26, and 27).

⁴⁷³ *Id.* at 85-86 ((citing *POSCO v. United States*, 296 F. Supp. 3d 1320, 1340 n.31 (CIT 2018) (acknowledging the Commerce’s “statutory mandate to determine margins ‘as accurately as possible’ under the antidumping and countervailing duty statutes”); and *Rhone Poulenc, Inc. v. United States*, 899 F.2d 1185, 1191 (Fed. Cir. 1990)).

⁴⁷⁴ *See* Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 52-54.

⁴⁷⁵ *Id.* at 53 (citing *Aircraft from Canada* IDM at 16).

Loans

Comment 18: Whether Direct Loans From AWB, BCP, and CAM Are Countervailable

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*⁴⁷⁶

- Although in the *Preliminary Determination* Commerce did not make any findings with respect to whether OCP's loans constituted financial contributions that were specific, the record evidence demonstrates that these loans are countervailable.
- Under section 771(5)(D) of the Act, loans are financial contributions by definition.
- Record evidence demonstrates that the loans provided by CAM are *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii) of the Act.
- According to the GOM's initial questionnaire response, CAM's predecessor bank was created by statute in 1961 "with a public service mission to provide financing in the agricultural sector."⁴⁷⁷ Furthermore, GOM reported in a supplemental questionnaire response that the agroindustry is the predominant user of this program.⁴⁷⁸
- The record evidence also shows that the actual recipients when considered on an industry basis are limited in number.⁴⁷⁹
- With respect to loans provided BCP and AWB, the GOM did not provide Commerce with the information needed to assess whether these loans are specific. Therefore, Commerce should rely on the facts available to find that loans from BCP and AWB were *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii) of the Act.

*OCP's Rebuttal Brief:*⁴⁸⁰

- BCP and AWB are not "authorities" within the meaning of section 771(5)(B) of the Act. Therefore, Commerce should not countervail the outstanding OCP's loans in the final determination.
- The loans at issue are not *de jure* specific, because there is no express limitation to an enterprise or industry.
- The petitioner claims that the loans are *de facto* specific because "the agroindustry is the predominant user of this program."⁴⁸¹ However, pursuant to 19 CFR 351.502(e), agricultural subsidies are not specific simply because a subsidy is limited to the agricultural sector.
- The petitioner fails to consider the diversification of the Moroccan economy. The Moroccan economy is relatively concentrated with the phosphate industry accounting for a large portion of the economic activity. Even if OCP received a large portion of the loans, it also accounts for a large portion of the economy, and as such, did not receive a disproportionate share of the lending.
- There is no basis to rely on facts available to find specificity because OCP and the GOM both fully cooperated with all requests for information.

⁴⁷⁶ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 54-56.

⁴⁷⁷ *Id.* at 55 (citing GOM IQR at III-3).

⁴⁷⁸ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at Exhibits SII-2 and SII-11).

⁴⁷⁹ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at II-11).

⁴⁸⁰ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 78-82.

⁴⁸¹ *Id.* at 80 (citing Petitioner's Case Brief at 55).

Commerce's Position:

As addressed in Comments 13 and 14 above, for this final determination, we are finding that AWB and BCP are not authorities and, therefore, did not provide a financial contribution. Therefore, we need not address the specificity of the loans provided by these entities. Regardless of whether these loans were specific, Commerce does not find them to be countervailable on the basis that there is no financial contribution.

Furthermore, because Commerce did not find that the loans provided by CAM at issue provided a measurable benefit during the POI,⁴⁸² we need not address the petitioner's arguments regarding the specificity of these loans at this time.

Comment 19: Whether the Provision of Loan Guarantees Is Countervailable

GOM's Case Brief.⁴⁸³

- Commerce should determine that the provision of loan guarantees is not countervailable because the GOM routinely provided loan guarantees pursuant to the requirements of foreign development banks.
- Commerce determined that the loan guarantees were specific because “only four government-owned entities received government loan guarantees.”⁴⁸⁴ However, this determination was based on a sample of loan guarantee announcements that the GOM provided.⁴⁸⁵
- The GOM explained that these sample announcements were the only contemporaneous announcements it was able to recover from its paper archives, given the age of the documents.⁴⁸⁶ However, the sample announcements do not represent the only loan guarantees granted.
- Therefore, the record does not support Commerce's finding that the loan guarantees were provided to only four entities, thus making the program specific. Instead, the loan guarantees were routinely provided to entities like OCP because they were required by foreign development banks.
- Furthermore, the loan guarantees are not countervailable under 19 CFR 351.527, which prohibits Commerce from countervailing a subsidy funded by “a government of a country other than the country in which the recipient firm is located” or by “an international lending or development institution.”⁴⁸⁷
- Also, record evidence demonstrates that the lending institutions at issue do not limit their loans to a specific enterprise or industry and that they have “general authority as a universal financial institution to grant loans to borrowers in any sector of the Moroccan

⁴⁸² See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 94.

⁴⁸³ See *GOM's Case Brief* at 13-14.

⁴⁸⁴ *Id.* at 13 (citing the *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 10).

⁴⁸⁵ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SIII-4).

⁴⁸⁶ *Id.*

⁴⁸⁷ *Id.* at 14 (citing *Welded Line Pipe from the Republic of Turkey: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 80 FR 61371 (October 13, 2015) (*WLP from Turkey*), and accompanying IDM at 28).

economy.”⁴⁸⁸ Record evidence demonstrates that these loans are provided generally across many sectors within the Moroccan economy.⁴⁸⁹

*OCP’s Case Brief:*⁴⁹⁰

- Commerce erred in finding the provision of government loans to OCP countervailable because these loans were not specific.
- Commerce’s conclusion that the loan guarantees were *de facto* specific because they applied to a limited number of recipients was based on a misreading of the record evidence which demonstrates that loan guarantees from the GOM were widely available during the relevant period.
- The record evidence demonstrates that the loan guarantees provided by the GOM during the 1990s were broadly available to Moroccan companies in light of the lack of hard currency that affected the whole Moroccan economy.
- The evidence to which Commerce cites for its *de facto* specificity finding does not demonstrate that the GOM provided loan guarantees to *only* four government-owned entities; instead, the GOM provided examples of entities that received these loan guarantees.
- The GOM explained that such guarantees were “routinely granted” by the GOM. Record evidence shows that GOM’s loan guarantees were broadly available to all Moroccan companies in response to foreign lenders’ requiring such guarantees.
- The Petition alleged that the provision of loans from the GOM were specific because they funded OCP’s CapEx plan.⁴⁹¹ However, OCP’s CapEx plan is not a governmental project or plan.
- Commerce failed to recognize that these loan guarantees are not considered a subsidy under the transnational subsidies regulation because the funding at issue came from a government of a country other than Morocco or from international development banks.
- The evidence demonstrates that while the loan guarantees were provided by the GOM, the *funding* to which the loan guarantees applied was provided by a foreign government and development banks. Therefore, Commerce’s transnational subsidy rule is applicable.
- The regulations focus is on whether the funding was provided as part of program or project funded by a foreign government or development bank. Here, there can be no question that the funding associated with the loan guarantees was “supplied in accordance with, and as part of, {} program{s} or project{s} funded” by a foreign government or development bank in accordance with the transnational subsidy rule.

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*⁴⁹²

- Commerce properly found that this program is specific pursuant to section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act “because the users of the government loan guarantees are limited in number.”

⁴⁸⁸ *Id.* at 98 (citing GOM IQR at III-15, III-20–III-21 and at Exhibit III-7).

⁴⁸⁹ *Id.* at 98 (citing OCP’s Letter, “Submission of Factual Information to Rebut, Clarify, or Correct Petitioner’s Factual Information,” dated October 19, 2020, at Exhibit 3).

⁴⁹⁰ *See* OCP’s Case Brief at 94-95.

⁴⁹¹ *Id.* at 94 (citing Petition at II-32).

⁴⁹² *See* Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 55-61.

- The GOM stated explicitly that it provided the guarantees “to GOM entities” and to “GOM agencies like OCP,” not to “all Moroccan companies.”⁴⁹³ Thus, this program is also specific because the GOM exercised discretion in providing the guarantees in a way that favored an enterprise or industry over others.
- The GOM was only able to identify four occasions on which it provided such guarantees, including to OCP, and the assertions to the contrary are wholly unsupported by the record.
- As stated in the *Preliminary Determination*, “there is no evidence that it was normal Moroccan commercial practice for private shareholders to provide loan guarantees under similar circumstances during that time.”⁴⁹⁴
- The idea that the GOM provided the loan guarantees at the insistence of the relevant lending institutions, allegedly due to concerns about OCP’s access to hard currency, is not supported by record evidence.
- There is substantial record evidence that the GOM provided the guarantees to OCP as a state-backed entity; therefore, its CapEx plan is, by definition, a “governmental project or plan,” contrary to OCP’s assertions.
- The argument that the loan guarantees are not countervailable because they were allegedly provided as part of a program or project funded by a foreign government or a development bank is based on a misinterpretation of 19 CFR 351.527, as Commerce initiated on loan guarantees, not the underlying loan.
- There is no record evidence that the GOM provided the guarantees “in accordance with” a program or project funded by a foreign government or international lending or development institution, as 19 CFR 351.527(b) requires.
- The *CVD Preamble* states that common examples of 19 CFR 351.527 include large infrastructure projects.⁴⁹⁵ Furthermore, there is no precedent for treating national governments as international lending or development institutions.

Commerce’s Position:

We agree with the petitioner that the GOM and OCP have misinterpreted Commerce’s regulations regarding transnational subsidies. According to 19 CFR 351.527, a subsidy does not exist if Commerce determines that the *funding* for the subsidy is supplied in accordance with, and as part of, a program or project funded by: (1) a government of a country other than the country in which the recipient firm is located; or (2) an international lending or development institution.

The subsidy at issue is loan guarantees provided by the GOM, which is the government of the country where the recipient is located, and not the loans provided by the foreign banks. As described in the *Preliminary Determination*, the benefit of the subsidy program is the difference between the total amount OCP paid for the loan and the total amount OCP would have paid for a comparable commercial loan that OCP could actually obtain absent the government-provided guarantee.⁴⁹⁶ Further, the record evidence does not demonstrate that the funding for the subsidy

⁴⁹³ *Id.* at 57 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SIII-4).

⁴⁹⁴ *Id.* at 58 (citing *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 10).

⁴⁹⁵ *Id.* at 61 (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65405).

⁴⁹⁶ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 10.

is supplied *in accordance with, and as part of a program or project funded* by a foreign government or an international lending or development institution. The GOM explained that the purpose of the guarantee was to comply with the request by the foreign banks concerned to allow OCP access to foreign currency.⁴⁹⁷ This was a precautionary and mandatory measure by those foreign development banks for lending in Morocco, intended to ensure the servicing of loans in spite of the acute foreign exchange shortages that Morocco experienced at the time.⁴⁹⁸

The GOM cites to *WLP from Turkey* to support its argument that Commerce should treat these loan guarantees as transnational subsidies. However, the transnational subsidies analysis in *WLP from Turkey* involved the provision of loans from an international development bank, not loan guarantees from a national government. In *WLP from Turkey*, Commerce did not find the Export Finance Intermediation Loans program countervailable because this loan program was established by the Fourth Export Finance Intermediation Loan Agreement 7539-TU between the Turk Eximbank and the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (World Bank).⁴⁹⁹ Because the actual funding for these loans was provided by an international development institution, Commerce did not countervail these loans in accordance with 19 CFR 351.527(b).⁵⁰⁰

We also disagree with the GOM's and OCP's arguments that the record does not support Commerce's finding that the loan guarantees were provided to only four entities, making them *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act.

As an initial matter, the GOM had ample opportunity to provide more data on the number of loan guarantees approved during the AUL period, if such existed. Commerce normally requests such information for the purposes of conducting a *de facto* specificity analysis. Specifically, in its Standard Questionnaire Appendix of the initial questionnaire, Commerce requested a table that contained the following information to determine the number of recipient companies and industries and the amount of assistance approved under this program for each year in which OCP received approval for this assistance: 1) the total amount of assistance approved for all companies under the program; 2) the total amount of assistance approved for each of the largest 50 recipients under the program, including the industry designation for each of these recipients; 3) the total number of companies that were approved for assistance under this program; 4) the total number of companies operating or established in the jurisdiction of the granting authority; and 5) the total number of corporate/business income tax filers within the jurisdiction of the granting authority.⁵⁰¹ In response to this question, the GOM stated that "there was no GOM program to provide guarantees to OCP" and that "the requested table is not applicable."⁵⁰² When Commerce once again requested this usage information, the GOM once again stated that there was no program and that it did not have the data required to complete the table, as requested.⁵⁰³ Instead of providing the data requested, the GOM provided contemporaneous information

⁴⁹⁷ See GOM IQR at IV-1, IV-2.

⁴⁹⁸ *Id.* at IV-8.

⁴⁹⁹ See *WLP from Turkey* IDM at 28.

⁵⁰⁰ *Id.* at 28.

⁵⁰¹ See Commerce's Letter, "Countervailing Duty Questionnaire," dated July 28, 2020, at 7 and at Standard Questions Appendix.

⁵⁰² See GOM IQR at IV-16.

⁵⁰³ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SIII-4.

regarding four similar loan guarantees provided to GOM entities like OCP.⁵⁰⁴ Given the GOM's statement that it could not recover more data on the amount of assistance and the number of recipients of these loan guarantees, it is unclear how the GOM can support its argument that the announcements provided are just a sample of the total amount of assistance and the total number of recipients. Commerce repeatedly asked the GOM to provide it with information regarding the total number of companies approved for assistance under this program and the only information that GOM provided was the information about these four recipients of the program. If other companies were indeed approved for assistance, GOM should have provided the information regarding the number of such companies in response to Commerce's questionnaire, but it did not. Accordingly, the only information regarding the number of recipients of this program on the record is the information regarding these four companies. Further, in its questionnaire response, the GOM indicated that because foreign banks required loan guarantees, "the GOM provided such guarantees at the time to several entities like OCP."⁵⁰⁵

Regarding OCP's argument that its CapEx plan is not a governmental project or plan, we consider this argument to be moot. In our *Preliminary Determination*, we found the provision of loan guarantees program to be *de facto* specific because the recipients of the loan guarantees are limited in number.⁵⁰⁶ OCP's argument has no impact on this finding.

Furthermore, Commerce finds the GOM's and OCP's arguments regarding specificity to be unsupported by the record evidence. Regardless of OCP's claims that these loan guarantees were broadly available, we have no record evidence (*e.g.*, charts, summary data, reports) that more than four entities actually received these guarantees during the relevant period, and, as described above, Commerce provided the GOM sufficient opportunity to provide such information. Therefore, we continue to find that the recipients of the government loan guarantees are limited in number and that this program is specific pursuant to section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act.

Tax Programs

Comment 20: Whether Commerce Overstated Taxable Income for the Tax Incentives for Export Operations Program

OCP's Case Brief:⁵⁰⁷

- Commerce significantly overstated JFC II's taxable income and, thus, also overstated the benefit for this program.
- Rather than using JFC II's taxable income reported in the tax return filed with the Moroccan tax authority, Commerce calculated its own taxable income for JFC II.
- JFC II's taxable income on the tax return was calculated by summing total company revenues in 2018, *including all export revenues*, and deducting total expenses from those revenues.

⁵⁰⁴ *Id.* at Exhibit IV-1.

⁵⁰⁵ See GOM IQR at IV-2.

⁵⁰⁶ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 10.

⁵⁰⁷ See OCP's Case Brief at 43-48.

- The premise that JFC II's taxable income did not include export revenues is wrong, and Commerce had no basis to add export revenues to the tax savings calculation for JFC II.
- Commerce also attempted to calculate JFC II's taxable income by starting with JFC II's total revenue and subtracting JFC II's tax losses from the prior year. However, JFC II's taxable income is accurate because taxes in Morocco are assessed on revenues net of expenses.
- The exemption for newly exporting companies is taken *after* the taxable income is determined.
- For the final determination, Commerce should use in its benefit calculation the JFC II taxable income reported on its official tax return.

Commerce's Position:

We agree with OCP that we erroneously determined that JFC II's taxable income excluded both export revenue and expenses. After reviewing the chart that OCP provided in its case brief and comparing it with the explanation for calculating taxable income provided in the tax return, we agree that the taxable income calculated in the *Preliminary Determination* is overstated.⁵⁰⁸ Therefore, for the final determination, we are using the taxable income reported in JFC II's tax return to calculate OCP's benefit under this program.

Comment 21: Whether Commerce Should Adjust OCP's Cash Deposit Rate

OCP's Case Brief:⁵⁰⁹

- Commerce should take a program-wide change into account in establishing the estimated countervailing duty cash deposit rate for OCP's alleged corporate income tax program. The changes in this alleged program satisfy all of the criteria established by Commerce that constitute a program-wide change.⁵¹⁰
- The GOM's enactment of the Finance Law of 2020 in December 2019 increased the corporate income tax rate applicable to net export profits from 17.5 percent to 20 percent, thus changing the progressivity of the Moroccan tax system.⁵¹¹ This change occurred after the POI but before Commerce's *Preliminary Determination*.
- Commerce can easily measure the change in the amount of the countervailable subsidy because it is the difference between the previous 17.5 percent tax rate and the new 20 percent tax rate.⁵¹² Instead of subtracting the income tax that each company actually paid, Commerce should subtract what each company would have paid under a 20 percent

⁵⁰⁸ *Id.* at 44-46; *see also* OCP IQR at Exhibit GEN-4.

⁵⁰⁹ *See* OCP's Case Brief at 48-51.

⁵¹⁰ *Id.* at 48-49 (citing 19 CFR 351.526).

⁵¹¹ *Id.* at 49 (citing OCP IQR at 129, Article 19-I-A, and Article 6-I at Exhibit CIT-6; and GOM IQR at VIII-8).

⁵¹² *Id.* (citing *Polyethylene Terephthalate Film, Sheet, and Strip (PET Film) from India: Final Countervailing Duty Determination*, 67 FR 34905 and 34906 (May 16, 2002) (*PET Film from India*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 7 (finding the change in the amount of countervailable subsidies measurable using the new rate under a program-wide change); *Honey from Argentina: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 66 FR 50613 (October 4, 2001) (*Honey from Argentina*), and accompanying IDM at II(A)(i) (using an increased rate to calculate the cash deposit rate under a program-wide change analysis)).

tax rate in order to account for this program-wide change.⁵¹³ OCP has provided calculations that show how Commerce can apply the new tax rate.⁵¹⁴

- The Finance Law of 2020 was an official act of the GOM and applies to all entities that pay corporate income tax.⁵¹⁵

*GOM's Case Brief:*⁵¹⁶

- In its *Preliminary Determination*, Commerce found that OCP and JFC V paid a 17.5 percent rate on net profit over MAD 1 million in export revenue instead of the 31 percent rate paid on all revenues.⁵¹⁷ Commerce calculated the benefit based on the difference in these rates.⁵¹⁸
- Commerce recognized that in 2020 the GOM repealed the 17.5 percent tax rate.⁵¹⁹ However, Commerce failed to take this repeal into consideration when determining OCP's cash deposit rate under 19 CFR 351.526, even though the tax program satisfied all criteria under this regulation. Commerce should take into account the repeal of the old 17.5 percent tax rate and its replacement by a 20 percent tax rate to determine OCP's cash deposit rate.⁵²⁰

*Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:*⁵²¹

- Commerce correctly determined that OCP received a countervailable subsidy from the Tax Incentives for Export Operations program. Commerce should reject the respondents' arguments that Commerce should adjust the cash deposit rate for this tax program because of a program-wide change.
- The respondents are wrong that the increase in the corporate income tax rate that the GOM applies to certain export income constitutes a program-wide change because Commerce does not have the necessary information to measure the change in the amount of countervailable subsidies provided by this program. The subsidy relies on the amount of corporate income tax that OCP pays in any given year and its amount of taxable income for that year.⁵²²
- OCP's proposed calculation methodology does not meet the requirements of 19 CFR 351.526 because it fails to consider OCP's cross-owned affiliates that did not pay corporate income tax during the POI such that they did not use the exemption for corporate income tax but they may receive subsidies when they pay income tax that relate to exports in the future.⁵²³

⁵¹³ *Id.* (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at 6).

⁵¹⁴ *Id.* at 50 and Exhibit 4.

⁵¹⁵ *Id.* at 51 (citing OCP IQR at Article 19-I-A at Exhibit CIT-6).

⁵¹⁶ *See* GOM's Case Brief at 17-18.

⁵¹⁷ *Id.* at 17 (citing *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 13-14).

⁵¹⁸ *Id.* (citing OCP Prelim Calc Memo at 6).

⁵¹⁹ *Id.* at 18 (citing *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 13).

⁵²⁰ *Id.*

⁵²¹ *See* Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 25-29.

⁵²² *Id.* at 26 ("In reality, it is not possible for the Department to determine today the amount of the subsidy that OCP will receive from this program in the future, because it will depend on the amount of OCP's export sales and taxable income in future years.").

⁵²³ *Id.* at 27.

- The facts of this case are similar to those *Carbazole Violet Pigment from India*, where Commerce rejected respondents’ requests to make a program-wide change with respect to India’s Section 80HHC program because it found that the effect of the change in the rate of Section 80HHC deductions on the countervailable subsidy rate was not measurable, because the basis for receipt of the Section 80HHC benefit was the realization of a company’s export profits, which Commerce could not estimate.⁵²⁴
- However, the facts of the cases that OCP cites for support are very different than the facts of this proceeding. In *PET Film from India*, Commerce treated the entire amount of import duty exemption from India’s Duty Entitlement Passbook Scheme (DEPS) as the benefit because the Government of India (GOI) did not have a system in place that satisfied the requirements of 19 CFR 351.519(a)(4).⁵²⁵ When the GOI later lowered the rate from 15 percent to 14 percent, Commerce just lowered the cash deposit rate by 1 percent.⁵²⁶ Commerce reversed its approach to this program two years later when it discovered that India could retroactively change the import duty exemption rate after its publication.⁵²⁷
- In *Honey from Argentina*, Commerce determined that an Argentine internal tax reimbursement/rebate program did not meet the requirements of 19 CFR 351.518(a)(4)(ii), and therefore treated the rebated percentage as the subsidy rate.⁵²⁸ When Argentina later raised the rates for processed and bulk honey, Commerce weight-averaged the two rates and raised the cash deposit rate applicable to the program by an equivalent amount.⁵²⁹ However, in this case, Commerce cannot modify the cash deposit rate by just increasing it by 2.5 percent.

Commerce’s Position:

For the reasons explained below, we disagree with OCP’s and the GOM’s arguments that we should adjust the cash deposit rate for the Tax Incentives for Export Operations program to account for a program-wide change.

First, under 19 CFR 351.526(a), one of the prerequisites for making a program-wide change in establishing the estimated CVD cash deposit rate is that Commerce is able to measure the change in the amount of countervailable subsidies provided under the program in question. In this case, we are unable to measure the change in the amount of countervailable subsidies. We cannot estimate the appropriate taxable incomes as well as the sales denominators corresponding with the new tax rates. Further, while the GOM and OCP claim that the 2020 law repealed the reduction of tax rates for export enterprises, the GOM and the OCP did not clarify or provide

⁵²⁴ See *Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination: Carbazole Violet Pigment 23 from India*, 69 FR 67321 (November 17, 2004) (*Carbazole Violet Pigment from India*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 8 at 21-22.

⁵²⁵ *Id.* at 27-28 (citing *PET Film from India* IDM at II.A.2 (description of the DEPS program), Comment 1 (explaining Commerce’s determination that the entire amount of the exemption is countervailable), and Comment 7 (explaining the program wide change)).

⁵²⁶ *Id.*

⁵²⁷ *Id.* at 28 (citing *Carbazole Violet Pigment from India* IDM at Comment 8).

⁵²⁸ *Id.* (citing *Honey from Argentina* IDM at II.A (describing the program and the program-wide change) and Comment 3 (explaining its treatment of the entire “Reintegro” as a countervailable benefit)).

⁵²⁹ *Id.*

evidence showing the new applicable tax rates for the relevant export enterprises. Taking into consideration that OCP continued to receive tax deductions under the 2020 Moroccan General Tax Code which appears to provide various other reductions,⁵³⁰ we cannot estimate the new applicable tax rates for the export enterprises without thorough explanations from the GOM and OCP. Commerce has rejected arguments requesting program-wide changes due to a lack of measurability in past proceedings.⁵³¹

Second, we find that there is not sufficient evidence on the record to corroborate the respondents' claims that a change in this tax program actually occurred. Although OCP submitted the Finance Law of 2020⁵³² and the GOM provided the 2020 Moroccan General Tax Code,⁵³³ it is unclear how the GOM applies and implements these changes in the tax code. We also cannot use Article 6-I-B-1 of the 2020 Moroccan General Tax Code to confirm that the GOM actually repealed the five-year exemption of corporate income for newly exporting entities because this article states "(repealed)" without providing any additional information.

Third, we do not have sufficient information to determine that the repealed tax program has not been replaced by a substitute program. This information is critical to our ability to determine a program-wide change.⁵³⁴ Accordingly, we have not adjusted OCP's CVD cash deposit rate calculated for the relevant tax program.

Comment 22: Whether the Reductions in Tax Fines and Penalties is Specific

*OCP's Case Brief:*⁵³⁵

- Commerce's finding that the GOM's reductions of tax fines and penalties imposed on taxpayers, including OCP, is *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act is flawed because it relies on an inflated denominator that overestimates the limits of these reductions.
- Commerce should not have placed the total number of corporations subject to corporate income tax in Morocco in the denominator because this allegation relates to reductions in fines and penalties, not reductions in taxes. The appropriate denominator for this program is all taxpayers who were subject to fines and penalties during the POI.⁵³⁶
- In its Post-Preliminary Determination, Commerce found that in granting reductions in fines and penalties, "the GOM is forgoing or not collecting revenue that is otherwise due, and provides a benefit to the recipient in the amount of savings," but the forgone revenue is reductions in fines and penalties, not a reduction in taxes owed.⁵³⁷ There is no revenue forgone for corporations that do not owe fines and penalties.
- Commerce's use of an inflated denominator, in this case the larger universe of all corporate taxpayers without regard to their penalty status, made the use of Article 236 to obtain tax fine and penalty reductions seem more limited.

⁵³⁰ See GOM IQR at Exhibit VIII-2.

⁵³¹ See *Carbazole Violet Pigment from India* IDM at Comment 8 at 21-22.

⁵³² See OCP IQR at Exhibit CIT-6.

⁵³³ See GOM IQR at Exhibit VIII-2.

⁵³⁴ See 19 CFR 351.526(d).

⁵³⁵ See OCP's Case Brief at 96-98.

⁵³⁶ *Id.* at 96.

⁵³⁷ *Id.* at 97 (citing Post-Preliminary Decision Memorandum at 4).

- Commerce’s failure to compare the number of corporations that received reductions in tax fines and penalties during the POI to the subgroup of corporations that had tax fines and penalties assessed against them results in an erroneous specificity finding.
- The GOM reported that approximately 3.3 percent of corporate taxpayers in Morocco applied for and received reductions in tax fines and penalties during the POI.⁵³⁸ These reductions applied to taxpayers across a broad spectrum of the Moroccan economy, with the extraction industry (including OCP) receiving only a small portion of the total reductions.⁵³⁹
- This percentage is greater than the percentage of taxpayers in other cases where Commerce determined tax programs to be *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act. In *Softwood Lumber from Canada*, Commerce found that a tax credit claimed between 0.48 percent and 1 percent of total taxpayers was specific.⁵⁴⁰ In *Fabricated Structural Steel from Mexico* and *Cut-to-Length Plate from Korea*, Commerce treated tax credits as specific where they were used by approximately 0.0004 percent and 0.6 percent of taxpayers.⁵⁴¹
- Therefore, Commerce should determine that the tax fine and penalty reductions under Article 236 of the Moroccan Tax Code are broadly available and used by taxpayers across the Moroccan economy, such that they do not result in a specific subsidy.

*Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief:*⁵⁴²

- Commerce properly found that the GOM’s reductions in OCP’s tax fines and penalties were specific.
- Commerce’s *de facto* specificity finding for this program complies with its regulations.⁵⁴³
- There is no basis in the statute, regulations, or Commerce’s practice to analyze *de facto* specificity by referring only to the number of companies that are eligible for a subsidy.
- Commerce could not have even adopted OCP’s approach of assessing *de facto* specificity in a limited way if it wanted to because of missing information from the GOM.⁵⁴⁴
- Commerce should reject OCP’s argument that the use of this tax program by 3.3 percent of total taxpayers means the program is broadly available.⁵⁴⁵

⁵³⁸ *Id.* at 97-98 (citing GOM 11/11/20 SQR at S-IX-13).

⁵³⁹ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/11/20 SQR at S-IX-14).

⁵⁴⁰ *Id.* at 98 (citing *Softwood Lumber from Canada* IDM at Comment 64).

⁵⁴¹ *Id.* at 98 (citing *Certain Fabricated Structural Steel from Mexico: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 85 FR 5381 (January 30, 2020), and accompanying IDM at Comment 2, Item 5; *Certain Carbon and Alloy Steel Cut-to-Length Plate from the Republic of Korea: Preliminary Countervailing Duty Administrative Review, 2017*, 84 FR 34123 (July 17, 2019), and accompanying PDM at IX.A.7, unchanged in *Certain Carbon and Alloy Steel Cut-toLength Plate From the Republic of Korea: Final Results and Partial Rescission of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review, 2017*, 85 FR 2710 (January 16, 2020)).

⁵⁴² See Petitioner’s Rebuttal Brief at 67-70.

⁵⁴³ *Id.* at 68 (“In assessing whether the actual recipients of a subsidy on an enterprise basis are limited in number under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act, the Department takes into account the number of enterprises in the economy as a whole. With respect to tax programs in particular, the Department properly uses the total number of tax filers for this purpose, as it did in this case.”).

⁵⁴⁴ *Id.* at 69, FN 285 (“In addition, as far as Mosaic is able to determine, the GOM did not submit information regarding the number of taxpayers who were potentially subject to fines and penalties during the POI. Thus, because the GOM did not provide the necessary information, the Department could not have adopted OCP’s approach in any event.”).

⁵⁴⁵ *Id.* at 69-70.

Commerce's Position:

We agree with the petitioner and continue to find that the GOM's reductions in OCP's tax fines and penalties are *de facto* specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act. The SAA states that the specificity test should be applied "in light of its original purpose, which is to function as an initial screening mechanism to winnow out only those subsidies which truly are broadly available and widely used throughout an economy."⁵⁴⁶ When analyzing *de facto* specificity for tax programs in prior cases, Commerce has compared the number of companies that used the program with the total numbers of tax filers.⁵⁴⁷ In addition, Commerce has rejected OCP's argument that *de facto* specificity should be assessed by including only the number of companies eligible for a subsidy program in past cases.⁵⁴⁸

We disagree with OCP's claim that because 3.3 percent of Moroccan corporate taxpayers applied for and received reductions in tax fines and penalties, this program is broadly available.⁵⁴⁹ Commerce makes its *de facto* specificity determinations on an individual case basis and it is not required to abide by numerical thresholds that determine whether something is "limited" or not.⁵⁵⁰ Moreover, we preliminarily found this program to be *de facto* specific pursuant to 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act because evidence on the record shows that 8,761 companies obtained reductions in tax fines and penalties under Article 236(2) of the CGI⁵⁵¹ out of a total of 262,165 corporate income taxpayers during the POI.⁵⁵² For this final determination, we continue to find that this program is *de facto* specific, because the number of recipients of the subsidy is limited within the meaning of section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(I) of the Act.

Value-Added Tax (VAT)

Comment 23: Whether the MAD 20.5 Billion VAT Refund Is Countervailable

Petitioner's Case Brief:

- Commerce erred when it found the GOM's MAD 20.5 billion VAT payment not countervailable. The record demonstrates that this payment was an extraordinary, one-off decision by the GOM to enter into the repayment agreements although Morocco's tax law provides no authority for the GOM to make lump-sum payments of accumulated VAT credits and OCP had no legal right to obtain one.⁵⁵³
- This is similar to the situation in *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago* where Commerce found a countervailable subsidy because the respondents were unable to indicate the

⁵⁴⁶ See Statement of Administrative Action accompanying H.R. 5110, H.R. Doc. No. 316, 103d Cong., 2d Sess. 911, 929 (1994) (SAA).

⁵⁴⁷ See, e.g., *Certain Uncoated Groundwood Paper from Canada* IDM at 198.

⁵⁴⁸ See, e.g., *Supercalendered Paper from Canada: Final Results of Countervailing Duty Expedited Review*, 82 FR 18896 (April 24, 2017), and accompanying IDM at 102.

⁵⁴⁹ See OCP's Case Brief at 97-98.

⁵⁵⁰ See *Royal Thai Gov't v. United States*, 341 F. Supp. 2d 1315, 1335-1336 (Fed. Cir. 2004).

⁵⁵¹ Code General des Impôts (CGI) or General Tax Code.

⁵⁵² See Post-Preliminary Determination at 4 (citing GOM 11/11/20 SQR at S-IX-13).

⁵⁵³ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 57 (citing 19 CFR 351.510(a)(1)).

specific section of the relevant VAT law that would have provided for the VAT rebate in question.⁵⁵⁴

- The GOM was acting in an *ultra vires* manner when it entered into repayment agreements and made payments to OCP. Specifically, the GOM expressly rejected the applicability of the provision added in the Finance Law of 2014, which appears to be the only provision of Morocco’s tax law that provides authority for the GOM to refund VAT credits accumulated in prior years. Additionally, it explicitly confirmed that there is *no remedy* under Moroccan law if refunds are not liquidated within six months from the date of filing of an application, which was plainly the case here.⁵⁵⁵ Evidence submitted by OCP supports this conclusion.⁵⁵⁶
- While the GOM and OCP assert hundreds of Moroccan companies benefited from this new strategy to repay VAT credits, the record evidence demonstrates that OCP is the focus of the repayment program,⁵⁵⁷ and is therefore *de facto* specific to OCP.
- OCP failed to demonstrate that it was entitled to a refund of MAD 20.5 billion.
- The record demonstrates that Commerce’s statement that “{u}nder Morocco’s VAT regime, companies pay VAT (input VAT) on their purchases and collect VAT on the goods they sell (output VAT)”⁵⁵⁸ is not true with respect to OCP’s sales of phosphate fertilizers, because the GOM subsidizes OCP’s sales of fertilizer in Morocco’s domestic market by exempting them from VAT.
- Because the GOM allows OCP to obtain refunds of VAT in connection with its export sales, even though it does not levy VAT on domestic sales of fertilizers, it subsidizes OCP’s export sales as well.
- Commerce failed to recognize the implications of OCP’s exemption from collecting VAT on domestic sales of fertilizer when considering Commerce’s regulation at 19 CFR 351.517(a). The *CVD Preamble* explains that section 351.517 provides that the remission or rebate of VAT taxes on export constitutes an export subsidy “only if the amount of the remittance or rebate is excessive; *i.e.*, if it exceeds the amount of indirect taxes levied on like products sold for domestic consumption.”⁵⁵⁹
- Although the GOM imposes no tax on the phosphate fertilizer that OCP sells for domestic consumption, it provided a 20 percent rebate when OCP exported the same type of phosphate fertilizer.
- Under 19 CFR 351.517(a) and item (g) of the SCM Agreement illustrative list, to the extent that *any* of the MAD 20.5 billion related to credits earned on export sales, the GOM provided an export subsidy on OCP’s sales of phosphate fertilizer to the United States.⁵⁶⁰

⁵⁵⁴ *Id.* ((citing *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 80 FR 68849 (November 6, 2015) (*Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 6 (finding a countervailable subsidy where respondents were unable to indicate the specific section of the relevant VAT law that would have provided for the VAT rebate in question)).

⁵⁵⁵ *Id.* at 58 (citing GOM 11/19/20 SQR at 1-2; and GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SVI-4–5).

⁵⁵⁶ *Id.*

⁵⁵⁷ *Id.*

⁵⁵⁸ See Petitioner’s Case Brief at 60 (citing *Preliminary Determination PDM* at 14).

⁵⁵⁹ *Id.* at 61-62 (citing *CVD Preamble*, 63 FR at 65383).

⁵⁶⁰ *Id.* at 62 (citing *Circular Welded Carbon Quality Steel Pipe from the People’s Republic of China: Preliminary Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 72 FR 63875, 63884 (November 13, 2007)).

GOM's Rebuttal Brief:

- Commerce correctly did not countervail the GOM's reimbursements of VAT credits it owed to OCP.
- The petitioner does not dispute that OCP reported its VAT payments and collections correctly, nor do they dispute that the GOM owed OCP reimbursements under Moroccan law. Instead, the petitioner contends the reimbursements are countervailable because the GOM borrowed funds to pay the reimbursements from various banks.
- The petitioner fails to identify *any* evidence that there is a legal limitation on the method through which the GOM may pay its debts or that there is any law prohibiting it from borrowing money from financial institutions to pay its debts. This is because there are no such laws.
- The petitioner's reliance upon *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago* is wrong. There, the issue was that there was no legal provision allowing for the underlying rebate at issue.⁵⁶¹ Here, there is no dispute that VAT credits and VAT reimbursements are permitted under Moroccan law.
- The petitioner is incorrect that the GOM confirmed that there is no remedy under Moroccan law if refunds are not liquidated within six months from the date of filing of an application. Rather, Moroccan law does not prohibit future payment of accumulated VAT reimbursement debt, and because the GOM could not pay reimbursements to over 700 companies does not erase the GOM's obligation to do so.
- Commerce verified the GOM's VAT reconciliation and reimbursement system, and the petitioner does not claim that verification showed any reporting errors.⁵⁶² As Commerce verified, OCP reports to the GOM thousands of invoices to support each of its reimbursement claims. Further, the petitioner has in no way demonstrated or explained how the GOM's administrative VAT repayment procedures create a countervailable subsidy.⁵⁶³
- OCP is an enormous company in Morocco that, by the nature of its business, is entitled to large VAT reimbursements. There is no record evidence that OCP's VAT reimbursements were not commensurate with OCP's position in Morocco's economy, and thus, no evidence of *de facto* specificity in this regard.⁵⁶⁴
- The petitioner's arguments are wrong because OCP does not obtain any rebate on domestic or export fertilizer sales. Under Moroccan law, OCP does not have to collect any VAT when selling fertilizers domestically or when selling to foreign buyers.
- The petitioner's argument is that the GOM provided a countervailable subsidy by *not* collecting VAT on export sales, which contradicts the basic principle of "border tax adjustment," enshrined in Article II:2(b) and Article VI:4 of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade 1994. If Morocco had charged VAT on fertilizer exports, those products would become liable to a double layer of consumption taxes.

⁵⁶¹ See GOM's Rebuttal Brief at 16 (citing *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago* IDM at Comment 6).

⁵⁶² *Id.* at 17 (citing GOM ILOV SQR at VER-1-VER-4 and Exhibits. VER1-4 and VER-6).

⁵⁶³ *Id.* at 18.

⁵⁶⁴ *Id.* at 20 (citing GOM IQR at V-15 and Exhibit V-11-V-14; and section 771(5A)(D)(iii) of the Act).

OCP's Rebuttal Brief:

- Commerce correctly found that OCP's VAT refund is not countervailable because Morocco's VAT system is tax neutral.⁵⁶⁵ Consistent with 19 CFR 351.510, Commerce considers only whether the producer is better off with the program under consideration than it otherwise would be (*i.e.*, whether the producer is left more than tax neutral).
- OCP and JFCs I to IV systematically generate VAT credits because many of their sales transactions are VAT-exempt. Moroccan law allows companies like OCP to apply for reimbursement of these credits, which OCP and JFCs I to IV duly filed within the timeframe prescribed by law.⁵⁶⁶
- The petitioner fails to appreciate that refunds are explicitly authorized under Article 103 of the Moroccan Tax Code. The petitioner selectively omits part of the GOM's response which states "tax laws also do not extinguish the debt if the reimbursement is not made timely."⁵⁶⁷
- All the reimbursement claims that served as the basis for the MAD 20.5 billion in refunds are on the record of the investigation, and OCP provided a detailed chart in its first supplemental questionnaire response showing exactly how those numbers reconciled to the total refunds under the factoring agreements.⁵⁶⁸
- The petitioner's interpretation of 19 CFR 351.517(a) is incorrect as a matter of law and Commerce practice. The amount exempted on exportation is identical to the amount levied insofar as OCP owes no VAT at all because OCP's domestic and export sales of fertilizers are exempted from VAT collection.⁵⁶⁹
- In *Silicon Metal from Brazil*, Commerce reached exactly this conclusion when considering a tax program that operated similarly to a standard VAT regime in Brazil.⁵⁷⁰

Commerce's Position:

As explained in the *Preliminary Determination*, the VAT refunds received by OCP and its cross-owned affiliates do not confer a benefit because, under Moroccan law when a company has paid more in VAT on its input purchases than it collects in VAT on its sales of final product, the company is due the difference.⁵⁷¹

Commerce's regulation, 19 CFR 351.510, provides that, for an indirect tax, a benefit exists to the extent that that the taxes paid by a firm as a result of the program are less than the taxes the firm would have paid in the absence of the program. As noted by OCP and the GOM, Commerce has

⁵⁶⁵ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 82-84 (citing *Frozen Warmwater Shrimp from the Republic of Indonesia: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 78 FR 50383 (August 19, 2013) (*Shrimp from Indonesia*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 14; *Silicon Metal from Brazil: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 83 FR 9838 (March 8, 2018) (*Silicon Metal from Brazil*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 1; and *Certain Quartz Surface Products from the Republic of Turkey: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Affirmative Determination of Critical Circumstances, In Part*, 85 FR 25400 (May 1, 2020) (*Quartz from Turkey*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 2)).

⁵⁶⁶ *Id.* at 84-85 (citing OCP 11/3/20 SQR at 25-27 and VAT2-1; and OCP ILOV SQR at App. VE-VAT-1 (Tab 10)).

⁵⁶⁷ *Id.* at 86 (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SVI-5).

⁵⁶⁸ *Id.* at 88 (citing OCP 11/3/20 SQR at 26-27 and App. VAT2-1).

⁵⁶⁹ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 90-91.

⁵⁷⁰ *Id.* at 91 (citing *Silicon Metal from Brazil* IDM at Comment 1).

⁵⁷¹ See *Preliminary Determination* PDM at 16.

a well-established practice with respect to VAT regimes which operate normally.⁵⁷² We explained in the *Preliminary Determination* that under Morocco's VAT regime, companies pay VAT (input VAT) on their purchases and collect VAT (output VAT) on the goods they sell.⁵⁷³ To determine a company's overall VAT due, the amount of input VAT that the company paid is deducted from the amount of output VAT that it collected, which results in either VAT due to the state or, if the company pays a greater amount of input VAT than the amount of output VAT it collects, it accumulates credits that can be used the following month or collected as a refund.⁵⁷⁴ Morocco maintains an electronic system for tracking VAT, in which, before the end of the month or quarter, VAT payers must declare the relevant amounts over the course of the preceding month or quarter, depending on the filing criteria,⁵⁷⁵ and pay the corresponding tax or request a VAT credit reimbursement (or refund).⁵⁷⁶ Under the Moroccan VAT regime, there are a number of specific situations where VAT paid is not deductible.⁵⁷⁷ Additionally, the CGI identifies goods that are exempt from VAT but with the right of deduction of input VAT.⁵⁷⁸ Under Article 92 of the CGI, goods for export and fertilizers, among other items, are exempt from VAT with the benefit of the right to deduct input VAT.⁵⁷⁹

We disagree with the petitioner's contention that this situation is analogous to *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago*. In that case, there was no legal provision allowing for the rebate at issue.⁵⁸⁰ Here, VAT credits and VAT reimbursements are permitted under Moroccan law,⁵⁸¹ which the petitioner does not dispute.

We disagree with the petitioner's argument that the GOM was acting in an *ultra vires* manner because Morocco's tax law provided no authority for the GOM to make lump sum payments of accumulated VAT credits, and OCP had no legal right to obtain one.⁵⁸² The petitioner does not deny that the GOM owed OCP reimbursement under Moroccan law. As explained in the *Preliminary Determination*, the GOM borrowed money to refund outstanding VAT credits, with the loan proceeds being transferred to the companies involved to settle the GOM's VAT debt.⁵⁸³ The petitioner does not identify any evidence that there is a legal limitation on the method through which the GOM may pay its debts or that there is any law prohibiting it from borrowing money from financial institutions to pay its debts.

Additionally, we disagree with the petitioner's contention that there is no remedy under Moroccan law if VAT refunds are not liquidated within six months of filing and application. As explained by the GOM:

⁵⁷² See, e.g., *Silicon Metal from Brazil* IDM at Comment 1; and *Certain Frozen Warmwater Shrimp from Thailand: Final Negative Countervailing Duty Determination*, 78 FR 50379 (August 13, 2013) (*Thai Shrimp*), and accompanying IDM at 54-55.

⁵⁷³ See GOM IQR at VII-2 and Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁷⁴ *Id.*

⁵⁷⁵ *Id.* at VII-4 and Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁷⁶ *Id.* at VII-6 and Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁷⁷ *Id.* at VII-5-6, and Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁷⁸ See GOM IQR at Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁷⁹ *Id.*

⁵⁸⁰ See *Melamine from Trinidad and Tobago* IDM at Comment 6.

⁵⁸¹ See GOM IQR at VII-4 and Exhibit VII-1.

⁵⁸² See Petitioner's Case Brief at 57.

⁵⁸³ See GOM IQR at Exhibit VII-10.

The Moroccan tax laws are silent regarding any remedy available when the GOM fails to timely liquidate its debt. The tax laws also do not extinguish that debt if the reimbursement is not made timely. The reason the GOM did not timely liquidate its debt to OCP and the other Moroccan companies was because it did not have the funds available to do so. Thus, the only remedy available to a Moroccan company in this situation was to wait until the GOM raised the funds necessary to make the payments concerned. This was exactly what occurred under the alleged “program” at issue.⁵⁸⁴

Rather, the GOM owed a debt to hundreds of companies and borrowed money to pay that debt.⁵⁸⁵

We disagree that OCP failed to demonstrate that it was entitled to a VAT refund of MAD 20.5 billion. The record contains all the reimbursement claims that served as the basis for the MAD 20.5 billion in refunds and OCP provided a detailed chart demonstrating how those numbers reconciled to the total refunds under the factoring agreements.⁵⁸⁶ Further, because OCP is paying the interest to the banks from which the GOM received the loans to pay OCP’s VAT refund, the total amount of VAT credits which were due to OCP under Morocco’s VAT regime is effectively reduced.⁵⁸⁷

Finally, we find the petitioner’s contention that a benefit exists under 19 CFR 351.517(a) unconvincing. Under 19 CFR 351.517, which addresses the exemption or remission upon export of indirect taxes, a benefit exists to the extent that the amount remitted or exempted exceeds the amount levied with respect to the production and distribution of like products when sold for domestic consumption. For OCP, the record demonstrates, and the results of verification confirm,⁵⁸⁸ that the credits accumulated under Morocco’s VAT regime are based on the actual amount of VAT paid by OCP on its input purchases, and there are no additional credits granted upon export. While the petitioner contends that OCP receives a 20 percent rebate upon export of fertilizers, the petitioner does not cite to any record evidence to support this claim. Thus, there is no benefit to OCP under 19 CFR 351.517(a), which defines a benefit as the amount by which the credit upon export exceeds the taxes levied on the production and distribution of like products sold for domestic consumption. In OCP’s case, the tax liability due to the GOM for exports is zero both with and without the program. For the domestic market, OCP is not required to collect VAT on domestic sales of fertilizers. Therefore, in OCP’s case, it does not receive a benefit under 19 CFR 351.517(a).

⁵⁸⁴ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SVI-5.

⁵⁸⁵ See GOM IQR at VII-7-9.

⁵⁸⁶ See OCP 11/3/20 SQR at 25-27 and VAT2-1.

⁵⁸⁷ See OCP IQR at Exhibits VAT-6(a)-(n); see also GOM IQR at VII-8-9.

⁵⁸⁸ See GOM ILOV SQR at VER-1-VER-4 and Exhibits VER1-4 and VER-6S.

Comment 24: Whether VAT Exemptions for Capital Goods, Machinery and Equipment is Countervailable

Petitioner's Case Brief:

- Commerce erred when it determined that VAT exemptions under Morocco's VAT regime are not countervailable because it was contrary to Commerce's established practice for VAT programs, which provide contingent benefits to their recipients.
- The record evidence demonstrates that OCP and its affiliate, JFCs I-V, received VAT exemptions on purchases of capital goods, machinery, and equipment; and that the VAT exemptions for capital goods, machinery, and equipment are contingent, such that the exempted VAT comes due if certain conditions related to investment projects are not met pursuant to Moroccan law.
- As in *Rebar from Turkey*, the GOM's provision of VAT exemptions under this program pursuant to investment agreements is contingent. This program effectively provides contingent-liability interest-free loans that convert into grants in the amount of the VAT exemption once the contingencies no longer apply.⁵⁸⁹
- This program provides a financial contribution in the form of "the foregoing or not collecting revenue that is otherwise due, such as granting tax credits or deductions from taxable income," within the meaning of section 771(5)(D)(ii) of the Act.⁵⁹⁰
- The program is specific under section 771(5A)(D)(iii) of the Act. It is likely that the actual recipients of the subsidy are limited in number, OCP and its cross-owned affiliates are predominant users of the subsidy, and/or OCP and its cross-owned affiliates received a disproportionate amount of the subsidy.

OCP's Rebuttal Arguments:

- The petitioner's reliance on *Rebar from Turkey* is misplaced. Commerce has found in subsequent Turkish cases that that VAT exemptions under the Investment Encouragement Plan are not countervailable.⁵⁹¹ Commerce found that Turkey (as in Morocco) maintain a "normal VAT system, which under our practice does not confer a benefit."⁵⁹²

Commerce's Position:

We disagree with the petitioner's contention that OCP's VAT exemptions under the VAT Exemptions for Capital Goods, Machinery, and Equipment program are countervailable. As explained above and in the Post-Preliminary Determination, because Morocco operates a normal VAT regime, VAT exemptions with respect to OCP and its cross-owned affiliates reduce the amount of input VAT paid, thereby reducing the amount of VAT credits OCP and its cross-owned affiliates accumulate. Therefore, as in the *Preliminary Determination* and based on the evidence on the record, the VAT exemptions obtained by OCP on its input purchases reduce the

⁵⁸⁹ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 66-67 (citing *Steel Concrete Reinforcing Bar from the Republic of Turkey: Final Results and Partial Rescission of Countervailing Duty Administrative Review; 2016*, 84 FR 36051 (July 26, 2019) (*Rebar from Turkey*), and accompanying IDM at Comment 6).

⁵⁹⁰ *Id.* at 68 (citing *Rebar from Turkey* IDM at Comment 6).

⁵⁹¹ See OCP's Rebuttal Brief at 95 (citing *Quartz from Turkey* IDM at Comment 2).

⁵⁹² *Id.*

credits it accumulated, and there are no additional credits granted; therefore, it does not receive a benefit under 19 CFR 351.510(a).

We disagree with the petitioner that *Rebar from Turkey* is informative here. As previously explained, a VAT exemption does not provide a benefit under a normal VAT system.⁵⁹³ Further, *Rebar from Turkey*'s findings regarding the Turkish VAT system are outdated because we reexamined the Turkish VAT system in more recent cases, the facts of which are more analogous to the fact pattern in this investigation. In *Quartz from Turkey*, Commerce re-examined the VAT program in Turkey and found that VAT paid is offset in the same month or in the coming months, which supports a finding that this is a normal VAT system, which under our practice does not confer a benefit.⁵⁹⁴ In *Prestressed Concrete Steel Wire from Turkey*, we continued our finding that the VAT system in Turkey does not confer a benefit.⁵⁹⁵ Here, VAT exemptions received by OCP and its cross-owned affiliates on its input purchases reduce the credits they accumulated, and there are no additional credits granted; therefore, they do not receive a benefit under 19 CFR 351.510(a). We, therefore, find that the GOM's VAT regime did not confer a benefit to OCP, or its cross-owned producers, during the POI. Additionally, because the GOM reimburses VAT credits which were owed to OCP, we preliminarily find there is no revenue forgone pursuant to section 771(5)(D) of the Act. Accordingly, for the final determination, we determine that VAT exemptions under Morocco's VAT regime are not countervailable, as there is not a financial contribution or benefit provided to OCP.

Other Subsidies

Comment 25: Whether the Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal Is Countervailable

*Petitioner's Case Brief:*⁵⁹⁶

- Commerce erroneously did not countervail this subsidy program in the *Preliminary Determination*, stating that neither OCP nor its cross-owned affiliates used this program during the POI.
- Contrary to OCP's statement of non-use, the GOM and OCP both confirmed that OCP dumps phosphogypsum waste in Moroccan coastal waters and that the GOM is not enforcing the provisions of Moroccan law that prohibit such dumping.
- Law 81-12 prohibits all discharges that cause pollution of the coastline, except where authorized by the government.⁵⁹⁷ This policy also requires industrial entities to set up a permanent system for the treatment of discharges.
- Record evidence demonstrates that the GOM is allowing OCP to dump its phosphogypsum wastes in Morocco's coastal waters in contradiction to Law 81-12.⁵⁹⁸

⁵⁹³ See *Thai Shrimp* IDM at Comment 9.

⁵⁹⁴ See *Quartz from Turkey* IDM at Comment 2.

⁵⁹⁵ See *Prestressed Concrete Steel Wire Strand from the Republic of Turkey: Final Affirmative Countervailing Duty Determination and Final Negative Critical Circumstances Determination*, 85 FR 80005 (December 11, 2020) (*Prestressed Concrete Steel Wire from Turkey*), and accompanying IDM at 18.

⁵⁹⁶ See Petitioner's Case Brief at 69-72.

⁵⁹⁷ *Id.* at 70 (citing GOM IQR at IX-2 and Exhibit IX-1, Art. 37).

⁵⁹⁸ *Id.* (citing GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SVIII-).

- By relieving OCP of the need to construct and maintain its own waste storage and disposal facilities, or to contract with a private third party, the GOM is providing a valuable waste disposal service to OCP, which constitutes a financial contribution within the meaning of section 771(5)(D)(iii) of the Act.
- The GOM has also confirmed that it is not assessing fines from OCP for violating Law 81-12, as is required by provisions under the law.⁵⁹⁹ This constitutes a financial contribution within the meaning of section 771(5)(D)(ii) of the Act.
- The GOM’s provision of phosphogypsum waste disposal services confers a benefit both as a provision of a service for LTAR within the meaning of section 771(5)(E)(iv) of the Act and as revenue foregone within the meaning of section 771(5)(E) of the Act.
- As OCP is the sole phosphate fertilizer producer in Morocco and, thus, the only entity dumping phosphogypsum waste, this program is *de facto* specific within the meaning of section 771(5A)(D)(iii) of the Act because OCP is a predominant user of the subsidy and because the GOM provides an exception to OCP with regard to the enforcement of waste disposal laws.
- Commerce also should find the program to be specific because the GOM has failed to provide the information necessary to reach a determination on this issue.

GOM’s Rebuttal Brief.⁶⁰⁰

- Commerce correctly rejected the petitioner’s allegation of a countervailable subsidy involving phosphogypsum waste disposal.
- The petitioner fails to demonstrate that any GOM authority performs a service or directs private parties to provide this service, or that any law requires a specific method of phosphogypsum waste disposal.
- Certain aspects of Law 81-12 have not yet come into effect. Specifically, Article 37 of Law 81-12 also requires supplemental legislation to create the administrative process to grant authorizations and set the fees.⁶⁰¹ However, GOM has not completed the administrative process foreseen by Law 81-12.
- Law 81-12 has not yet set the disposal limits or the specific method of disposal contemplated, nor does it specify the amount of penalties due for violations of such limits. Thus, the law currently has no authority to impose penalties on the disposal of phosphogypsum waste.
- The record establishes that there were no specific prohibitions or penalties in effect during the POI under Law 81-12. Therefore, no financial contribution or benefit was conferred upon OCP either in the form of provision of service for LTAR or revenue foregone.

OCP’s Rebuttal Brief.⁶⁰²

- Commerce correctly found that the alleged Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal “program” was not used during the POI.

⁵⁹⁹ *Id.* at 71 (citing GOM IQR at Exhibit IX-1, Art. 37).

⁶⁰⁰ *See* GOM’s Rebuttal Brief at 3-5.

⁶⁰¹ *Id.* at 4 (citing GOM IQR at IX-2).

⁶⁰² *See* OCP’s Rebuttal Brief at 96-103.

- Law 81-12 imposes no disposal limits on which to predicate fees without the adoption of corresponding implementing legislation.
- The law specifies that after consultation with scientific research organizations, the relevant administration will issue a supplemental decree that will further define what constitutes pollution and establish the limits under which no penalties are incurred.⁶⁰³ No such decree has been issued.
- The petitioner’s argument that the GOM provided disposal services to OCP for LTAR by not requiring OCP to dispose of its phosphogypsum through stacking is nonsensical, procedurally improper, and unsupported by the record. There is no evidence that the GOM provided “waste disposal services” to OCP.
- Commerce declined to initiate on the petitioner’s LTAR allegation regarding phosphogypsum by-product disposal and, instead, initiated only on the alternative allegation of revenue forgone. Thus, the petitioner’s request that Commerce reconsider its decision regarding an LTAR inquiry is meritless, untimely, and improper.
- GOM has not forgone any revenue under Law 81-12, because any revenue theoretically owed under the statute would be based on the implementing legislation that has not yet been passed.
- The petitioner has failed to allege any plausible argument demonstrating specificity.
- The benchmark information that petitioners submitted to establish a benefit for this program as a provision of services for LTAR was untimely and procedurally improper. Furthermore, the benchmark information did not pertain to any allegation under investigation.
- Commerce did not request, and OCP did not have an opportunity to submit, information about the adequacy of remuneration for phosphogypsum waste disposal services.
- The petitioner’s benchmark incorrectly assumes that OCP is unique in its decision to dispose of phosphogypsum into the sea and that phosphogypsum stacking is the only appropriate method of disposal.

Commerce’s Position:

Commerce disagrees with the petitioner’s argument that the GOM has provided waste disposal services for LTAR or forgone revenue for waste disposal penalties.

As an initial matter, Commerce initiated an investigation of this program under the revenue forgone provisions of the statute only.⁶⁰⁴ We did state that, if we were to discover that this program should be also considered as services performed for LTAR pursuant to sections 771(5)(D)(iii) and 771(5)(E)(iv) of the Act, we would examine such a practice.⁶⁰⁵ However, there is no record evidence that demonstrates that the GOM is providing waste disposal services to OCP at preferential rates. Furthermore, there is no record evidence supporting the petitioner’s claim that the GOM is waiving a requirement that OCP construct and maintain its own waste storage and disposal facilities. Article 43 of Law 181-12 states that the authority “may” require

⁶⁰³ *Id.* at 98 (citing OCP IQR at 138-39, Law 81-12 on the Coastline (2015), Art. 37 (App. PG-1); and GOM IQR at IX-2).

⁶⁰⁴ *See* Initiation Checklist at 16.

⁶⁰⁵ *Id.*

industrial facilities “to set up a permanent system for the treatment of discharges.”⁶⁰⁶ This does not indicate that such a requirement is routinely implemented or enforced. Thus, there is no support for a finding of financial contribution within the meaning of section 771(5)(D)(iii) of the Act. For this reason, we continue to examine this program as a potential subsidy in terms of revenue forgone.

In its questionnaire response, the GOM explains that Article 37 of Law 181-12 prohibits any “discharge causing pollution of the coastline” but under certain conditions allows for “the discharge of liquid discharges not exceeding specific limit values.”⁶⁰⁷ This special authorization is subject to “payment of a fee by the beneficiary of such authorization where the said discharges exceed general limit values.”⁶⁰⁸ Article 37 also states that the “general limit values and specific limit values for the discharge of liquid discharges” and “the methods for calculating the amount of the fee” will be established in a separate decree. The GOM explains that it has not yet issued the decree to establish laws, regulations, or policies to enforce the limits on liquid discharges because the process of conducting technical studies and consultations with all relevant ministries and with the private sector has not yet concluded.⁶⁰⁹ Therefore, for this POI, we find that OCP did not use this program.

For the reasons discussed above, we continue to find for purposes of the final determination that OCP did not use this program.

Comment 26: Whether the Provision of Phosphogypsum Waste Disposal Was Properly Initiated

*OCP’s Case Brief:*⁶¹⁰

- Commerce should not have investigated phosphogypsum by-product disposal because the Petition failed to plausibly allege the existence of each element necessary to impose countervailing duties.
- While Commerce did not countervail the alleged program on the basis that OCP did not use this service during the POI, Commerce never should have initiated an investigation or sought information from OCP into this alleged program.
- For financial contribution, the Petition alleged that the GOM did not collect fees or fines to which it was entitled under Moroccan environmental laws.⁶¹¹ However, the Petition did not provide any evidence that such fees had actually been established or what those fees might be, thus failing to plausibly allege revenue forgone.
- Because the Petition does not include any evidence of fees established for the violation of Moroccan environmental laws, there is no evidentiary basis for a benefit allegation.
- Petitioner alleged that the program is *de facto* specific because OCP is the “only entity dumping phosphate gypsum.”⁶¹² However, the Moroccan laws, which the petitioner

⁶⁰⁶ See GOM IQR at Exhibit IX-1 at Article 43.

⁶⁰⁷ *Id.*, Exhibit IX-1 at Article 37.

⁶⁰⁸ *Id.*

⁶⁰⁹ See GOM 11/4/20 SQR at SVIII-2.

⁶¹⁰ See OCP’s Case Brief at 11-14.

⁶¹¹ *Id.* at 13 (citing Petition at II-17).

⁶¹² *Id.* at 14 (citing Petition at II-18).

cites, prohibit improper waste disposal by any company and cover all by-products.⁶¹³ Thus, the petitioner failed to plausibly allege specificity.

*Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief:*⁶¹⁴

- Pursuant to sections 702(b)(1) and 771 of the Act, Commerce commences a CVD proceeding with respect to an alleged subsidy program if the petition alleges the three elements of a countervailable subsidy based on information that is “reasonably available to the petitioner.”
- In *RZBC Grp. Shareholding Co. v. United States*, the CIT maintained that the threshold for initiation is “easygoing” and that most petitions are granted, “unless the allegations are clearly frivolous, not reasonably supported by the facts alleged or . . . omit important facts which are reasonably available to the petitioner.”
- To support its allegation regarding this program, the petitioner relied on information that was reasonably available: Moroccan statutes, industry reports, publicly available OCP documents, and scientific studies. In similar situations, Commerce has previously found that the threshold for initiation had been met.⁶¹⁵
- OCP vastly overstates the information that could have been reasonably available to the petitioner, including evidence on the amount of fees and revenue forgone. OCP misleadingly relies on the current record to suggest that Commerce erred in investigating these programs.

Commerce's Position:

We agree with the petitioner that OCP's argument is over reliant on information that has been provided throughout this investigation.⁶¹⁶ The petitioner correctly pointed out that, under sections 702(b)(1) and 771 of the Act, Commerce must initiate a CVD proceeding with respect to an alleged subsidy program if the petition alleges the three elements of a countervailable subsidy— financial contribution by an authority, conferral of a benefit, and specificity of the subsidy — and the allegations are “accompanied by information reasonably available to the petitioner” that supports the allegations.⁶¹⁷ In our Initiation Checklist, we analyzed the petitioner's allegations with respect to each of these three elements, and explained where within the Petition there was support for those allegations.⁶¹⁸

OCP argues that the financial contribution and benefit allegations were insufficient because punitive fees referenced in Morocco's environmental laws had not yet been established by a separate decree. However, this information was not apparent until after we initiated on this program, when the GOM provided sufficient explanations on how the GOM administers the relevant laws and regulations in response to Commerce's questionnaire.⁶¹⁹ Furthermore, without examining the GOM's policy regarding pollutant discharge and its enforcement of these policies,

⁶¹³ *Id.* (citing Petition at II-18 and Exhibits II-31–II-32).

⁶¹⁴ *See* Petitioner's Rebuttal Brief at 8-11.

⁶¹⁵ *Id.* at 10 (citing *Notice of Final Determination of Sales at Less Than Fair Value: Certain Softwood Lumber Products from Canada*, 67 FR 15539 (April 2, 2002), and accompanying IDM at 6–7).

⁶¹⁶ *See* Initiation Checklist at 15-16.

⁶¹⁷ *See* sections 702(b)(1) and 771 of the Act.

⁶¹⁸ *See* Initiation Checklist at 15–16.

⁶¹⁹ *See* GOM IQR at Exhibit IX-1.

Commerce was unable to reasonably determine how industries are affected by the restrictions on waste disposal.

Commerce has already determined that the petitioner provided sufficient evidence to initiate an investigation to determine whether a countervailable subsidy is being provided in accordance with section 702 of the Act. OCP has not provided any reason to justify a reversal of this decision. Therefore, we continue to find that the investigation of this program was properly initiated.

Comment 27: Whether the Provision of Rail Service for LTAR is Specific

OCP's Case Brief.⁶²⁰

- ONCF's provision of rail service to OCP was not specific.
- Commerce reasoned that OCP's share of ONCF's freight business made it the "predominant user" of rail transport services under section 771(5A)(D)(iii)(II) of the Act.⁶²¹ However, Commerce's analysis omitted any consideration of the diversification of the Moroccan economy, as required by the statute.
- The Moroccan economy is relatively concentrated with the phosphate industry accounting for a large portion of the economic activity within Morocco.⁶²² As OCP is the only Moroccan entity with phosphate mining rights and comprises essentially the entire phosphate industry in Morocco,⁶²³ OCP's heavy use of ONCF's rail transport services is a natural consequence of OCP's substantial role in the Moroccan economy.
- The CAFC has warned that focusing solely on a respondent's share of a subsidy without considering the broader economic context "could produce an untenable result, *i.e.*, that a benefit conferred on a large company might be disproportionate merely because of the size of the company."⁶²⁴
- Commerce should take the economic diversification of the Moroccan economy into account in any *de facto* specificity analysis. With this consideration, record evidence demonstrates that the provision of rail was not *de facto* specific.

Commerce's Position:

Because Commerce has already determined that the provision of rail service does not provide a benefit during this POI and, thus, the program is not countervailable, we need not address OCP's arguments regarding *de facto* specificity.⁶²⁵ Regardless of whether the provision of rail service constituted a financial contribution and was specific, Commerce does not find the program to be countervailable during the POI on the basis that there is no benefit.

⁶²⁰ See OCP's Case Brief at 99-101.

⁶²¹ *Id.* at 99 (citing Post-Preliminary Decision Memorandum at 14).

⁶²² *Id.* at 100 (citing GOM IQR at V-15).

⁶²³ *Id.* (citing GOM IQR at V-15 and Exhibit V-12).

⁶²⁴ *Id.* at 101 (citing *AK Steel Corp. v. United States*, 192 F.3d 1367, 1385 (Fed. Cir. 1999)).

⁶²⁵ See Post-Preliminary Determination at 9-14.

VII. RECOMMENDATION

We recommend approving all of the above positions. If these positions are accepted, we will publish the final determination in the *Federal Register* and will notify the U.S. International Trade Commission of our determination.

Agree

Disagree

2/8/2021

X



Signed by: CHRISTIAN MARSH

Christian Marsh
Acting Assistant Secretary
for Enforcement and Compliance